19903 19847 19895 19838 0001035092--12-31 2023 Q2 0.20 0.38 0.53 0.66 SHORE BANCSHARES INC 19907290 19864956 http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2022#OtherAssets 0.20 0.38 0.53 0.66 116 true P1Y false 0001035092 shbi:NorthwestBankBranchesMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 shbi:NorthwestBankBranchesMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:AccumulatedNetUnrealizedInvestmentGainLossMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2023-03-31 0001035092 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2023-03-31 0001035092 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2023-03-31 0001035092 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2023-03-31 0001035092 us-gaap:AccumulatedNetUnrealizedInvestmentGainLossMember 2023-03-31 0001035092 srt:CumulativeEffectPeriodOfAdoptionAdjustmentMember us-gaap:AccountingStandardsUpdate201613Member us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 srt:CumulativeEffectPeriodOfAdoptionAdjustmentMember us-gaap:AccountingStandardsUpdate201613Member 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:AccumulatedNetUnrealizedInvestmentGainLossMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2022-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2022-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2022-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2022-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:AccumulatedNetUnrealizedInvestmentGainLossMember 2022-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2022-03-31 0001035092 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2022-03-31 0001035092 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2022-03-31 0001035092 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2022-03-31 0001035092 us-gaap:AccumulatedNetUnrealizedInvestmentGainLossMember 2022-03-31 0001035092 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2021-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2021-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2021-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2021-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:AccumulatedNetUnrealizedInvestmentGainLossMember 2021-12-31 0001035092 srt:MinimumMember us-gaap:FederalHomeLoanBankAdvancesMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 srt:MaximumMember us-gaap:FederalHomeLoanBankAdvancesMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:FederalHomeLoanBankAdvancesMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:FederalHomeLoanBankAdvancesMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:TimeBasedRestrictedStockAwardsMember shbi:TwoThousandAndSixteenPlanMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:StockAppreciationRightsSARSMember shbi:TwoThousandAndSixteenPlanMember 2023-01-01 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:RestrictedStockMember shbi:TwoThousandAndSixteenPlanMember 2022-01-01 2022-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:RestrictedStockMember shbi:TwoThousandAndSixteenPlanMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:RestrictedStockMember shbi:TwoThousandAndSixteenPlanMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:RestrictedStockMember shbi:TwoThousandAndSixteenPlanMember 2023-01-01 2023-06-30 0001035092 shbi:TwoThousandAndSixteenPlanMember 2023-01-01 2023-06-30 0001035092 srt:MinimumMember shbi:TimeBasedRestrictedStockAwardsMember shbi:TwoThousandAndSixteenPlanMember 2023-01-01 2023-06-30 0001035092 srt:MaximumMember shbi:TimeBasedRestrictedStockAwardsMember shbi:TwoThousandAndSixteenPlanMember 2023-01-01 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member us-gaap:MeasurementInputPrepaymentRateMember us-gaap:MarketApproachValuationTechniqueMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member us-gaap:MeasurementInputPrepaymentRateMember us-gaap:MarketApproachValuationTechniqueMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 2023-01-31 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember 2023-04-01 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember 2023-01-01 2023-06-30 0001035092 srt:RevisionOfPriorPeriodChangeInAccountingPrincipleAdjustmentMember 2023-01-01 2023-06-30 0001035092 srt:RevisionOfPriorPeriodChangeInAccountingPrincipleAdjustmentMember 2022-01-01 2022-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:SubsequentEventMember 2023-07-24 2023-07-24 0001035092 us-gaap:AccumulatedNetUnrealizedInvestmentGainLossMember 2023-04-01 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:AccumulatedNetUnrealizedInvestmentGainLossMember 2023-01-01 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:AccumulatedNetUnrealizedInvestmentGainLossMember 2022-04-01 2022-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:AccumulatedNetUnrealizedInvestmentGainLossMember 2022-01-01 2022-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2023-04-01 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2023-01-01 2023-03-31 0001035092 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2022-04-01 2022-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2022-01-01 2022-03-31 0001035092 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsNonrecurringMember shbi:AppraisalOfCollateralMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:H.s.WestLlcMember 2023-04-01 2023-06-30 0001035092 shbi:H.s.WestLlcMember 2023-01-01 2023-06-30 0001035092 shbi:H.s.WestLlcMember 2022-04-01 2022-06-30 0001035092 shbi:H.s.WestLlcMember 2022-01-01 2022-06-30 0001035092 shbi:SevernBancorpInc.Member us-gaap:SubordinatedDebtMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:SubordinatedDebtMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member us-gaap:EstimateOfFairValueFairValueDisclosureMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member us-gaap:CarryingReportedAmountFairValueDisclosureMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:EstimateOfFairValueFairValueDisclosureMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:CarryingReportedAmountFairValueDisclosureMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member us-gaap:EstimateOfFairValueFairValueDisclosureMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member us-gaap:CarryingReportedAmountFairValueDisclosureMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:EstimateOfFairValueFairValueDisclosureMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:CarryingReportedAmountFairValueDisclosureMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:FinancialAssetAcquiredWithCreditDeteriorationMember shbi:CommercialAndResidentialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember us-gaap:DoubtfulMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:FinancialAssetAcquiredWithCreditDeteriorationMember us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:DoubtfulMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:FinancialAssetAcquiredWithCreditDeteriorationMember us-gaap:ConsumerPortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:DoubtfulMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:FinancialAssetAcquiredWithCreditDeteriorationMember us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:DoubtfulMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:FinancialAssetAcquiredWithCreditDeteriorationMember us-gaap:CommercialPortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:DoubtfulMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:FinancialAssetAcquiredWithCreditDeteriorationMember shbi:CommercialAndResidentialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:CommercialAndResidentialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember us-gaap:SubstandardMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:CommercialAndResidentialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember shbi:PassWatchMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:CommercialAndResidentialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember shbi:PassPerformingMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:SubstandardMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:SpecialMentionMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember shbi:PassWatchMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember shbi:PassPerformingMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:FinancialAssetAcquiredWithCreditDeteriorationMember us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:FinancialAssetAcquiredWithCreditDeteriorationMember us-gaap:DoubtfulMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:FinancialAssetAcquiredWithCreditDeteriorationMember us-gaap:ConsumerPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:FinancialAssetAcquiredWithCreditDeteriorationMember us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:FinancialAssetAcquiredWithCreditDeteriorationMember us-gaap:CommercialPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:ConsumerPortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:SubstandardMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:ConsumerPortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:SpecialMentionMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:ConsumerPortfolioSegmentMember shbi:PassWatchMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:ConsumerPortfolioSegmentMember shbi:PassPerformingMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:SubstandardMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:SpecialMentionMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember shbi:PassWatchMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember shbi:PassPerformingMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialPortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:SubstandardMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialPortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:SpecialMentionMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialPortfolioSegmentMember shbi:PassWatchMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialPortfolioSegmentMember shbi:PassPerformingMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:SubstandardMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:SpecialMentionMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:PassWatchMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:PassPerformingMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:OtherImpairedAccruingLoansMember shbi:CommercialAndResidentialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:ImpairedNonaccrualLoansMember shbi:CommercialAndResidentialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:ImpairedLoansMember shbi:CommercialAndResidentialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:ImpairedAccruingRestructuredLoansMember shbi:CommercialAndResidentialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:OtherImpairedAccruingLoansMember us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:OtherImpairedAccruingLoansMember us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:ImpairedNonaccrualLoansMember us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:ImpairedNonaccrualLoansMember us-gaap:ConsumerPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:ImpairedNonaccrualLoansMember us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:ImpairedNonaccrualLoansMember us-gaap:CommercialPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:ImpairedLoansMember us-gaap:ConsumerPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:ImpairedLoansMember us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:ImpairedLoansMember us-gaap:CommercialPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:ImpairedAccruingRestructuredLoansMember us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:OtherImpairedAccruingLoansMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:ImpairedNonaccrualLoansMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:ImpairedLoansMember us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:ImpairedAccruingRestructuredLoansMember us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:ImpairedLoansMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:ImpairedAccruingRestructuredLoansMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:CoreDepositsMember 2023-01-01 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:CoreDepositsMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:CoreDepositsMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:CoreDepositsMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:FinancialAssetAcquiredWithCreditDeteriorationMember shbi:CommercialAndResidentialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 shbi:CommercialAndResidentialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember us-gaap:FinancingReceivablesEqualToGreaterThan90DaysPastDueMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 shbi:CommercialAndResidentialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember us-gaap:FinancingReceivables60To89DaysPastDueMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 shbi:CommercialAndResidentialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember us-gaap:FinancingReceivables30To59DaysPastDueMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 shbi:CommercialAndResidentialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember us-gaap:FinancialAssetPastDueMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 shbi:CommercialAndResidentialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember us-gaap:FinancialAssetNotPastDueMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:SubstandardMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:SpecialMentionMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:FinancingReceivablesEqualToGreaterThan90DaysPastDueMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:FinancingReceivables60To89DaysPastDueMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:FinancingReceivables30To59DaysPastDueMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:FinancialAssetPastDueMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:FinancialAssetNotPastDueMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember shbi:PassWatchMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:FinancialAssetAcquiredWithCreditDeteriorationMember us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:FinancialAssetAcquiredWithCreditDeteriorationMember us-gaap:ConsumerPortfolioSegmentMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:FinancialAssetAcquiredWithCreditDeteriorationMember us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:FinancialAssetAcquiredWithCreditDeteriorationMember us-gaap:CommercialPortfolioSegmentMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:ConsumerPortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:SubstandardMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:ConsumerPortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:SpecialMentionMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:ConsumerPortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:FinancingReceivables60To89DaysPastDueMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:ConsumerPortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:FinancingReceivables30To59DaysPastDueMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:ConsumerPortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:FinancialAssetPastDueMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:ConsumerPortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:FinancialAssetNotPastDueMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:ConsumerPortfolioSegmentMember shbi:PassWatchMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember us-gaap:SubstandardMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember shbi:PassWatchMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:SubstandardMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:SpecialMentionMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:FinancingReceivablesEqualToGreaterThan90DaysPastDueMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:FinancingReceivables60To89DaysPastDueMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:FinancingReceivables30To59DaysPastDueMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:FinancialAssetPastDueMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:FinancialAssetNotPastDueMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember shbi:PassWatchMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialPortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:SubstandardMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialPortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:SpecialMentionMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialPortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:FinancialAssetNotPastDueMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialPortfolioSegmentMember shbi:PassWatchMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:SubstandardMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:SpecialMentionMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:FinancingReceivablesEqualToGreaterThan90DaysPastDueMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 shbi:PassWatchMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 shbi:CommercialAndResidentialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember us-gaap:FinancingReceivablesEqualToGreaterThan90DaysPastDueMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:CommercialAndResidentialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember us-gaap:FinancingReceivables60To89DaysPastDueMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:CommercialAndResidentialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember us-gaap:FinancingReceivables30To59DaysPastDueMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:CommercialAndResidentialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember us-gaap:FinancialAssetNotPastDueMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:FinancingReceivablesEqualToGreaterThan90DaysPastDueMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:FinancingReceivables60To89DaysPastDueMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:FinancingReceivables30To59DaysPastDueMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:FinancialAssetNotPastDueMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:ConsumerPortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:FinancingReceivables60To89DaysPastDueMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:ConsumerPortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:FinancingReceivables30To59DaysPastDueMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:ConsumerPortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:FinancialAssetNotPastDueMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:FinancingReceivablesEqualToGreaterThan90DaysPastDueMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:FinancingReceivables30To59DaysPastDueMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:FinancialAssetNotPastDueMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialPortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:FinancingReceivables30To59DaysPastDueMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialPortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:FinancialAssetNotPastDueMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:RealEstateMember shbi:CommercialAndResidentialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:CollateralPledgedMember shbi:CommercialAndResidentialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:RealEstateMember us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:RealEstateMember us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:CollateralPledgedMember us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:CollateralPledgedMember us-gaap:ConsumerPortfolioSegmentMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:CollateralPledgedMember us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:CollateralPledgedMember us-gaap:CommercialPortfolioSegmentMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 shbi:OtherCollateralMember us-gaap:ConsumerPortfolioSegmentMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 shbi:OtherCollateralMember us-gaap:CommercialPortfolioSegmentMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:RealEstateMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:FederalNationalMortgageAssociationFnmaInsuredLoansMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:FederalHomeLoanMortgageCorporationFhlmcInsuredLoansMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 shbi:OtherCollateralMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 shbi:CommercialAndResidentialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialPortfolioSegmentMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 shbi:CommercialAndResidentialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember 2023-03-31 0001035092 us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember 2023-03-31 0001035092 us-gaap:ConsumerPortfolioSegmentMember 2023-03-31 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember 2023-03-31 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialPortfolioSegmentMember 2023-03-31 0001035092 srt:CumulativeEffectPeriodOfAdoptionAdjustedBalanceMember us-gaap:AccountingStandardsUpdate201613Member 2023-01-31 0001035092 srt:CumulativeEffectPeriodOfAdoptionAdjustmentMember us-gaap:AccountingStandardsUpdate201613Member 2023-01-01 0001035092 srt:CumulativeEffectPeriodOfAdoptionAdjustmentMember shbi:CommercialAndResidentialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 srt:CumulativeEffectPeriodOfAdoptionAdjustmentMember us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 srt:CumulativeEffectPeriodOfAdoptionAdjustmentMember us-gaap:ConsumerPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 srt:CumulativeEffectPeriodOfAdoptionAdjustmentMember us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 srt:CumulativeEffectPeriodOfAdoptionAdjustmentMember us-gaap:CommercialPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:CommercialAndResidentialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 srt:CumulativeEffectPeriodOfAdoptionAdjustmentMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:CommercialAndResidentialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember 2022-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:ConsumerPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember 2022-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-06-30 0001035092 shbi:CommercialAndResidentialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember 2022-03-31 0001035092 us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-03-31 0001035092 us-gaap:ConsumerPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-03-31 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember 2022-03-31 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-03-31 0001035092 2022-03-31 0001035092 shbi:CommercialAndResidentialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember 2021-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember 2021-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:ConsumerPortfolioSegmentMember 2021-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember 2021-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialPortfolioSegmentMember 2021-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:ConsumerPortfolioSegmentMember shbi:DemandDepositOverdraftsMember 2023-04-01 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:ConsumerPortfolioSegmentMember shbi:DemandDepositOverdraftsMember 2023-01-01 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-01-01 2022-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:UnusedLinesOfCreditMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:CommitmentsToExtendCreditMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:UnusedLinesOfCreditMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:CommitmentsToExtendCreditMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2023-04-01 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2023-01-01 2023-03-31 0001035092 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2022-04-01 2022-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2022-01-01 2022-03-31 0001035092 us-gaap:InterestRateLockCommitmentsMember 2023-03-31 0001035092 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member us-gaap:InterestRateLockCommitmentsMember shbi:MeasurementInputPullThroughRateMember us-gaap:MarketApproachValuationTechniqueMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member us-gaap:EstimateOfFairValueFairValueDisclosureMember us-gaap:InterestRateLockCommitmentsMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member us-gaap:CarryingReportedAmountFairValueDisclosureMember us-gaap:InterestRateLockCommitmentsMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member us-gaap:EstimateOfFairValueFairValueDisclosureMember shbi:ToBeAnnouncedSecuritiesMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member us-gaap:CarryingReportedAmountFairValueDisclosureMember shbi:ToBeAnnouncedSecuritiesMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member us-gaap:InterestRateLockCommitmentsMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member shbi:ToBeAnnouncedSecuritiesMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:InterestRateLockCommitmentsMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 shbi:ToBeAnnouncedSecuritiesMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member us-gaap:InterestRateLockCommitmentsMember shbi:MeasurementInputPullThroughRateMember us-gaap:MarketApproachValuationTechniqueMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member us-gaap:EstimateOfFairValueFairValueDisclosureMember us-gaap:InterestRateLockCommitmentsMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member us-gaap:CarryingReportedAmountFairValueDisclosureMember us-gaap:InterestRateLockCommitmentsMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member us-gaap:EstimateOfFairValueFairValueDisclosureMember shbi:ToBeAnnouncedSecuritiesMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member us-gaap:CarryingReportedAmountFairValueDisclosureMember shbi:ToBeAnnouncedSecuritiesMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member us-gaap:InterestRateLockCommitmentsMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member shbi:ToBeAnnouncedSecuritiesMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:InterestRateLockCommitmentsMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:ToBeAnnouncedSecuritiesMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:InterestRateLockCommitmentsMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 srt:MinimumMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member us-gaap:InterestRateLockCommitmentsMember shbi:MeasurementInputPullThroughRateMember us-gaap:MarketApproachValuationTechniqueMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 srt:MaximumMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member us-gaap:InterestRateLockCommitmentsMember shbi:MeasurementInputPullThroughRateMember us-gaap:MarketApproachValuationTechniqueMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 srt:ArithmeticAverageMember us-gaap:InterestRateLockCommitmentsMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 srt:MinimumMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member us-gaap:InterestRateLockCommitmentsMember shbi:MeasurementInputPullThroughRateMember us-gaap:MarketApproachValuationTechniqueMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 srt:MaximumMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member us-gaap:InterestRateLockCommitmentsMember shbi:MeasurementInputPullThroughRateMember us-gaap:MarketApproachValuationTechniqueMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 srt:ArithmeticAverageMember us-gaap:InterestRateLockCommitmentsMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:ToBeAnnouncedSecuritiesMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:InterestRateLockCommitmentsMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:ToBeAnnouncedSecuritiesMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:MedicalUseCannabisCustomersMember shbi:BusinessActivitiesWithMedicalUseCannabisCustomersMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 srt:MoodysBaa3RatingMember us-gaap:OtherDebtSecuritiesMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 srt:MoodysBaa2RatingMember us-gaap:OtherDebtSecuritiesMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 srt:MoodysBaa1RatingMember us-gaap:OtherDebtSecuritiesMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 srt:MoodysAaaRatingMember us-gaap:USGovernmentAgenciesDebtSecuritiesMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 srt:MoodysAa1RatingMember us-gaap:USStatesAndPoliticalSubdivisionsMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 srt:MoodysA3RatingMember us-gaap:OtherDebtSecuritiesMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 shbi:MoodysNotReportedMember us-gaap:USGovernmentAgenciesDebtSecuritiesMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 shbi:MoodysNotReportedMember us-gaap:OtherDebtSecuritiesMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 shbi:MoodysNotReportedMember us-gaap:MortgageBackedSecuritiesIssuedByUSGovernmentSponsoredEnterprisesMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:USStatesAndPoliticalSubdivisionsMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 srt:MoodysBaa3RatingMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 srt:MoodysBaa2RatingMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 srt:MoodysBaa1RatingMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 srt:MoodysAaaRatingMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 srt:MoodysAa1RatingMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 srt:MoodysA3RatingMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 shbi:MoodysNotReportedMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 shbi:SpeculativeMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 shbi:SpeculativeMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 2023-03-31 0001035092 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member us-gaap:USGovernmentAgenciesDebtSecuritiesMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member us-gaap:OtherDebtSecuritiesMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member us-gaap:MortgageBackedSecuritiesIssuedByUSGovernmentSponsoredEnterprisesMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member us-gaap:USGovernmentAgenciesDebtSecuritiesMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member us-gaap:OtherDebtSecuritiesMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member us-gaap:MortgageBackedSecuritiesIssuedByUSGovernmentSponsoredEnterprisesMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:USStatesAndPoliticalSubdivisionsMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:CollateralPledgedMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:CollateralPledgedMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:SevernBancorpInc.Member us-gaap:SubordinatedDebtMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:SubordinatedDebtMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 shbi:SevernBancorpInc.Member us-gaap:FinancialAssetAcquiredWithCreditDeteriorationMember shbi:CommercialAndResidentialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:SevernBancorpInc.Member us-gaap:FinancialAssetAcquiredAndNoCreditDeteriorationMember shbi:CommercialAndResidentialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:SevernBancorpInc.Member us-gaap:FinancialAssetAcquiredWithCreditDeteriorationMember us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:SevernBancorpInc.Member us-gaap:FinancialAssetAcquiredWithCreditDeteriorationMember us-gaap:ConsumerPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:SevernBancorpInc.Member us-gaap:FinancialAssetAcquiredWithCreditDeteriorationMember us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:SevernBancorpInc.Member us-gaap:FinancialAssetAcquiredWithCreditDeteriorationMember us-gaap:CommercialPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:SevernBancorpInc.Member us-gaap:FinancialAssetAcquiredAndNoCreditDeteriorationMember us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:SevernBancorpInc.Member us-gaap:FinancialAssetAcquiredAndNoCreditDeteriorationMember us-gaap:ConsumerPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:SevernBancorpInc.Member us-gaap:FinancialAssetAcquiredAndNoCreditDeteriorationMember us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:SevernBancorpInc.Member us-gaap:FinancialAssetAcquiredAndNoCreditDeteriorationMember us-gaap:CommercialPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:SevernBancorpInc.Member shbi:CommercialAndResidentialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:SevernBancorpInc.Member us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:SevernBancorpInc.Member us-gaap:ConsumerPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:SevernBancorpInc.Member us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:SevernBancorpInc.Member us-gaap:CommercialPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:SevernBancorpInc.Member us-gaap:FinancialAssetAcquiredWithCreditDeteriorationMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:SevernBancorpInc.Member us-gaap:FinancialAssetAcquiredAndNoCreditDeteriorationMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:SevernBancorpInc.Member us-gaap:FinancialAssetAcquiredWithCreditDeteriorationMember 2022-06-30 0001035092 shbi:SevernBancorpInc.Member us-gaap:FinancialAssetAcquiredWithCreditDeteriorationMember 2021-12-31 0001035092 2022-06-30 0001035092 2021-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member us-gaap:EstimateOfFairValueFairValueDisclosureMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member us-gaap:CarryingReportedAmountFairValueDisclosureMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member us-gaap:EstimateOfFairValueFairValueDisclosureMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member us-gaap:CarryingReportedAmountFairValueDisclosureMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:CommunityFinancialCorporationMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:OtherDebtSecuritiesMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:MortgageBackedSecuritiesIssuedByUSGovernmentSponsoredEnterprisesMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:OtherDebtSecuritiesMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:USGovernmentAgenciesDebtSecuritiesMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:USGovernmentAgenciesDebtSecuritiesMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:MortgageBackedSecuritiesIssuedByUSGovernmentSponsoredEnterprisesMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 srt:MinimumMember shbi:CommunityFinancialCorporationMember us-gaap:SubsequentEventMember 2023-07-01 0001035092 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2023-04-01 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2023-01-01 2023-03-31 0001035092 2023-01-01 2023-03-31 0001035092 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2022-04-01 2022-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2022-01-01 2022-03-31 0001035092 2022-01-01 2022-03-31 0001035092 us-gaap:SubordinatedDebtMember 2023-01-01 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:SubordinatedDebtMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001035092 srt:MinimumMember us-gaap:InterestRateLockCommitmentsMember 2023-01-01 2023-06-30 0001035092 srt:MaximumMember us-gaap:InterestRateLockCommitmentsMember 2023-01-01 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001035092 stpr:VA shbi:CommunityFinancialCorporationMember us-gaap:SubsequentEventMember 2023-07-01 2023-07-01 0001035092 stpr:MD shbi:CommunityFinancialCorporationMember us-gaap:SubsequentEventMember 2023-07-01 2023-07-01 0001035092 us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:ConsumerPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:OtherImpairedAccruingLoansMember us-gaap:ConsumerPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:OtherImpairedAccruingLoansMember us-gaap:CommercialPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:ImpairedAccruingRestructuredLoansMember us-gaap:ConsumerPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:OtherImpairedAccruingLoansMember shbi:CommercialAndResidentialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:ImpairedNonaccrualLoansMember shbi:CommercialAndResidentialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:ImpairedLoansMember shbi:CommercialAndResidentialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:ImpairedAccruingRestructuredLoansMember shbi:CommercialAndResidentialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:OtherImpairedAccruingLoansMember us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:OtherImpairedAccruingLoansMember us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:ImpairedNonaccrualLoansMember us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:ImpairedNonaccrualLoansMember us-gaap:ConsumerPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:ImpairedNonaccrualLoansMember us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:ImpairedNonaccrualLoansMember us-gaap:CommercialPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:ImpairedLoansMember us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:ImpairedLoansMember us-gaap:ConsumerPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:ImpairedLoansMember us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:ImpairedLoansMember us-gaap:CommercialPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:ImpairedAccruingRestructuredLoansMember us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:ImpairedAccruingRestructuredLoansMember us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:OtherImpairedAccruingLoansMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:ImpairedNonaccrualLoansMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:ImpairedLoansMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:ImpairedAccruingRestructuredLoansMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:FinancialAssetAcquiredWithCreditDeteriorationMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:FinancialAssetAcquiredWithCreditDeteriorationMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:FinancingReceivables60To89DaysPastDueMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:FinancingReceivables30To59DaysPastDueMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:FinancialAssetPastDueMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:FinancingReceivablesEqualToGreaterThan90DaysPastDueMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:FinancingReceivables60To89DaysPastDueMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:FinancingReceivables30To59DaysPastDueMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:FinancialAssetNotPastDueMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:FinancialAssetNotPastDueMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:ConsumerPortfolioSegmentMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 shbi:CommercialAndResidentialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember 2023-04-01 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember 2023-04-01 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:ConsumerPortfolioSegmentMember 2023-04-01 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialPortfolioSegmentMember 2023-04-01 2023-06-30 0001035092 2023-04-01 2023-06-30 0001035092 shbi:CommercialAndResidentialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember 2023-01-01 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember 2023-01-01 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:ConsumerPortfolioSegmentMember 2023-01-01 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialPortfolioSegmentMember 2023-01-01 2023-06-30 0001035092 shbi:CommercialAndResidentialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember 2022-04-01 2022-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-04-01 2022-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:ConsumerPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-04-01 2022-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember 2022-04-01 2022-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-04-01 2022-06-30 0001035092 2022-04-01 2022-06-30 0001035092 shbi:CommercialAndResidentialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember us-gaap:ConstructionLoansMember 2022-01-01 2022-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:ResidentialPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-01-01 2022-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:ConsumerPortfolioSegmentMember 2022-01-01 2022-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:CommercialRealEstatePortfolioSegmentMember 2022-01-01 2022-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsNonrecurringMember shbi:AppraisalOfCollateralMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 srt:MinimumMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsNonrecurringMember shbi:AppraisalOfCollateralMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 srt:MaximumMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsNonrecurringMember shbi:AppraisalOfCollateralMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 srt:WeightedAverageMember shbi:AppraisalOfCollateralMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 srt:MinimumMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsNonrecurringMember shbi:AppraisalOfCollateralMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 srt:MaximumMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsNonrecurringMember shbi:AppraisalOfCollateralMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 srt:WeightedAverageMember shbi:AppraisalOfCollateralMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:InterestRateLockCommitmentsMember 2023-04-01 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:InterestRateLockCommitmentsMember 2023-01-01 2023-06-30 0001035092 shbi:MedicalUseCannabisCustomersMember shbi:BusinessActivitiesWithMedicalUseCannabisCustomersMember 2023-01-01 2023-06-30 0001035092 2022-01-01 2022-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:OtherAssetsMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 shbi:SevernBancorpInc.Member us-gaap:FinancialAssetAcquiredWithCreditDeteriorationMember 2022-01-01 2022-06-30 0001035092 shbi:SevernBancorpInc.Member 2023-06-30 0001035092 shbi:SevernBancorpInc.Member 2022-12-31 0001035092 shbi:CommunityFinancialCorporationMember us-gaap:SubsequentEventMember 2023-07-01 2023-07-01 0001035092 2023-06-30 0001035092 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member us-gaap:EstimateOfFairValueFairValueDisclosureMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member us-gaap:CarryingReportedAmountFairValueDisclosureMember 2023-06-30 0001035092 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member us-gaap:EstimateOfFairValueFairValueDisclosureMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member us-gaap:CarryingReportedAmountFairValueDisclosureMember 2022-12-31 0001035092 2023-08-09 0001035092 2023-01-01 2023-06-30 xbrli:shares iso4217:USD xbrli:pure shbi:Office shbi:item iso4217:USD xbrli:shares shbi:security shbi:contract

Table of Contents

​

​

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-Q

☒ | QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

​

For the Quarterly Period Ended June 30, 2023

OR

☐ | TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

​

For the transition period from to

Commission file number 0-22345

SHORE BANCSHARES, INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Maryland |  | 52-1974638
(State or Other Jurisdiction of | ​ | (I.R.S. Employer
Incorporation or Organization) | ​ | Identification No.)
| ​ |
18 E. Dover Street, Easton, Maryland | ​ | 21601
(Address of Principal Executive Offices) | ​ | (Zip Code)

​

(410) 763-7800

Registrant’s Telephone Number, Including Area Code

N/A

(Former name, former address and former fiscal year, if changed since last report)

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

Title of each class | Trading Symbol(s) | Name of each exchange on which registered
Common Stock | SHBI | NASDAQ

​

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter periods that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes ☒ No ☐

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically every Interactive Data File required to be submitted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit such files). Yes ☒ No ☐

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of “large accelerated filer”, “accelerated filer”, “smaller reporting company” and “emerging growth company” in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Large accelerated filer | ☐ |  | Accelerated filer | ☐
Non-accelerated filer | ☒ | ​ | Smaller reporting company | ☒
​ | ​ | Emerging growth company | ☐

​

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act. ☐

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Act). Yes ☐ No ☒

The number of shares outstanding of the registrant’s common stock as of August 9, 2023 was 33,123,020.

​

​

​

​

Table of Contents

INDEX

​ |  | Page
​ | ​ | ​
Part I. Financial Information | ​ | 3
​ | ​ | ​
Item 1. Financial Statements | ​ | 3
​ | ​ | ​
Consolidated Balance Sheets – June 30, 2023 (unaudited) and December 31, 2022 | ​ | 3
​ | ​ | ​
Consolidated Statements of Income For the three and six months ended June 30, 2023 and 2022 (unaudited) | ​ | 4
​ | ​ | ​
Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income For the three and six months ended June 30, 2023 and 2022 (unaudited) | ​ | 5
​ | ​ | ​
Consolidated Statements of Changes in Stockholders’ Equity For the three and six months ended June 30, 2023 and 2022 (unaudited) | ​ | 6
​ | ​ | ​
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows For the six months ended June 30, 2023 and 2022 (unaudited) | ​ | 8
​ | ​ | ​
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (unaudited) | ​ | 10
​ | ​ | ​
Item 2. Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations | ​ | 41
​ | ​ | ​
Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk | ​ | 54
​ | ​ | ​
Item 4. Controls and Procedures | ​ | 54
​ | ​ | ​
Part II. Other Information | ​ | 55
​ | ​ | ​
Item 1. Legal Proceedings | ​ | 55
​ | ​ | ​
Item 1A. Risk Factors | ​ | 55
​ | ​ | ​
Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds | ​ | 55
​ | ​ | ​
Item 3. Defaults Upon Senior Securities | ​ | 55
​ | ​ | ​
Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures | ​ | 55
​ | ​ | ​
Item 5. Other Information | ​ | 55
​ | ​ | ​
Item 6. Exhibits | ​ | 56
​ | ​ | ​
Signatures | ​ | 58

​

​

​

​

2

Table of Contents

PART I – FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Item 1. Financial Statements.

SHORE BANCSHARES, INC.

CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | June 30, | ​ | December 31,
(In thousands, except share and per share data) |  | 2023 |  | 2022
ASSETS |  | (Unaudited) |  | ​ |
Cash and due from banks | ​ | $ | 35,423 | ​ | $ | 37,661
Interest-bearing deposits with other banks | ​ |  | 10,404 | ​ |  | 17,838
Cash and cash equivalents | ​ |  | 45,827 | ​ |  | 55,499
Investment securities: | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  |
Available-for-sale, at fair value (amortized cost of 89,846 (2023) and $95,999 (2022)) | ​ |  | 78,069 | ​ |  | 83,587
Held to maturity, (net of allowance for credit losses of $163 (2023)) (fair value of $473,296 (2023) and $494,627 (2022)) | ​ | ​ | 536,970 | ​ |  | 559,455
Equity securities, at fair value | ​ |  | 1,245 | ​ |  | 1,233
Restricted securities, at cost | ​ |  | 21,208 | ​ |  | 11,169
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Loans held for sale, at fair value | ​ | ​ | 6,845 | ​ | ​ | 4,248
​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​
Loans held for investment ($9,745 (2023) and $8,437 (2022), at fair value) | ​ |  | 2,753,223 | ​ |  | 2,556,107
Less: allowance for credit losses | ​ | ​ | (29,014) | ​ | ​ | (16,643)
Loans, net | ​ |  | 2,724,209 | ​ |  | 2,539,464
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Premises and equipment, net | ​ |  | 51,036 | ​ |  | 51,488
Goodwill | ​ |  | 63,266 | ​ |  | 63,266
Other intangible assets, net | ​ |  | 4,671 | ​ |  | 5,547
Other real estate owned, net | ​ | ​ | 179 | ​ | ​ | 197
Mortgage servicing rights, at fair value | ​ |  | 5,466 | ​ |  | 5,275
Right-of-use assets | ​ | ​ | 9,077 | ​ | ​ | 9,629
Cash surrender value on life insurance | ​ | ​ | 60,150 | ​ | ​ | 59,218
Other assets | ​ | ​ | 33,413 | ​ | ​ | 28,001
TOTAL ASSETS | ​ | $ | 3,641,631 | ​ | $ | 3,477,276
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
LIABILITIES | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Deposits: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Noninterest-bearing | ​ | $ | 778,963 | ​ | $ | 862,015
Interest-bearing | ​ |  | 2,158,563 | ​ |  | 2,147,769
Total deposits | ​ |  | 2,937,526 | ​ |  | 3,009,784
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Advances from FHLB - short-term | ​ | ​ | 276,000 | ​ | ​ | 40,000
Subordinated debt | ​ |  | 43,227 | ​ | ​ | 43,072
Total borrowings | ​ | ​ | 319,227 | ​ | ​ | 83,072
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Lease liabilities | ​ | ​ | 9,392 | ​ | ​ | 9,908
Other liabilities | ​ |  | 12,346 | ​ |  | 10,227
TOTAL LIABILITIES | ​ | ​ | 3,278,491 | ​ | ​ | 3,112,991
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Common stock, par value $.01 per share; shares authorized - 35,000,000; shares issued and outstanding - 19,907,290 (2023) and 19,864,956 (2022) | ​ | ​ | 199 | ​ | ​ | 199
Additional paid in capital | ​ |  | 202,008 | ​ |  | 201,494
Retained earnings | ​ | ​ | 169,494 | ​ | ​ | 171,613
Accumulated other comprehensive loss | ​ | ​ | (8,561) | ​ | ​ | (9,021)
TOTAL STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY | ​ |  | 363,140 | ​ |  | 364,285
TOTAL LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY | ​ | $ | 3,641,631 | ​ | $ | 3,477,276

​

See accompanying notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.

3

Table of Contents

SHORE BANCSHARES, INC.

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF INCOME (Unaudited)

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | For Three Months Ended | ​ | For Six Months Ended | ​
​ | ​ | June 30, | ​ | June 30, | ​
(In thousands, except per share data) | ​ | 2023 |  | 2022 |  | 2023 |  | 2022 | ​
INTEREST INCOME | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Interest and fees on loans | ​ | $ | 32,729 | ​ | $ | 23,452 | ​ | $ | 63,557 | ​ | $ | 45,537 | ​
Interest and dividends on taxable investment securities | ​ |  | 3,729 | ​ |  | 2,392 | ​ |  | 7,793 | ​ |  | 4,377 | ​
Interest and dividends on tax-exempt investment securities | ​ | ​ | 5 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 12 | ​ | ​ | — | ​
Interest on deposits with other banks | ​ | ​ | 170 | ​ | ​ | 826 | ​ | ​ | 333 | ​ | ​ | 1,080 | ​
Total interest income | ​ |  | 36,633 | ​ |  | 26,670 | ​ |  | 71,695 | ​ |  | 50,994 | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
INTEREST EXPENSE | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Interest on deposits | ​ |  | 9,914 | ​ |  | 1,511 | ​ |  | 17,195 | ​ |  | 2,869 | ​
Interest on short-term borrowings | ​ |  | 3,449 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 4,810 | ​ |  | 2 | ​
Interest on long-term borrowings | ​ | ​ | 776 | ​ | ​ | 541 | ​ | ​ | 1,532 | ​ | ​ | 1,075 | ​
Total interest expense | ​ |  | 14,139 | ​ |  | 2,052 | ​ |  | 23,537 | ​ |  | 3,946 | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
NET INTEREST INCOME | ​ |  | 22,494 | ​ |  | 24,618 | ​ |  | 48,158 | ​ |  | 47,048 | ​
Provision for credit losses | ​ |  | 667 | ​ |  | 200 | ​ |  | 1,880 | ​ |  | 800 | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
NET INTEREST INCOME AFTER PROVISION FOR CREDIT LOSSES | ​ |  | 21,827 | ​ |  | 24,418 | ​ |  | 46,278 | ​ |  | 46,248 | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
NONINTEREST INCOME | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Service charges on deposit accounts | ​ |  | 1,264 | ​ |  | 1,438 | ​ |  | 2,477 | ​ |  | 2,797 | ​
Trust and investment fee income | ​ |  | 399 | ​ |  | 447 | ​ |  | 831 | ​ |  | 961 | ​
Interchange credits | ​ |  | 1,311 | ​ |  | 1,253 | ​ |  | 2,523 | ​ |  | 2,291 | ​
Mortgage-banking revenue | ​ | ​ | 1,054 | ​ | ​ | 1,096 | ​ | ​ | 2,031 | ​ |  | 2,963 | ​
Title Company revenue | ​ | ​ | 186 | ​ | ​ | 426 | ​ | ​ | 323 | ​ |  | 749 | ​
Other noninterest income | ​ | ​ | 1,080 | ​ | ​ | 1,173 | ​ | ​ | 2,443 | ​ | ​ | 2,118 | ​
Total noninterest income | ​ |  | 5,294 | ​ |  | 5,833 | ​ |  | 10,628 | ​ |  | 11,879 | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
NONINTEREST EXPENSE | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Salaries and wages | ​ |  | 8,955 | ​ |  | 8,898 | ​ |  | 17,639 | ​ |  | 18,460 | ​
Employee benefits | ​ |  | 2,440 | ​ |  | 2,269 | ​ |  | 5,361 | ​ |  | 4,931 | ​
Occupancy expense | ​ |  | 1,599 | ​ |  | 1,485 | ​ |  | 3,218 | ​ |  | 3,052 | ​
Furniture and equipment expense | ​ |  | 477 | ​ |  | 411 | ​ |  | 1,011 | ​ |  | 840 | ​
Data processing | ​ |  | 1,739 | ​ |  | 1,668 | ​ |  | 3,537 | ​ |  | 3,275 | ​
Directors' fees | ​ |  | 185 | ​ |  | 210 | ​ |  | 435 | ​ |  | 400 | ​
Amortization of other intangible assets | ​ |  | 435 | ​ |  | 511 | ​ |  | 876 | ​ |  | 1,028 | ​
FDIC insurance premium expense | ​ |  | 758 | ​ |  | 429 | ​ |  | 1,129 | ​ |  | 772 | ​
Other real estate owned expenses, net | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 57 | ​ |  | (1) | ​ |  | 51 | ​
Legal and professional fees | ​ |  | 959 | ​ |  | 811 | ​ |  | 1,709 | ​ |  | 1,448 | ​
Merger-related expenses | ​ | ​ | 1,197 | ​ |  | 241 | ​ |  | 1,888 | ​ |  | 971 | ​
Other noninterest expenses | ​ | ​ | 2,864 | ​ | ​ | 3,104 | ​ | ​ | 5,699 | ​ | ​ | 5,198 | ​
Total noninterest expense | ​ |  | 21,608 | ​ |  | 20,094 | ​ |  | 42,501 | ​ |  | 40,426 | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Income before income taxes | ​ |  | 5,513 | ​ |  | 10,157 | ​ |  | 14,405 | ​ |  | 17,701 | ​
Income tax expense | ​ |  | 1,495 | ​ |  | 2,658 | ​ |  | 3,930 | ​ |  | 4,589 | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
NET INCOME | ​ | $ | 4,018 | ​ | $ | 7,499 | ​ | $ | 10,475 | ​ | $ | 13,112 | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Basic and diluted net income per common share | ​ | $ | 0.20 | ​ | $ | 0.38 | ​ | $ | 0.53 | ​ | $ | 0.66 | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Dividends paid per common share | ​ | $ | 0.12 | ​ | $ | 0.12 | ​ | $ | 0.24 | ​ | $ | 0.24 | ​

​

See accompanying notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.

​

4

Table of Contents

​

SHORE BANCSHARES, INC.

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (Unaudited)

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | For Three Months Ended | ​ | For Six Months Ended | ​
​ | ​ | June 30, | ​ | June 30, | ​
(In thousands) |  | 2023 |  | 2022 |  | 2023 |  | 2022 |
Net income | ​ | $ | 4,018 | ​ | $ | 7,499 | ​ | $ | 10,475 | ​ | $ | 13,112 | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Other comprehensive income (loss): | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Investment securities: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Unrealized holding (losses)/gains on available-for-sale-securities | ​ |  | (549) | ​ |  | (6,161) | ​ |  | 634 | ​ |  | (9,226) | ​
Tax effect | ​ |  | 149 | ​ |  | 1,682 | ​ |  | (174) | ​ |  | 2,519 | ​
Total other comprehensive (loss) income | ​ |  | (400) | ​ |  | (4,479) | ​ |  | 460 | ​ |  | (6,707) | ​
Comprehensive income | ​ | $ | 3,618 | ​ | $ | 3,020 | ​ | $ | 10,935 | ​ | $ | 6,405 | ​

​

See accompanying notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.

​

5

Table of Contents

​

SHORE BANCSHARES, INC.

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CHANGES IN STOCKHOLDERS’ EQUITY (Unaudited)

For the Three and Six Months Ended June 30, 2023 and 2022

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Accumulated | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Additional | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Other | ​ | Total
​ | ​ | Common | ​ | Paid in | ​ | Retained | ​ | Comprehensive | ​ | Stockholders’
(In thousands) |  | Stock |  | Capital |  | Earnings |  | (Loss) Income |  | Equity
Balances, January 1, 2023 | ​ | $ | 199 | ​ | $ | 201,494 | ​ | $ | 171,613 | ​ | $ | (9,021) | ​ | $ | 364,285
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Cumulative effect adjustment due to the adoption of ASC 326, net of tax | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (7,818) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (7,818)
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Net income | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 6,457 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 6,457
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Other comprehensive income | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 860 | ​ |  | 860
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Common shares issued for employee stock purchase plan | ​ | ​ | — | ​ |  | 87 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 87
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Stock-based compensation | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 155 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 155
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Cash dividends declared | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | (2,388) | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | (2,388)
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Balances, March 31, 2023 | ​ | $ | 199 | ​ | $ | 201,736 | ​ | $ | 167,864 | ​ | $ | (8,161) | ​ | $ | 361,638
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Net Income | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 4,018 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 4,018
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Other comprehensive (loss) | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | (400) | ​ |  | (400)
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Common shares issued for employee stock purchase plan | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 102 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 102
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Stock-based compensation | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 170 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 170
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Cash dividends declared | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (2,388) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (2,388)
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Balances, June 30, 2023 | ​ | $ | 199 | ​ | $ | 202,008 | ​ | $ | 169,494 | ​ | $ | (8,561) | ​ | $ | 363,140

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

6

Table of Contents

SHORE BANCSHARES, INC.

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CHANGES IN STOCKHOLDERS’ EQUITY (Unaudited) (CONTINUED)

​

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Accumulated | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Additional | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Other | ​ | Total
​ | ​ | Common | ​ | Paid in | ​ | Retained | ​ | Comprehensive | ​ | Stockholders’
(In thousands) | ​ | Stock |  | Capital |  | Earnings |  | Income (Loss) |  | Equity
Balances, January 1, 2022 | ​ | $ | 198 | ​ | $ | 200,473 | ​ | $ | 149,966 | ​ | $ | 56 | ​ | $ | 350,693
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Net Income | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 5,613 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 5,613
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Other comprehensive (loss) | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | (2,228) | ​ |  | (2,228)
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Common shares issued for employee stock purchase plan | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 37 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 37
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Stock-based compensation | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 130 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 130
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Cash dividends declared | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | (2,381) | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | (2,381)
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Balances, March 31, 2022 | ​ | $ | 198 | ​ | $ | 200,640 | ​ | $ | 153,198 | ​ | $ | (2,172) | ​ | $ | 351,864
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Net Income | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 7,499 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 7,499
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Other comprehensive (loss) | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | (4,479) | ​ |  | (4,479)
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Common shares issued for employee stock purchase plan | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 102 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 102
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Stock-based compensation | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 172 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 172
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Cash dividends declared | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | (2,381) | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | (2,381)
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Balances, June 30, 2022 | ​ | $ | 198 | ​ | $ | 200,914 | ​ | $ | 158,316 | ​ | $ | (6,651) | ​ | $ | 352,777

​

​

See accompanying notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.

​

7

Table of Contents

SHORE BANCSHARES, INC.

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (Unaudited)

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | For Six Months Ended
​ | ​ | June 30,
(In thousands) |  | 2023 |  | 2022
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Net Income | ​ | $ | 10,475 | ​ | $ | 13,112
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities: | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​
Net accretion of acquisition accounting estimates | ​ |  | (847) | ​ |  | (816)
Provision for credit losses | ​ |  | 1,880 | ​ |  | 800
Depreciation and amortization | ​ |  | 2,744 | ​ |  | 2,901
Net amortization of securities | ​ |  | 660 | ​ |  | 781
Amortization of debt issuance costs | ​ | ​ | 61 | ​ | ​ | 61
(Gain) on mortgage banking activities | ​ |  | (1,518) | ​ |  | (1,878)
Proceeds from sale of mortgage loans held for sale | ​ |  | 47,815 | ​ |  | 104,005
Originations of loans held for sale | ​ |  | (49,191) | ​ |  | (72,301)
Stock-based compensation expense | ​ |  | 325 | ​ |  | 302
Deferred income tax (benefit) expense | ​ | ​ | (743) | ​ | ​ | 81
Loss (Gain) on valuation adjustments on mortgage servicing rights | ​ | ​ | 40 | ​ | ​ | (478)
Valuation adjustments on premises transferred to held for sale | ​ | ​ | 271 | ​ | ​ | —
Gain (loss) on sales and valuation adjustments on other real estate owned | ​ | ​ | (3) | ​ | ​ | 44
Fair value adjustments on loans held for investment, at fair value | ​ | ​ | (48) | ​ | ​ | —
Fair value adjustment on equity securities | ​ | ​ | 3 | ​ | ​ | 108
Bank owned life insurance income | ​ |  | (758) | ​ |  | (410)
Net changes in: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Accrued interest receivable | ​ | ​ | 731 | ​ | ​ | (368)
Other assets | ​ |  | (2,510) | ​ |  | 304
Accrued interest payable | ​ |  | 1,721 | ​ |  | 5
Other liabilities | ​ | ​ | (458) | ​ | ​ | (3,202)
Net cash provided by operating activities | ​ |  | 10,650 | ​ |  | 43,051
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Proceeds from maturities and principal payments of investment securities available for sale | ​ |  | 6,019 | ​ |  | 12,778
Proceeds from maturities and principal payments of investment securities held to maturity | ​ |  | 21,795 | ​ |  | 23,613
Purchases of securities held to maturity | ​ | ​ | — | ​ |  | (78,468)
Purchases of equity securities | ​ |  | (15) | ​ |  | (7)
Purchase of restricted securities | ​ |  | (23,979) | ​ |  | (5,735)
Net change in loans | ​ |  | (196,213) | ​ |  | (143,947)
Purchases of premises and equipment | ​ |  | (1,768) | ​ |  | (1,720)
Proceeds from sales of other real estate owned | ​ | ​ | 21 | ​ |  | 394
Improvements to other real estate owned | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (34)
Redemption of restricted securities | ​ | ​ | 13,940 | ​ |  | —
Purchases of bank owned life insurance | ​ | ​ | (174) | ​ | ​ | (10,092)
Proceeds from disposal of premises held for sale | ​ | ​ | 721 | ​ | ​ | —
Net cash (used in) investing activities | ​ |  | (179,653) | ​ |  | (203,218)
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES: | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Net changes in: | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Noninterest-bearing deposits | ​ |  | (83,052) | ​ |  | (38,375)
Interest-bearing deposits | ​ |  | 10,970 | ​ |  | 26,704
Short-term borrowings | ​ | ​ | 236,000 | ​ |  | (4,143)
Common stock dividends paid | ​ | ​ | (4,776) | ​ |  | (4,762)
Issuance of common stock | ​ | ​ | 189 | ​ |  | 139
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities | ​ |  | 159,331 | ​ | ​ | (20,437)
Net (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents | ​ |  | (9,672) | ​ |  | (180,604)
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period | ​ |  | 55,499 | ​ |  | 583,613
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period | ​ | $ | 45,827 | ​ | $ | 403,009

​

​

8

Table of Contents

SHORE BANCSHARES, INC.

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (Unaudited) (CONTINUED)

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Supplemental cash flows information: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Interest paid | ​ | $ | 21,836 | ​ | $ | 4,101
Income taxes paid | ​ | $ | 6,372 | ​ | $ | 2,261
Remeasurement of lease liabilities arising from right-of-use assets | ​ | $ | (5) | ​ | $ | (678)
Transfers from loans to other real estate owned | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 69
Unrealized gain (loss) on securities available for sale | ​ | $ | 634 | ​ | $ | (9,226)
Transfers of premises to held for sale (included in other assets) | ​ | $ | 750 | ​ | $ | —

​

See accompanying notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.

​

​

9

Table of Contents

Shore Bancshares, Inc.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

For the Three and Six Months Ended June 30, 2023 and 2022

(Unaudited)

​

Note 1 – Basis of Presentation

​

The consolidated financial statements include the accounts of Shore Bancshares, Inc. and its subsidiaries with all significant intercompany transactions eliminated. The consolidated financial statements conform to accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America (“GAAP”) and to prevailing practices within the banking industry. The accompanying interim financial statements are unaudited; however, in the opinion of management all adjustments necessary to present fairly the consolidated financial position at June 30, 2023, the consolidated results of income and comprehensive income for the three and six months ended June 30, 2023 and 2022, changes in stockholders’ equity for the three and six months ended June 30, 2023 and 2022 and cash flows for the six months ended June 30, 2023 and 2022, have been included. All such adjustments were of a normal recurring nature. The amounts as of December 31, 2022 were derived from the 2022 audited financial statements. The results of operations for the three and six months ended June 30, 2023 are not necessarily indicative of the results to be expected for any other interim period or for the full year. This Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q should be read in conjunction with the Annual Report of Shore Bancshares, Inc. on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2022 (the “2022 Annual Report”). For purposes of comparability, certain immaterial reclassifications have been made to amounts previously reported to conform with the current period presentation.

When used in these notes, the term “the Company” refers to Shore Bancshares, Inc. and, unless the context requires otherwise, its consolidated subsidiaries, Shore United Bank, N.A. (the “Bank”) and Mid-Maryland Title Company, Inc. (the “Title Company”).

​

Pending Recent Accounting Standards

​

ASU No. 2022-03 - In June 2022, the (FASB) issued (ASU) No. 2022-03, “Fair Value Measurement (Topic 820): Fair Value Measurement of Equity Securities Subject to Contractual Sale Restrictions”. ASU 2022-03 clarifies that a contractual restriction on the sale of an equity security is not considered part of the unit of account of the equity security and, therefore, is not considered in measuring fair value. The ASU is effective for fiscal years, including interim periods within those fiscal years, beginning after December 15, 2023. Early adoption is permitted. The Company does not expect the adoption of ASU 2022-03 to have a material impact on its consolidated financial statements.

​

Note 2 – Adoption of Accounting Standards

​

On January 1, 2023, the Company adopted Accounting Standards Updates (ASU) 2016-13 “Financial Instruments – Credit Losses (Topic 326): Measurement of Credit Losses on Financial Instruments,” ASU 2018-19, “Codification Improvements to Topic 326, Financial Instruments – Credit Losses,” ASU 2019-04, “Codification Improvements to Topic 326, Financial Instruments – Credit Losses, Topic 815, Derivatives and Hedging, and Topic 825, Financial Instruments,” ASU 2019-05, “Financial Instruments – Credit Losses (Topic 326): Targeted Transition Relief,” ASU 2019-10, “Financial instruments – Credit losses (Topic 326), Derivatives and hedging (Topic 815), and Leases (Topic 842) – Effective dates,” ASU 2019-11, “Codification Improvements to Topic 326, Financial Instruments – Credit Losses,” ASU 2020-02, “Financial Instruments – Credit Losses (Topic 326) and Leases (Topic 842),” ASU 2020-03, “Codification Improvements to Financial Instruments” and ASU 2022-02, “Financial Instruments – Credit Losses (Topic 326) – Troubled Debt Restructurings and Vintage Disclosures” (collectively, ASC 326). The significant impacts of adopting these standards and related updates to the Company’s accounting policies are discussed below.

​

ASC 326 requires entities to estimate an allowance for credit losses (ACL) on certain types of financial instruments measured at amortized cost using a current expected credit losses (CECL) methodology, replacing the incurred loss methodology from prior GAAP. It also applies to unfunded commitments to extend credit, including loan commitments, standby letters of credit, and other similar instruments. The impairment model for available-for-sale debt securities was modified and ASC 326 also provided for a simplified accounting model for purchased financial assets with credit

10

Table of Contents

deterioration since their origination. Additionally, the measurement principles for modifications of loans to borrowers experiencing financial difficulty were modified, including how the ACL is measured for such loans.

​

The amendments of ASC 326, upon adoption, were applied on a modified retrospective basis, by recording an increase in the reported balance of loans and the allowance for credit losses on loans, an increase in the liability for credit losses on commitments to extend credit and reducing total equity of both the Company and the Bank. As a result of adopting ASC 326, the Company recorded a decrease to opening retained earnings, net of taxes, of approximately $7.8 million.

​

ASC 326 also replaced the Company’s previous accounting policies for purchased credit-impaired (PCI) loans and troubled-debt restructurings (TDRs). With the adoption of ASC 326, loans previously designated as PCI loans were designated as purchased loans with credit deterioration (PCD loans). The Company adopted ASC 326 using the prospective transition approach for PCD loans that were previously identified as PCI and accounted for under ASC 310-30. On January 1, 2023, the Company’s PCD loans were adjusted to reflect the addition of expected credit losses to the amortized cost basis of the loans and a corresponding increase to the ACL. The remaining noncredit discount, which represented the difference between the adjusted amortized cost basis and the outstanding principal balance on PCD loans, will be accreted into interest income over the estimated remaining lives of the loans using the effective interest rate method. The evaluation of the ACL will include PCD loans together with other loans that share similar risk characteristics, rather than using the separate pools that were used under PCI accounting, unless the loans are specifically identified for individual evaluation under our CECL methodology. The adoption of ASC 326 also replaced previous TDR accounting guidance, and the evaluation of the ACL will include loans previously designated as TDRs together with other loans that share similar risk characteristics, unless the loans are specifically identified for individual evaluation under our CECL methodology.

​

The following table shows the impact of the Company's adoption of ASC 326 on loans, the allowance for credit losses, and the Company’s reserve for unfunded commitments:

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | January 1, 2023
​ | ​ | As Reported Under | ​ | Pre-ASC 326 | ​ | ​ | ​
(Dollars in thousands) |  | ASC 326 |  | Adoption | ​ | Change
Total Loans, gross | ​ | $ | 2,556,267 | ​ | $ | 2,556,107 | ​ | $ | 160
Allowance for credit losses | ​ | ​ | (27,434) | ​ |  | (16,643) | ​ |  | (10,791)
Total loans, net | ​ | $ | 2,528,833 | ​ | $ | 2,539,464 | ​ | $ | (10,631)
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Liabilities: Reserve for Unfunded Commitments | ​ | $ | 581 | ​ | $ | 316 | ​ | $ | 265

​

The following accounting policies have been updated in connection with the adoption of ASC 326 and apply to periods beginning after December 31, 2022. Accounting policies applying to prior periods are described in the 2022 Annual Report, as discussed above.

​

Investments in Debt Securities

​

Investments in debt securities are classified as either held to maturity, available for sale, or trading, based on management’s intent. Currently, the Company has classified its debt securities within the available for sale and held to maturity classifications. Debt securities purchased with the positive intent and ability to hold to maturity are classified as held to maturity and are recorded at amortized cost, net of any ACL. Debt securities not classified as held to maturity are classified as available for sale and are carried at estimated fair value with the corresponding unrealized gains and losses recognized in other comprehensive income (loss).

​

Gains or losses are recognized in net income on the trade date using the amortized cost of the specific security sold. Purchase premiums are recognized in interest income using the effective interest rate method over the period from purchase to maturity or, for callable securities, the earliest call date, and purchase discounts are recognized in the same manner from purchase to maturity.

​

11

Table of Contents

The Company has elected to exclude accrued interest receivable from the amortized cost basis and fair value of its held to maturity and available for sale debt securities and has included such accrued interest of $2.1 million at June 30, 2023 within the other assets line item of the Consolidated Balance Sheets.

​

The Company estimates an ACL for held to maturity debt securities on a collective basis by major security type and standard credit rating. Certain securities in our held to maturity securities portfolio are either explicitly or implicitly guaranteed by the U.S. government, are highly rated by major rating agencies and have a long history of no credit losses. With respect to these securities, we consider the risk of credit loss to be zero and, therefore, we do not record an ACL.

The estimate of an ACL on our held to maturity securities that are not guaranteed by the U.S. government considers historical credit loss information and severity of loss in the event of default and leverages external data. No ACL is recorded on accrued interest receivable and amounts written-off are reversed by an adjustment to interest income.

​

An ACL on held to maturity debt securities that do not share common risk characteristics with our collective portfolio are individually measured based on net realizable value, or the difference between the discounted value of the expected future cash flows and the recorded amortized cost basis of the security.

​

For debt securities available for sale, impairment is recognized in its entirety in net income if either (i) we intend to sell the security or (ii) it is more-likely-than-not that we will be required to sell the security before recovery of its amortized cost basis. If, however, the Company does not intend to sell the security and it is not more-likely-than-not that the Company will be required to sell the security before recovery, the Company evaluates unrealized losses to determine whether a decline in fair value below amortized cost basis is a result of a credit loss, which occurs when the amortized cost basis of the security exceeds the present value of the cash flows expected to be collected from the security, or other factors such as changes in market interest rates. If a credit loss exists, an allowance for credit losses is recorded that reflects the amount of the impairment related to credit losses, limited by the amount by which the specific security’s amortized cost basis exceeds its fair value. Changes in the allowance for credit losses are recorded in net income in the period of change and are included in provision for credit losses. Changes in the fair value of debt securities available for sale not resulting from credit losses are recorded in other comprehensive income (loss). The Company regularly reviews unrealized losses in its investments in securities and cash flows expected to be collected from impaired securities based on criteria including the extent to which market value is below amortized cost, the financial health of and specific prospects for the issuer, the Company’s intention with regard to holding the security to maturity and the likelihood that the Company would be required to sell the security before recovery.

​

Loans Held for Investment

​

The Company’s recorded investment in loans that management has the intent and ability to hold for the foreseeable future or until maturity or pay-off generally is reported at the unpaid principal balances adjusted for charges-offs, unearned discounts, any deferred fees or costs on originated loans, and the allowance for credit losses. The Company has elected to exclude accrued interest receivable from the amortized cost basis of its loans held for investment and has included such accrued interest of $6.6 million at June 30, 2023 within the other assets line item of the Consolidated Balance Sheets. Interest on loans is recorded to interest income based on the contractual rates and the amount of outstanding principal of the loans. Loan fees and origination costs are deferred and the net amount is amortized as an adjustment of the related loan’s yield using the level-yield method.

​

Loans acquired in a business combination are recorded at estimated fair value on the date of acquisition. In the case of loans that have experienced more than insignificant deterioration in credit quality since origination as of the acquisition date, the loan’s amortized cost basis is increased above estimated fair value by the amount of expected credit losses as of the acquisition date, and a corresponding allowance for credit losses is also recorded. Any remaining non-credit discount or premium for such purchased loans with credit deterioration (PCD loans) and any fair value discount or premium for non-PCD loans is accreted or amortized as an adjustment to yield over the estimated lives of the loans using the level-yield method.

​

A loan’s past due status is based on the contractual due date of the most delinquent payment due. Loans are generally placed on nonaccrual status when the collection of principal or interest is 90 days or more past due, or earlier, if collection is uncertain. Any accrued interest receivable on loans placed on nonaccrual status is reversed by an adjustment to interest

12

Table of Contents

income. Loans greater than 90 days past due may remain on accrual status if management determines it has adequate collateral to cover the principal and interest. Interest payments received on nonaccrual loans are applied as a reduction of the loan principal balance unless collectability of the principal amount is reasonably assured, in which case interest is recognized on a cash basis. A loan may be returned to accrual status if the borrower has demonstrated a sustained period of repayment performance in accordance with the contractual terms of the loan and there is reasonable assurance the borrower will continue to make payments as agreed.

​

In the ordinary course of business, the Company has entered into commitments to extend credit and standby letters of credit. Such financial instruments are recorded in the Consolidated Balance Sheets when they are funded.

​

In the normal course of banking business, risks related to specific loan categories are as follows:

Construction loans – Construction loans are offered primarily to builders and individuals to finance the construction of single-family dwellings. In addition, the Bank periodically finances the construction of commercial projects. Credit risk factors include the borrower’s ability to successfully complete the construction on time and within budget, changing market conditions which could affect the value and marketability of projects, changes in the borrower’s ability or willingness to repay the loan and potentially rising interest rates which can impact both the borrower’s ability to repay and the collateral value.

​

Residential real estate – Residential real estate loans are typically made to consumers and are secured by residential real estate. Credit risk arises from the borrower’s continuing financial stability, which can be adversely impacted by job loss, divorce, illness, or personal bankruptcy, among other factors. Also impacting credit risk would be a shortfall in the value of the residential real estate in relation to the outstanding loan balance in the event of a default or subsequent liquidation of the real estate collateral.

Commercial real estate – Commercial real estate loans consist of both loans secured by owner occupied properties and non-owner occupied properties where an established banking relationship exists and involves investment properties for warehouse, retail, and office space with a history of occupancy and cash flow. These loans are subject to adverse changes in the local economy and commercial real estate markets. Credit risk associated with owner occupied properties arises from the borrower’s financial stability and the ability of the borrower and the business to repay the loan. Non-owner occupied properties carry the risk of a tenant’s deteriorating credit strength, lease expirations in soft markets and sustained vacancies which can adversely impact cash flow.

Commercial – Commercial loans are secured or unsecured loans for business purposes. Loans are typically secured by accounts receivable, inventory, equipment and/or other assets of the business. Credit risk arises from the successful operation of the business which may be affected by competition, rising interest rates, regulatory changes and adverse conditions in the local and regional economy.

Consumer – Consumer loans include installment loans and personal lines of credit. Credit risk is similar to residential real estate loans above as it is subject to the borrower’s continuing financial stability and the value of the collateral securing the loan.

​

ACL on Loans Held for Investment

​

An ACL is estimated on loans held for investment, excluding loans carried at fair value. The ACL on loans is established through charges to earnings in the form of a provision for credit losses. Loan losses are charged against the ACL for the difference between the carrying value of the loan and the estimated net realizable value or fair value of the collateral, if collateral dependent, when management believes that the collectability of the principal is unlikely. Subsequent recoveries, if any, are credited to the allowance.

​

The allowance represents management’s current estimate of expected credit losses over the contractual term of loans held for investment, and is recorded at an amount that, in management’s judgment, reduces the recorded investment in loans to the net amount expected to be collected. No ACL is recorded on accrued interest receivable and amounts written-off are reversed by an adjustment to interest income. Management’s judgment in determining the level of the allowance is based

13

Table of Contents

on evaluations of historical loan losses, current conditions and reasonable and supportable forecasts relevant to the collectability of loans. The methodology for estimating the amount reported in the ACL is the sum of two main components, an allowance assessed on a collective basis for pools of loans that share similar risk characteristics and an allowance assessed on individual loans that do not share similar risk characteristics with other loans. Loans that share common risk characteristics are evaluated collectively using a cash flow approach. The discounted cash flow approach used by the Company utilizes loan-level cash flow projections and pool-level assumptions. For loans that do not share risk characteristics with other loans, the ACL is measured based on the net realizable value, that is, the difference between the discounted value of the expected future cash flows and the amortized cost basis of the loan. When a loan is collateral-dependent and the repayment is expected to be provided substantially through the operation or sale of the collateral, the ACL is measured as the difference between the amortized cost basis of the loan and the fair value of the collateral.

​

Cash flow projections and estimated expected losses on loans which share common risk characteristics are based in part on forecasts of the national unemployment rate that are reasonable and supportable over a twelve month period and incorporated into the estimate of expected credit losses using a statistical regression analysis. For periods beyond those for which reasonable and supportable forecasts are available, projections are based on a reversion of the national unemployment rate from the last forecast to a historical average level over the following twelve months.

​

Management’s estimate of the allowance for credit losses on loans that are collectively evaluated also includes a qualitative assessment of available information relevant to assessing collectability that is not captured in the quantitative loss estimation process. Factors considered by management include changes in general market, economic and business conditions; the nature and volume of the loan portfolio; the volume and severity of delinquencies and adversely classified loan balances and the value of underlying collateral; and other factors as deemed necessary and appropriate. This evaluation is inherently subjective, as it requires estimates that are susceptible to significant revision as more information becomes available.

​

Reserve for Unfunded Commitments

​

The Company records a reserve, reported in other liabilities, for expected credit losses on commitments to extend credit that are not unconditionally cancelable by the Company. The reserve for unfunded commitments is measured based on the principles utilized in estimating the allowance for credit losses on loans and an estimate of the amount of unfunded commitments expected to be advanced. Changes in the reserve for unfunded commitments are recorded through the provision for credit losses.

​

Note 3 – Earnings Per Share

Basic earnings per common share is calculated by dividing net income available to common stockholders by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during the period. Diluted earnings per common share is calculated by dividing net income available to common stockholders by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during the period, adjusted for the dilutive effect of potential common stock equivalents (stock-based awards). The following table provides information relating to the calculation of earnings per common share:

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | For the Three Months Ended | ​ | For the Six Months Ended
​ | ​ | June 30, | ​ | June 30,
(In thousands, except per share data) | ​ | 2023 | ​ | 2022 |  | 2023 |  | 2022
Net Income | ​ | $ | 4,018 | ​ | $ | 7,499 | ​ | $ | 10,475 | ​ | $ | 13,112
Weighted average shares outstanding - Basic and Diluted | ​ | ​ | 19,903 | ​ | ​ | 19,847 | ​ |  | 19,895 | ​ |  | 19,838
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Earnings per common share - Basic and Diluted | ​ | $ | 0.20 | ​ | $ | 0.38 | ​ | $ | 0.53 | ​ | $ | 0.66

​

There were no potentially dilutive shares outstanding during the three and six months ended June 30, 2023 and 2022.

14

Table of Contents

Note 4 – Investment Securities

On January 1, 2023, the Company adopted ASC 326, which made changes to accounting for available for sale debt securities whereby credit losses should be presented as an allowance, rather than as a write-down when management does not intend to sell and does not believe that it is more likely than not they will be required to sell a security prior to maturity. In addition, ASC 326 requires an allowance for credit losses to be recorded on held to maturity debt securities measured at amortized cost. All securities information presented as of June 30, 2023 is in accordance with ASC 326. All securities information presented as of December 31, 2022 or a prior date is presented in accordance with previously applicable GAAP. For further discussion on the Corporation’s accounting policies and policy elections related to the accounting standard update refer to Note 2.

​

The following table summarizes the activity in the ACL on held-to-maturity securities:

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | Three Months Ended | ​ | Six Months Ended
(Dollars in thousands) | ​ | June 30, 2023 | ​ | June 30, 2023
Provision for credit losses - HTM Debt Securities | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 163

​

The ACL for held-to-maturity securities was initially determined to be immaterial as of the date of adoption of ASC 326. Upon re-estimation in the first quarter of 2023, an ACL of $163 thousand was recorded based on the results of our evaluation at March 31, 2023. Based on the Company’s current period re-evaluation, no provision for credit losses was recorded for the three months ended June 30, 2023.

​

The following tables provide information on the amortized cost and estimated fair values of debt securities.

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | Gross |  | Gross |  | Estimated
​ | ​ | Amortized | ​ | Unrealized | ​ | Unrealized | ​ | Fair
(Dollars in thousands) | ​ | Cost | ​ | Gains | ​ | Losses | ​ | Value
Available-for-sale securities: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
June 30, 2023 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
U.S. Government agencies | ​ | $ | 21,465 | ​ | $ | 5 | ​ | $ | 3,408 | ​ | $ | 18,062
Mortgage-backed | ​ |  | 66,367 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 8,188 | ​ |  | 58,179
Other debt securities | ​ | ​ | 2,014 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 186 | ​ | ​ | 1,828
Total | ​ | $ | 89,846 | ​ | $ | 5 | ​ | $ | 11,782 | ​ | $ | 78,069
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
December 31, 2022 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
U.S. Government agencies | ​ | $ | 21,798 | ​ | $ | 5 | ​ | $ | 3,625 | ​ | $ | 18,178
Mortgage-backed | ​ |  | 72,183 | ​ |  | 2 | ​ |  | 8,666 | ​ |  | 63,519
Other debt securities | ​ |  | 2,018 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 128 | ​ |  | 1,890
Total | ​ | $ | 95,999 | ​ | $ | 7 | ​ | $ | 12,419 | ​ | $ | 83,587

​

No available for sale securities were sold during the three and six months ended June 30, 2023 and 2022.

​

15

Table of Contents

​

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | Gross |  | Gross |  | Estimated | ​ | Allowance
​ | ​ | Amortized | ​ | Unrealized | ​ | Unrealized | ​ | Fair | ​ | for credit
(Dollars in thousands) | ​ | Cost | ​ | Gains | ​ | Losses | ​ | Value | ​ | losses
Held-to-maturity securities: |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
June 30, 2023 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
U.S. Government agencies | ​ | $ | 144,882 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 13,035 | ​ | $ | 131,847 | ​ | $ | —
Mortgage-backed | ​ | ​ | 379,779 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 49,407 | ​ | ​ | 330,372 | ​ | ​ | —
States and political subdivisions | ​ |  | 1,472 | ​ |  | 39 | ​ |  | 30 | ​ |  | 1,481 | ​ |  | —
Other debt securities | ​ |  | 11,000 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 1,404 | ​ |  | 9,596 | ​ |  | 163
Total | ​ | $ | 537,133 | ​ | $ | 39 | ​ | $ | 63,876 | ​ | $ | 473,296 | ​ | $ | 163
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
December 31, 2022 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
U.S. Government agencies | ​ | $ | 148,097 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 13,601 | ​ | $ | 134,496 | ​ | $ | —
Mortgage-backed | ​ | ​ | 398,884 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 50,464 | ​ | ​ | 348,420 | ​ | ​ | —
States and political subdivisions | ​ |  | 1,474 | ​ |  | 35 | ​ |  | 28 | ​ |  | 1,481 | ​ |  | —
Other debt securities | ​ |  | 11,000 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 770 | ​ |  | 10,230 | ​ |  | —
Total | ​ | $ | 559,455 | ​ | $ | 35 | ​ | $ | 64,863 | ​ | $ | 494,627 | ​ | $ | —

​

Equity securities with an aggregate fair value of $1.2 million at June 30, 2023 and $1.2 million at December 31, 2022 are presented separately on the balance sheet. The fair value adjustment recorded through earnings totaled $(3) thousand for the six months ended June 30, 2023 and $(108) thousand for the six months ended June 30, 2022, respectively.

​

Credit Quality Information

​

The Company monitors the credit quality of held-to-maturity securities through credit ratings provided by Standard & Poor’s Rating Services and Moody’s Investor Services. Credit ratings express opinions about the credit quality of a security, and are updated at each quarter end. Investment grade securities are rated BBB- or higher by S&P and Baa3 or higher by Moody’s and are generally considered by the rating agencies and market participants to be of low credit risk. Conversely, securities rated below investment grade, which are labeled as speculative grade by the rating agencies, are considered to have distinctively higher credit risk than investment grade securities. There were no speculative grade held-to-maturity securities at June 30, 2023 or December 31, 2022. Held-to-maturity securities that are not rated are agency mortgage-backed securities sponsored by US government agencies, as well as direct obligations of the agencies, with the remainder being subordinated debt of other financial institutions.

​

The following table shows the amortized cost of held-to-maturity securities based on their lowest publicly available credit rating as of June 30, 2023.

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | ​ | June 30, 2023
​ | ​ | ​ | Investment Grade
(Dollars in thousands) | ​ | ​ | Aaa | ​ | ​ | Aa1 | ​ | ​ | A3 | ​ | ​ | Baa1 | ​ | ​ | Baa2 | ​ | ​ | Baa3 | ​ | ​ | NR | ​ | ​ | Total
U.S. Government agencies | ​ | $ | 137,359 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 7,523 | ​ | $ | 144,882
Mortgage-backed | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 379,779 | ​ | ​ | 379,779
States and political subdivisions | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,472 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,472
Other debt securities | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 4,000 | ​ | ​ | 4,000 | ​ | ​ | 500 | ​ | ​ | 500 | ​ | ​ | 2,000 | ​ | ​ | 11,000
Total Held-to Maturity Securities | ​ | $ | 137,359 | ​ | $ | 1,472 | ​ | $ | 4,000 | ​ | $ | 4,000 | ​ | $ | 500 | ​ | $ | 500 | ​ | $ | 389,302 | ​ | $ | 537,133

​

​

16

Table of Contents

The following tables provide information about gross unrealized losses and fair value by length of time that the individual securities have been in a continuous unrealized loss position at June 30, 2023 and December 31, 2022.

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | Less than | ​ | More than | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | 12 Months | ​ | 12 Months | ​ | Total
​ |  | Fair |  | Unrealized |  | Fair |  | Unrealized |  | Fair |  | Unrealized
(Dollars in thousands) | ​ | Value | ​ | Losses | ​ | Value | ​ | Losses | ​ | Value | ​ | Losses
June 30, 2023 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Available-for-sale securities: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
U.S. Government agencies | ​ | $ | 952 | ​ | $ | 5 | ​ | $ | 16,705 | ​ | $ | 3,403 | ​ | $ | 17,657 | ​ | $ | 3,408
Mortgage-backed | ​ |  | 1,128 | ​ |  | 29 | ​ |  | 57,051 | ​ |  | 8,159 | ​ |  | 58,179 | ​ |  | 8,188
Other debt securities | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,828 | ​ | ​ | 186 | ​ | ​ | 1,828 | ​ | ​ | 186
Total | ​ | $ | 2,080 | ​ | $ | 34 | ​ | $ | 75,584 | ​ | $ | 11,748 | ​ | $ | 77,664 | ​ | $ | 11,782

​

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | Less than | ​ | More than | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | 12 Months | ​ | 12 Months | ​ | Total
​ |  | Fair |  | Unrealized |  | Fair |  | Unrealized |  | Fair |  | Unrealized
(Dollars in thousands) | ​ | Value | ​ | Losses | ​ | Value | ​ | Losses | ​ | Value | ​ | Losses
December 31, 2022 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Available-for-sale securities: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
U.S. Government agencies | ​ | $ | 1,165 | ​ | $ | 4 | ​ | $ | 16,585 | ​ | $ | 3,621 | ​ | $ | 17,750 | ​ | $ | 3,625
Mortgage-backed | ​ |  | 29,125 | ​ |  | 2,409 | ​ |  | 34,167 | ​ |  | 6,257 | ​ |  | 63,292 | ​ |  | 8,666
Other debt securities | ​ | ​ | 1,890 | ​ | ​ | 128 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,890 | ​ | ​ | 128
Total | ​ | $ | 32,180 | ​ | $ | 2,541 | ​ | $ | 50,752 | ​ | $ | 9,878 | ​ | $ | 82,932 | ​ | $ | 12,419
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Held-to-maturity securities: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
U.S. Government agencies | ​ | $ | 67,332 | ​ | $ | 2,786 | ​ | $ | 67,163 | ​ | $ | 10,815 | ​ | $ | 134,495 | ​ | $ | 13,601
Mortgage-backed | ​ | ​ | 148,771 | ​ | ​ | 9,402 | ​ | ​ | 199,649 | ​ | ​ | 41,062 | ​ | ​ | 348,420 | ​ | ​ | 50,464
States and political subdivisions | ​ | ​ | 780 | ​ | ​ | 28 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 780 | ​ | ​ | 28
Other debt securities | ​ |  | 8,091 | ​ |  | 409 | ​ |  | 2,139 | ​ |  | 361 | ​ |  | 10,230 | ​ |  | 770
Total | ​ | $ | 224,974 | ​ | $ | 12,625 | ​ | $ | 268,951 | ​ | $ | 52,238 | ​ | $ | 493,925 | ​ | $ | 64,863

​

There were one hundred sixteen available-for-sale debt securities with a fair value below the amortized cost basis, with unrealized losses totaling $11.8 million as of June 30, 2023. The Company concluded that a credit loss does not exist in its available-for-sale securities portfolio as of June 30, 2023, and no impairment loss has been recognized based on the fact that (1) changes in fair value were caused primarily by fluctuations in interest rates, (2) securities with unrealized losses had generally high credit quality, (3) the Company intends to hold these investments in debt securities to maturity and it is more-likely-than-not the Company will not be required to sell these investments before a recovery of its investment, and (4) issuers have continued to make timely payments of principal and interest. Additionally, the Company’s mortgage-back securities are issued by either US government agencies or US government sponsored enterprises. Collectively, these entities provide a guarantee, which is either explicitly or implicitly supported by the full faith and credit of the US government, that investors in such mortgage-backed securities will receive timely principal and interest payments.

​

All held-to-maturity and available for sale securities were current with no securities past due or on nonaccrual as of June 30, 2023.

The Company has securities which have been pledged as collateral for obligations to federal, state, and local government agencies, and other purpose as required or permitted by law, or sold under agreements to repurchase. At June 30, 2023 the amortized cost of pledged available-for-sale securities was $65.5 million and $166.2 million of pledged held to maturity securities. The comparable amounts for December 31, 2022 were $83.3 million and $19.2 million, respectively.

​

17

Table of Contents

The following table provides information on the amortized cost and estimated fair values of investment securities by maturity date at June 30, 2023.

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | Available for sale | ​ | Held to maturity
​ |  | Amortized |  | ​ | ​ |  | Amortized |  | ​ | ​
(Dollars in thousands) | ​ | Cost | ​ | Fair Value | ​ | Cost | ​ | Fair Value
Due in one year or less | ​ | $ | 30 | ​ | $ | 30 | ​ | $ | 1,019 | ​ | $ | 1,009
Due after one year through five years | ​ |  | 8,771 | ​ |  | 8,345 | ​ |  | 123,636 | ​ |  | 114,964
Due after five years through ten years | ​ |  | 36,753 | ​ |  | 32,325 | ​ |  | 58,643 | ​ |  | 52,809
Due after ten years | ​ |  | 44,292 | ​ |  | 37,369 | ​ |  | 353,835 | ​ |  | 304,514
Total | ​ | $ | 89,846 | ​ | $ | 78,069 | ​ | $ | 537,133 | ​ | $ | 473,296

​

The maturity dates for debt securities are determined using contractual maturity dates.

​

Note 5 – Loans and Allowance for Credit Losses

On January 1, 2023, the Company adopted ASC 326. The measurement of expected credit losses under the CECL methodology is applicable to financial assets measured at amortized cost, including loan receivables. For further discussion on the most significant accounting policies that the Company follows see Note 2 – Adoption of Accounting Standards and Note 1 of the 2022 Annual Report. All loan information presented as of June 30, 2023 is in accordance with ASC 326. All loan information presented as of December 31, 2022, or a prior date is presented in accordance with previously applicable GAAP.

The Company makes residential mortgage, commercial and consumer loans to customers primarily in Anne Arundel County, Baltimore County, Howard County, Kent County, Queen Anne’s County, Caroline County, Talbot County, Dorchester County and Worcester County in Maryland, Kent and Sussex County, Delaware and in Accomack County, Virginia. The following table provides information about the principal classes of the loan portfolio at June 30, 2023 and December 31, 2022.

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
(Dollars in thousands) |  | June 30, 2023 |  | December 31, 2022
Construction | ​ | $ | 220,228 | ​ | $ | 246,319
Residential real estate | ​ |  | 938,151 | ​ |  | 810,497
Commercial real estate | ​ |  | 1,130,346 | ​ |  | 1,065,409
Commercial | ​ |  | 138,459 | ​ |  | 147,856
Consumer | ​ |  | 326,039 | ​ |  | 286,026
Total loans | ​ |  | 2,753,223 | ​ |  | 2,556,107
Allowance for credit losses | ​ |  | (29,014) | ​ |  | (16,643)
Total loans, net | ​ | $ | 2,724,209 | ​ | $ | 2,539,464

​

Loans are stated at their principal amount outstanding net of any purchase premiums/discounts, deferred fees and costs. Included in loans were deferred costs, net of fees, of $2.0 million and $1.4 million at June 30, 2023 and December 31, 2022. At June 30, 2023 and December 31, 2022, included in total loans were $332.4 million and $372.2 million in loans, acquired as part of the acquisition of Severn Bancorp, Inc. (“Severn”), effective October 31, 2021. These balances were presented net of the related discount which totaled $5.7 million and $6.7 million at June 30, 2023 and December 31, 2022, respectively.

​

At June 30, 2023, the Bank was servicing $352.3 million in loans for the Federal National Mortgage Association and $78.0 million in loans for Freddie Mac.

​

18

Table of Contents

The following table provides information on nonaccrual loans by loan class as of June 30, 2023.

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | Nonaccrual |  | Nonaccrual |  | Loans past due
​ | ​ | with no | ​ | with an | ​ | 90 days or more
​ | ​ | allowance for | ​ | allowance for | ​ | and still
(Dollars in thousands) | ​ | credit loss | ​ | credit loss | ​ | accruing
June 30, 2023 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Nonaccrual loans: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Construction | ​ | $ | 173 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 79
Residential real estate | ​ |  | 2,602 | ​ |  | 131 | ​ |  | 250
Commercial real estate | ​ |  | 368 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 721
Commercial | ​ |  | 156 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | —
Consumer | ​ |  | 27 | ​ |  | 24 | ​ |  | —
Total | ​ | $ | 3,326 | ​ | $ | 155 | ​ | $ | 1,050
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Interest income | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 2

​

The overall quality of the Bank’s loan portfolio is primarily assessed using the Bank’s risk-grading scale. This review process is assisted by frequent internal reporting of loan production, loan quality, concentrations of credit, loan delinquencies and nonperforming and potential problem loans. Credit quality indicators are adjusted based on management’s judgment during the quarterly review process. Loans are graded on a scale of one to ten.

Ratings 1 thru 6 – Pass - Ratings 1 thru 6 have asset risks ranging from excellent-low to adequate. The specific rating assigned considers customer history of earnings, cash flows, liquidity, leverage, capitalization, consistency of debt service coverage, the nature and extent of customer relationship and other relevant specific business factors such as the stability of the industry or market area, changes to management, litigation or unexpected events that could have an impact on risks.

Rating 7 – Special Mention - These credits have potential weaknesses due to economic conditions, less than adequate earnings performance or other factors which require the lending officer to direct more than normal attention to the credit. Financing alternatives may be limited and/or command higher risk interest rates. Special mention loan relationships are reviewed at least quarterly.

Rating 8 – Substandard - Substandard assets are assets that are inadequately protected by the sound worth or paying capacity of the borrower or of the collateral pledged. Substandard loans are the first adversely classified loans on the Bank's watchlist. These assets have a well-defined weakness or weaknesses that jeopardize the liquidation of the debt. They are characterized by the possibility that the Bank will sustain some loss if the deficiencies are not corrected. Loss potential, while existing in the aggregate amount of substandard assets, does not have to exist in individual assets classified substandard. The loans may have a delinquent history or combination of weak collateral, weak guarantor or operating losses. When a loan is assigned to this category the Bank may estimate a specific reserve in the credit loss allowance analysis and/or place the loan on nonaccrual. These assets listed may include assets with histories of repossessions or some that are non-performing bankruptcies. These relationships will be reviewed at least quarterly.

Rating 9 – Doubtful - Doubtful assets have many of the same characteristics of substandard with the exception that the Bank has determined that loss is not only possible but is probable. The amount of loss is not discernible due to factors such as merger, acquisition, or liquidation; a capital injection; a pledge of additional collateral; the sale of assets; or alternative refinancing plans. Credits receiving a doubtful classification are required to be on nonaccrual. These relationships will be reviewed at least quarterly.

Rating 10 – Loss – Loss assets are uncollectible or of little value.

​

19

Table of Contents

The following table provides information on loan risk ratings as of June 30, 2023 and gross write-offs during the six months ended June 30, 2023.

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Revolving | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | Term Loans by Origination Year |  | Revolving |  | converted to | ​ |  |
(Dollars in thousands) | ​ | Prior | ​ | 2019 | ​ | 2020 | ​ | 2021 | ​ | 2022 | ​ | 2023 | ​ | loans | ​ | term loans | ​ | Total
June 30, 2023 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Construction | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Pass | ​ | $ | 15,492 | ​ | $ | 7,228 | ​ | $ | 16,242 | ​ | $ | 42,062 | ​ | $ | 103,722 | ​ | $ | 34,080 | ​ | $ | 1,205 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 220,031
Substandard | ​ |  | 185 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 12 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 197
Total | ​ | $ | 15,677 | ​ | $ | 7,228 | ​ | $ | 16,242 | ​ | $ | 42,074 | ​ | $ | 103,722 | ​ | $ | 34,080 | ​ | $ | 1,205 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 220,228
Gross Charge-offs | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | —
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Residential real estate | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Pass | ​ | $ | 217,796 | ​ | $ | 35,596 | ​ | $ | 68,945 | ​ | $ | 177,830 | ​ | $ | 232,814 | ​ | $ | 127,464 | ​ | $ | 73,990 | ​ | $ | 321 | ​ | $ | 934,756
Special Mention | ​ |  | 41 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 193 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 234
Substandard | ​ |  | 2,973 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 188 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 3,161
Total | ​ | $ | 220,810 | ​ | $ | 35,596 | ​ | $ | 68,945 | ​ | $ | 177,830 | ​ | $ | 232,814 | ​ | $ | 127,464 | ​ | $ | 74,371 | ​ | $ | 321 | ​ | $ | 938,151
Gross Charge-offs | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | —
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Commercial real estate | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Pass | ​ | $ | 374,795 | ​ | $ | 105,944 | ​ | $ | 153,693 | ​ | $ | 195,339 | ​ | $ | 208,386 | ​ | $ | 71,276 | ​ | $ | 9,083 | ​ | $ | 1,223 | ​ | $ | 1,119,739
Special Mention | ​ |  | 8,421 | ​ |  | 142 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 1,395 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 9,958
Substandard | ​ |  | 649 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 649
Total | ​ | $ | 383,865 | ​ | $ | 106,086 | ​ | $ | 153,693 | ​ | $ | 196,734 | ​ | $ | 208,386 | ​ | $ | 71,276 | ​ | $ | 9,083 | ​ | $ | 1,223 | ​ | $ | 1,130,346
Gross Charge-offs | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | —
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Commercial | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Pass | ​ | $ | 16,181 | ​ | $ | 3,927 | ​ | $ | 10,511 | ​ | $ | 33,807 | ​ | $ | 16,906 | ​ | $ | 5,100 | ​ | $ | 49,134 | ​ | $ | 1,541 | ​ | $ | 137,107
Special Mention | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 457 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 440 | ​ |  | 251 | ​ |  | 1,148
Substandard | ​ |  | 156 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 48 | ​ |  | 204
Total | ​ | $ | 16,337 | ​ | $ | 3,927 | ​ | $ | 10,511 | ​ | $ | 34,264 | ​ | $ | 16,906 | ​ | $ | 5,100 | ​ | $ | 49,574 | ​ | $ | 1,840 | ​ | $ | 138,459
Gross Charge-offs | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | —
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Consumer | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Pass | ​ | $ | 894 | ​ | $ | 1,517 | ​ | $ | 17,458 | ​ | $ | 88,451 | ​ | $ | 157,030 | ​ | $ | 59,935 | ​ | $ | 702 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 325,987
Special Mention | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 2 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 2
Substandard | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 26 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 23 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 1 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 50
Total | ​ | $ | 894 | ​ | $ | 1,543 | ​ | $ | 17,458 | ​ | $ | 88,451 | ​ | $ | 157,053 | ​ | $ | 59,935 | ​ | $ | 705 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 326,039
Gross Charge-offs | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | (4) | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | (279) | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | (1) | ​ | $ | (284)
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Total | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Pass | ​ | ​ | 625,158 | ​ | ​ | 154,212 | ​ | ​ | 266,849 | ​ | ​ | 537,489 | ​ | ​ | 718,858 | ​ | ​ | 297,855 | ​ | ​ | 134,114 | ​ | ​ | 3,085 | ​ | ​ | 2,737,620
Special Mention | ​ | ​ | 8,462 | ​ | ​ | 142 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,852 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 635 | ​ | ​ | 251 | ​ | ​ | 11,342
Substandard | ​ | ​ | 3,963 | ​ | ​ | 26 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 12 | ​ | ​ | 23 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 189 | ​ | ​ | 48 | ​ | ​ | 4,261
Total loans by risk category | ​ | $ | 637,583 | ​ | $ | 154,380 | ​ | $ | 266,849 | ​ | $ | 539,353 | ​ | $ | 718,881 | ​ | $ | 297,855 | ​ | $ | 134,938 | ​ | $ | 3,384 | ​ | $ | 2,753,223
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Total gross charge-offs | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | (4) | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | (279) | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | (1) | ​ | $ | (284)

​

​

20

Table of Contents

The following tables provide information on the aging of the loan portfolio as of June 30, 2023 and December 31, 2022.

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | Accruing | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | 30‑59 days |  | 60‑89 days |  | 90 days or more |  | Total |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |
(Dollars in thousands) | ​ | Current (1) | ​ | past due | ​ | past due | ​ | past due | ​ | past due | ​ | Nonaccrual | ​ | Total |
June 30, 2023 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Construction | ​ | $ | 218,784 | ​ | $ | 683 | ​ | $ | 509 | ​ | $ | 79 | ​ | $ | 1,271 | ​ | $ | 173 | ​ | $ | 220,228 | ​
Residential real estate | ​ |  | 932,852 | ​ |  | 574 | ​ |  | 1,742 | ​ |  | 250 | ​ |  | 2,566 | ​ |  | 2,733 | ​ |  | 938,151 | ​
Commercial real estate | ​ |  | 1,128,529 | ​ |  | 685 | ​ |  | 43 | ​ |  | 721 | ​ |  | 1,449 | ​ |  | 368 | ​ |  | 1,130,346 | ​
Commercial | ​ |  | 138,303 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 156 | ​ |  | 138,459 | ​
Consumer | ​ |  | 324,312 | ​ |  | 1,509 | ​ |  | 167 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 1,676 | ​ |  | 51 | ​ |  | 326,039 | ​
Total | ​ | $ | 2,742,780 | ​ | $ | 3,451 | ​ | $ | 2,461 | ​ | $ | 1,050 | ​ | $ | 6,962 | ​ | $ | 3,481 | ​ | $ | 2,753,223 | ​
Percent of total loans | ​ |  | 99.7 | % |  | 0.1 | % |  | 0.1 | % |  | — | % |  | 0.2 | % |  | 0.1 | % |  | 100.0 | %

| (1) | Includes loans measured at fair value of $9.7 million at June 30, 2023.

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | Accruing | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ |
​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | 30‑59 days | ​ | 60‑89 days | ​ | 90 days or more | ​ | Total | ​ | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |
(Dollars in thousands) | ​ | Current (1) | ​ | past due | ​ | past due | ​ | past due | ​ | past due | ​ | Nonaccrual | ​ | PCI | ​ | Total |
December 31, 2022 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Construction | ​ | $ | 239,990 | ​ | $ | 4,343 | ​ | $ | 1,015 | ​ | $ | 24 | ​ | $ | 5,382 | ​ | $ | 297 | ​ | $ | 650 | ​ | $ | 246,319 | ​
Residential real estate | ​ |  | 787,070 | ​ |  | 6,214 | ​ |  | 891 | ​ |  | 1,107 | ​ |  | 8,212 | ​ |  | 1,259 | ​ |  | 13,956 | ​ |  | 810,497 | ​
Commercial real estate | ​ |  | 1,052,314 | ​ |  | 369 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 710 | ​ |  | 1,079 | ​ |  | 150 | ​ |  | 11,866 | ​ |  | 1,065,409 | ​
Commercial | ​ |  | 147,511 | ​ |  | 15 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 15 | ​ |  | 174 | ​ |  | 156 | ​ |  | 147,856 | ​
Consumer | ​ |  | 285,750 | ​ |  | 223 | ​ |  | 11 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 234 | ​ |  | 28 | ​ |  | 14 | ​ |  | 286,026 | ​
Total | ​ | $ | 2,512,635 | ​ | $ | 11,164 | ​ | $ | 1,917 | ​ | $ | 1,841 | ​ | $ | 14,922 | ​ | $ | 1,908 | ​ | $ | 26,642 | ​ | $ | 2,556,107 | ​
Percent of total loans | ​ |  | 98.3 | % |  | 0.4 | % |  | 0.1 | % |  | 0.1 | % |  | 0.6 | % |  | 0.1 | % |  | 1.0 | % |  | 100.0 | %

| (1) | Includes loans measured at fair value of $8.4 million at December 31, 2022.

​

The following tables provide a summary of the activity in the allowance for credit losses allocated by loan class for the three and six months ended June 30, 2023 and June 30, 2022. Allocation of a portion of the allowance to one loan class does not preclude its availability to absorb losses in other loan classes.

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | Residential |  | Commercial |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  |  | ​
(Dollars in thousands) | ​ | Construction | ​ | real estate | ​ | real estate | ​ | Commercial | ​ | Consumer (1) | ​ | Total
For three months ended | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
June 30, 2023 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Allowance for credit losses: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Beginning Balance | ​ | $ | 2,689 | ​ | $ | 8,747 | ​ | $ | 9,858 | ​ | $ | 1,921 | ​ | $ | 5,249 |  | $ | 28,464
Charge-offs | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | (177) |  | ​ | (177)
Recoveries | ​ |  | 4 | ​ |  | 3 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 1 | ​ |  | 119 |  | ​ | 127
Net (charge-offs) recoveries | ​ |  | 4 | ​ |  | 3 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 1 | ​ |  | (58) |  | ​ | (50)
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Provision | ​ |  | (307) | ​ |  | 401 | ​ |  | 409 | ​ |  | 34 | ​ |  | 63 |  | ​ | 600
Ending Balance | ​ | $ | 2,386 | ​ | $ | 9,151 | ​ | $ | 10,267 | ​ | $ | 1,956 | ​ | $ | 5,254 |  | $ | 29,014

| (1) | Gross charge-offs of consumer loans for the three months ended June 30, 2023 included $172 of demand deposit overdrafts.

​

21

Table of Contents

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | Residential |  | Commercial |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  |  | ​
(Dollars in thousands) | ​ | Construction | ​ | real estate | ​ | real estate | ​ | Commercial | ​ | Consumer | ​ | Total
For three months ended | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
June 30, 2022 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Allowance for credit losses: |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |
Beginning Balance | ​ | $ | 2,857 | ​ | $ | 2,575 | ​ | $ | 4,500 | ​ | $ | 1,835 | ​ | $ | 2,932 | ​ | $ | 14,699
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Charge-offs | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | (4) | ​ |  | (6) | ​ |  | (26) | ​ |  | (111) | ​ |  | (147)
Recoveries | ​ |  | 4 | ​ |  | 73 | ​ |  | 555 | ​ |  | 20 | ​ |  | 79 | ​ |  | 731
Net (charge-offs) recoveries | ​ |  | 4 | ​ |  | 69 | ​ |  | 549 | ​ |  | (6) | ​ |  | (32) | ​ |  | 584
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Provision | ​ |  | 484 | ​ |  | 134 | ​ |  | (608) | ​ |  | (148) | ​ |  | 338 | ​ |  | 200
Ending Balance | ​ | $ | 3,345 | ​ | $ | 2,778 | ​ | $ | 4,441 | ​ | $ | 1,681 | ​ | $ | 3,238 | ​ | $ | 15,483

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | Residential |  | Commercial |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  |  | ​
(Dollars in thousands) | ​ | Construction | ​ | real estate | ​ | real estate | ​ | Commercial | ​ | Consumer (1) | ​ | Total
For the six months ended | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
June 30, 2023 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Allowance for credit losses: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Beginning Balance | ​ | $ | 2,973 | ​ | $ | 2,622 | ​ | $ | 4,899 | ​ | $ | 1,652 | ​ | $ | 4,497 |  | $ | 16,643
Impact of ASC326 Adoption | ​ | ​ | 1,222 | ​ | ​ | 4,974 | ​ | ​ | 3,742 | ​ | ​ | 401 | ​ | ​ | 452 | ​ | ​ | 10,791
Charge-offs | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | (284) |  | ​ | (284)
Recoveries | ​ |  | 7 | ​ |  | 34 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 8 | ​ |  | 165 |  | ​ | 214
Net (charge-offs) recoveries | ​ |  | 7 | ​ |  | 34 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 8 | ​ |  | (119) |  | ​ | (70)
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Provision | ​ |  | (1,816) | ​ |  | 1,521 | ​ |  | 1,626 | ​ |  | (105) | ​ |  | 424 |  | ​ | 1,650
Ending Balance | ​ | $ | 2,386 | ​ | $ | 9,151 | ​ | $ | 10,267 | ​ | $ | 1,956 | ​ | $ | 5,254 |  | $ | 29,014

| (1) | Gross charge-offs of consumer loans for the six months ended June 30, 2023 included $279 of demand deposit overdrafts.

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | Residential |  | Commercial |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  |  | ​
(Dollars in thousands) | ​ | Construction | ​ | real estate | ​ | real estate | ​ | Commercial | ​ | Consumer | ​ | Total
For the six months ended | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
June 30, 2022 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Allowance for credit losses: |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |
Beginning Balance | ​ | $ | 2,454 | ​ | $ | 2,858 | ​ | $ | 4,598 | ​ | $ | 2,070 | ​ | $ | 1,964 | ​ | $ | 13,944
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Charge-offs | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | (4) | ​ |  | (6) | ​ |  | (25) | ​ |  | (220) | ​ |  | (255)
Recoveries | ​ |  | 7 | ​ |  | 119 | ​ |  | 705 | ​ |  | 25 | ​ |  | 138 | ​ |  | 994
Net (charge-offs) recoveries | ​ |  | 7 | ​ |  | 115 | ​ |  | 699 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | (82) | ​ |  | 739
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Provision | ​ |  | 884 | ​ |  | (195) | ​ |  | (856) | ​ |  | (389) | ​ |  | 1,356 | ​ |  | 800
Ending Balance | ​ | $ | 3,345 | ​ | $ | 2,778 | ​ | $ | 4,441 | ​ | $ | 1,681 | ​ | $ | 3,238 | ​ | $ | 15,483

​

There were no modifications to loans for borrowers experiencing financial difficulty (“BEFD”) during the three and six months ending June 30, 2023.

​

​

22

Table of Contents

The following table presents the amortized cost basis of collateral-dependent loans by loan portfolio segment.

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | June 30, 2023
(Dollars in thousands) | ​ | Real Estate Collateral | ​ | Other Collateral | ​ | Total
Construction | ​ | $ | 252 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 252
Residential real estate | ​ |  | 3,219 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 3,219
Commercial real estate | ​ |  | 1,239 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 1,239
Commercial | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 156 | ​ |  | 156
Consumer | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 51 | ​ |  | 51
Total | ​ | $ | 4,710 | ​ | $ | 207 | ​ | $ | 4,917

​

The Company did not identify any significant changes in the extent to which collateral secures its collateral dependent loans, whether in the form of general deterioration or from other factors during the period ended June 30, 2023.

​

Foreclosure Proceedings

There were $39 thousand of consumer mortgage loans collateralized by residential real estate property that were in the process of foreclosure as of June 30, 2023 and $263 thousand as of December 31, 2022, respectively. There were no residential real estate properties included in the balance of other real estate owned at June 30, 2023 and 1 residential real estate property totaling $18 thousand at December 31, 2022.

Prior to the adoption of ASC 326

​

The following table provides information about all loans acquired from Severn as of December 31, 2022.

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | December 31, 2022
​ | ​ | Acquired Loans - | ​ | Acquired Loans - | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | Purchased | ​ | Purchased | ​ | Acquired Loans -
(Dollars in thousands) |  | Credit Impaired |  | Performing |  | Total
Outstanding principal balance | ​ | $ | 29,620 | ​ | $ | 349,262 | ​ | $ | 378,882
Carrying amount | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Construction | ​ | $ | 650 | ​ | $ | 18,761 | ​ | $ | 19,411
Residential real estate | ​ |  | 13,956 | ​ |  | 116,118 | ​ |  | 130,074
Commercial real estate | ​ |  | 11,866 | ​ |  | 174,278 | ​ |  | 186,144
Commercial | ​ |  | 156 | ​ |  | 35,687 | ​ |  | 35,843
Consumer | ​ |  | 14 | ​ |  | 697 | ​ |  | 711
Total loans | ​ | $ | 26,642 | ​ | $ | 345,541 | ​ | $ | 372,183

​

The following table presents a summary of the change in the accretable yield on PCI loans acquired from Severn.

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | For the Six Months Ended
(Dollars in thousands) |  | June 30, 2022
Accretable yield, beginning of period | ​ | $ | 5,367
Accretion | ​ |  | (788)
Reclassification of nonaccretable difference due to improvement in expected cash flows | ​ |  | 325
Other changes, net | ​ |  | 237
Accretable yield, end of period | ​ | $ | 5,141

​

​

23

Table of Contents

The following tables include impairment information relating to loans and the allowance for credit losses as of December 31, 2022.

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | Residential |  | Commercial |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​
(Dollars in thousands) | ​ | Construction | ​ | real estate | ​ | real estate | ​ | Commercial | ​ | Consumer | ​ | Total
December 31, 2022 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Loans individually evaluated for impairment | ​ | $ | 331 | ​ | $ | 5,081 | ​ | $ | 2,540 | ​ | $ | 174 | ​ | $ | 28 | ​ | $ | 8,154
Loans collectively evaluated for impairment | ​ |  | 236,901 | ​ |  | 791,460 | ​ |  | 1,051,003 | ​ |  | 147,526 | ​ |  | 285,984 | ​ |  | 2,512,874
Acquired loans - PCI | ​ | ​ | 650 | ​ | ​ | 13,956 | ​ | ​ | 11,866 | ​ | ​ | 156 | ​ | ​ | 14 | ​ | ​ | 26,642
Total loans (1) | ​ | $ | 237,882 | ​ | $ | 810,497 | ​ | $ | 1,065,409 | ​ | $ | 147,856 | ​ | $ | 286,026 | ​ | $ | 2,547,670
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Allowance for credit losses allocated to: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Loans individually evaluated for impairment | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 127 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 127
Loans collectively evaluated for impairment | ​ |  | 2,973 | ​ |  | 2,495 | ​ |  | 4,899 | ​ |  | 1,652 | ​ |  | 4,497 | ​ |  | 16,516
Total allowance | ​ | $ | 2,973 | ​ | $ | 2,622 | ​ | $ | 4,899 | ​ | $ | 1,652 | ​ | $ | 4,497 | ​ | $ | 16,643

| (1) | Excludes loans measured at fair value of $8.4 million at December 31, 2022.

​

​

​

24

Table of Contents

The following tables provide information on impaired loans and any related allowance by loan class as of December 31, 2022. The difference between the unpaid principal balance and the recorded investment is the amount of partial charge-offs that have been taken and interest paid on nonaccrual loans that has been applied to principal.

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | Recorded |  | Recorded |  | ​ | ​ |  | June 30, 2022
​ | ​ | Unpaid | ​ | investment | ​ | investment | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Quarter-to-date | ​ | Year-to-date | ​ | Interest
​ | ​ | principal | ​ | with no | ​ | with an | ​ | Related | ​ | average recorded | ​ | average recorded | ​ | income
(Dollars in thousands) | ​ | balance | ​ | allowance | ​ | allowance | ​ | allowance | ​ | investment | ​ | investment | ​ | recognized
December 31, 2022 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Impaired nonaccrual loans: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Construction | ​ | $ | 297 | ​ | $ | 297 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 314 | ​ | $ | 322 | ​ | $ | —
Residential real estate | ​ |  | 1,363 | ​ |  | 1,259 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 1,487 | ​ |  | 1,482 | ​ |  | —
Commercial real estate | ​ |  | 159 | ​ |  | 150 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 740 | ​ |  | 823 | ​ |  | —
Commercial | ​ |  | 359 | ​ |  | 174 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 208 | ​ |  | 265 | ​ |  | —
Consumer | ​ |  | 29 | ​ |  | 28 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 31 | ​ |  | 52 | ​ |  | —
Total | ​ | $ | 2,207 | ​ | $ | 1,908 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 2,780 | ​ | $ | 2,944 | ​ | $ | —
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Impaired accruing TDRs: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Construction | ​ | $ | 10 | ​ | $ | 10 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 18 | ​ | $ | 20 | ​ | $ | —
Residential real estate | ​ |  | 2,849 | ​ |  | 1,176 | ​ |  | 1,539 | ​ |  | 127 | ​ |  | 2,773 | ​ |  | 3,221 | ​ |  | 56
Commercial real estate | ​ |  | 1,680 | ​ |  | 1,680 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 2,147 | ​ |  | 2,431 | ​ |  | 38
Commercial | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | —
Consumer | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 9 | ​ |  | —
Total | ​ | $ | 4,539 | ​ | $ | 2,866 | ​ | $ | 1,539 | ​ | $ | 127 | ​ | $ | 4,938 | ​ | $ | 5,681 | ​ | $ | 94
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Other impaired accruing loans: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Construction | ​ | $ | 24 | ​ | $ | 24 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 265 | ​ | $ | 133 | ​ | $ | 3
Residential real estate | ​ |  | 1,107 | ​ |  | 1,107 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 5 | ​ |  | 17 | ​ |  | 4
Commercial real estate | ​ |  | 710 | ​ |  | 710 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 524 | ​ |  | 471 | ​ |  | 4
Commercial | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 4 | ​ |  | 1
Consumer | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 19 | ​ |  | —
Total | ​ | $ | 1,841 | ​ | $ | 1,841 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 794 | ​ | $ | 644 | ​ | $ | 12
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Total impaired loans: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Construction | ​ | $ | 331 | ​ | $ | 331 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 597 | ​ | $ | 475 | ​ | $ | 3
Residential real estate | ​ |  | 5,319 | ​ |  | 3,542 | ​ |  | 1,539 | ​ |  | 127 | ​ |  | 4,265 | ​ |  | 4,720 | ​ |  | 60
Commercial real estate | ​ |  | 2,549 | ​ |  | 2,540 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 3,411 | ​ |  | 3,725 | ​ |  | 42
Commercial | ​ |  | 359 | ​ |  | 174 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 208 | ​ |  | 269 | ​ |  | 1
Consumer | ​ |  | 29 | ​ |  | 28 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 31 | ​ |  | 80 | ​ |  | —
Total | ​ | $ | 8,587 | ​ | $ | 6,615 | ​ | $ | 1,539 | ​ | $ | 127 | ​ | $ | 8,512 | ​ | $ | 9,269 | ​ | $ | 106

​

​

25

Table of Contents

There were no loans modified and considered to be TDRs during the three and six months ended June 30, 2022. All accruing TDRs were in compliance with their modified terms. Both performing and non-performing TDRs had no further commitments associated with them as of December 31, 2022.

There were no TDRs which subsequently defaulted within 12 months of modification for the three and six months ended June 30, 2022. Generally, a loan is considered in default when principal or interest is past due 90 days or more, the loan is placed on nonaccrual, the loan is charged off, or there is a transfer to other real estate owned (OREO) or repossessed assets.

The following tables provide information on loan risk ratings as of December 31, 2022.

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | Special |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | ​ |  |
(Dollars in thousands) | ​ | Pass/Performing (1) | ​ | Pass | ​ | Mention | ​ | Substandard | ​ | Doubtful | ​ | PCI | ​ | Total
December 31, 2022 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Construction | ​ | $ | 231,160 | ​ | $ | 14,212 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 297 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 650 | ​ | $ | 246,319
Residential real estate | ​ |  | 761,405 | ​ |  | 32,467 | ​ |  | 1,239 | ​ |  | 1,430 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 13,956 | ​ |  | 810,497
Commercial real estate | ​ |  | 929,501 | ​ |  | 121,711 | ​ |  | 1,814 | ​ |  | 517 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 11,866 | ​ |  | 1,065,409
Commercial | ​ |  | 131,084 | ​ |  | 15,958 | ​ |  | 484 | ​ |  | 174 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 156 | ​ |  | 147,856
Consumer | ​ |  | 285,786 | ​ |  | 196 | ​ |  | 2 | ​ |  | 28 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 14 | ​ |  | 286,026
Total | ​ | $ | 2,338,936 | ​ | $ | 184,544 | ​ | $ | 3,539 | ​ | $ | 2,446 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 26,642 | ​ | $ | 2,556,107

(1) Includes loans measured at fair value of $8.4 million at December 31, 2022.

​

Note 6 – Leases

Lease liabilities represent the Company’s obligation to make lease payments and are presented at each reporting date as the net present value of the remaining contractual cash flows. Cash flows are discounted at the Company’s incremental borrowing rate in effect at the commencement date of the lease. Right-of-use assets represent the Company’s right to use the underlying asset for the lease term and are calculated as the sum of the lease liability and if applicable, prepaid rent, initial direct costs and any incentives received from the lessor.

​

The Company’s long-term lease agreements are classified as operating leases. Certain leases offer the option to extend the lease term and the Company has included such extensions in its calculation of the lease liabilities to the extent the options are reasonably certain of being exercised. The lease agreements do not provide for residual value guarantees and have no restrictions or covenants that would impact dividends or require incurring additional financial obligations.

​

The following tables present information about the Company’s leases:

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
(Dollars in thousands) | ​ | June 30, 2023 |  | ​ | December 31, 2022 |
Lease liabilities | ​ | $ | 9,392 | ​ | ​ | $ | 9,908 | ​
Right-of-use assets | ​ | $ | 9,077 | ​ | ​ | $ | 9,629 | ​
Weighted average remaining lease term | ​ |  | 12.36 | years | ​ |  | 12.55 | years
Weighted average discount rate | ​ |  | 2.55 | % | ​ |  | 2.50 | %

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | For the Three Months Ended | ​ | For the Six Months Ended
​ | ​ | June 30, | ​ | June 30,
Lease cost (in thousands) | ​ | 2023 | ​ | 2022 | ​ | 2023 | ​ | 2022
Operating lease cost | ​ | $ | 327 | ​ | $ | 332 | ​ | $ | 667 | ​ | $ | 666
Short-term lease cost | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | —
Total lease cost | ​ | $ | 327 | ​ | $ | 332 | ​ | $ | 667 | ​ | $ | 666
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Cash paid for amounts included in the measurement of lease liabilities | ​ | $ | 310 | ​ | $ | 311 | ​ | $ | 631 | ​ | $ | 621

​

​

26

Table of Contents

A maturity analysis of operating lease liabilities and reconciliation of the undiscounted cash flows to the total of operating lease liabilities is as follows:

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | As of
Lease payments due (in thousands) | ​ | June 30, 2023
Six months ending December 31, 2023 | ​ | $ | 600
2024 | ​ | ​ | 1,141
2025 | ​ |  | 917
2026 | ​ | ​ | 916
2027 | ​ | ​ | 849
Thereafter | ​ | ​ | 6,584
Total undiscounted cash flows | ​ | $ | 11,007
Discount | ​ | ​ | 1,615
Lease liabilities | ​ | $ | 9,392

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

Total gross rental income was $291 thousand and $254 thousand for the three months ended June 30, 2023 and 2022, respectively. Total gross rental income was $684 thousand and $526 thousand for the six months ended June 30, 2023 and 2022, respectively.

The following table presents our minimum future annual rental income on such leases as of June 30, 2023.

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | As of
(In thousands) | ​ | June 30, 2023
Six months ending December 31, 2023 | ​ | $ | 412
2024 | ​ | ​ | 701
2025 | ​ |  | 719
2026 | ​ |  | 737
2027 | ​ | ​ | 418
Thereafter | ​ | ​ | 1,554
Total | ​ | $ | 4,541

​

​

27

Table of Contents

​

Note 7 – Goodwill and Other Intangibles

The following table provides information on the significant components of goodwill and other acquired intangible assets at June 30, 2023 and December 31, 2022.

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
June 30, 2023
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Weighted
​ | ​ | Gross | ​ | Accumulated | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Net | ​ | Average
​ | ​ | Carrying | ​ | Impairment | ​ | Accumulated | ​ | Carrying | ​ | Remaining Life
(Dollars in thousands) |  | Amount |  | Charges |  | Amortization |  | Amount | ​ | (in years)
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Goodwill | ​ | $ | 65,476 | ​ | $ | (1,543) | ​ | $ | (667) | ​ | $ | 63,266 | ​ | ​ | —
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Other intangible assets | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Amortizable | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Core deposit intangible | ​ | $ | 10,504 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | (5,833) | ​ | $ | 4,671 | ​ | ​ | 2.4
Total other intangible assets | ​ | $ | 10,504 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | (5,833) | ​ | $ | 4,671 | ​ | ​ | ​

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
December 31, 2022
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Weighted
​ |  | Gross |  | Measurement | ​ | Accumulated | ​ | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | Net | ​ | ​ | Average
​ |  | Carrying |  | Period | ​ | Impairment |  | ​ | Accumulated |  | ​ | Carrying | ​ | ​ | Remaining Life
(Dollars in thousands) |  | Amount |  | Adjustments | ​ | Charges |  | ​ | Amortization |  | ​ | Amount | ​ | ​ | (in years)
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Goodwill | ​ | $ | 65,631 | ​ | $ | (155) | ​ | $ | (1,543) | ​ | $ | (667) | ​ | $ | 63,266 | ​ | ​ | —
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Other intangible assets | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Amortizable | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Core deposit intangible | ​ | $ | 10,504 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | (4,957) | ​ | $ | 5,547 | ​ |  | 2.6
Total other intangible assets | ​ | $ | 10,504 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | (4,957) | ​ | $ | 5,547 | ​ | ​ | ​

​

The aggregate amortization expense was $876 thousand for the six months ended June 30, 2023 and $1.0 million for the six months ended June 30, 2022.

At June 30, 2023, estimated future remaining amortization for amortizing intangibles within the years ending December 31, is as follows:

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​
(Dollars in thousands) | ​ | Amortization Expense
2023 | ​ | $ | 806
2024 | ​ | ​ | 1,376
2025 | ​ |  | 1,070
2026 | ​ |  | 765
2027 | ​ |  | 459
Thereafter | ​ | ​ | 195
Total amortizing intangible assets | ​ | $ | 4,671

​

​

28

Table of Contents

​

Note 8 – Other Assets

The Company had the following other assets at June 30, 2023 and December 31, 2022.

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | June 30, | ​ | December 31,
(Dollars in thousands) |  | 2023 |  | 2022
Accrued interest receivable | ​ | $ | 8,778 | ​ | $ | 9,384
Deferred income taxes | ​ |  | 10,879 | ​ |  | 7,357
Prepaid expenses | ​ |  | 2,921 | ​ |  | 2,680
Income taxes receivable | ​ | ​ | 1,301 | ​ | ​ | 74
Other assets | ​ |  | 9,534 | ​ |  | 8,506
Total | ​ | $ | 33,413 | ​ | $ | 28,001

​

​

Note 9 - Borrowings

​

At June 30, 2023, subordinated debt consisted of $25.0 million of long-term debt issued by the Company in August 2020 and $20.6 million of long-term debt acquired in the acquisition of Severn in 2021. The recorded balance of subordinated debt issued in 2020, net of unamortized issuance costs was $24.7 million at June 30, 2023 and December 31, 2022. The recorded balance of the debt acquired from Severn was $18.5 million at June 30, 2023 and $18.4 million at December 31, 2022, which is presented net of the unamortized fair value adjustment of $2.1 million at June 30, 2023 and $2.2 at December 31, 2022. These obligations mature in 2030 and 2035, respectively. Further information on these obligations is provided in the 2022 Annual Report.

​

At June 30, 2023 and December 31, 2022, the Company had short-term borrowings from the FHLB of $276.0 million and $40.0 million, respectively. The outstanding obligations at June 30, 2023 carried interest rates ranging from 5.07% to 5.32%.

​

Note 10 – Other Liabilities

The Company had the following other liabilities at June 30, 2023 and December 31, 2022.

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
(Dollars in thousands) |  | June 30, 2023 |  | December 31, 2022
Accrued interest payable | ​ | $ | 2,710 | ​ | $ | 989
Accrued salaries and wages | ​ | ​ | 1,391 | ​ | ​ | 1,360
Accounts payable | ​ | ​ | 249 | ​ | ​ | 353
Deferred compensation liability | ​ |  | 6,448 | ​ |  | 5,679
Other liabilities | ​ |  | 1,548 | ​ |  | 1,846
Total | ​ | $ | 12,346 | ​ | $ | 10,227

​

​

Note 11 - Stock-Based Compensation

At the 2016 annual meeting of the Company’s stockholders, stockholders approved the Shore Bancshares, Inc. 2016 Stock and Incentive Plan (“2016 Equity Plan”), replacing the Shore Bancshares, Inc. 2006 Stock and Incentive Plan (“2006 Equity Plan”), which expired on that date. The Company may issue shares of common stock or grant other equity-based awards pursuant to the 2016 Equity Plan. Stock-based awards granted to date generally are time-based, vest in equal installments on each anniversary of the grant date and range over a one- to five-year period of time, and, in the case of stock options, expire 10 years from the grant date. Stock-based compensation expense based on the grant date fair value is recognized ratably over the requisite service period for all awards and reflects forfeitures as they occur. The 2016 Equity Plan originally reserved 750,000 shares of common stock for grant, and 472,320 shares remained available for grant at June 30, 2023.

​

29

Table of Contents

The following tables provide information on stock-based compensation expense for the three and six months ended June 30, 2023 and 2022.

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | For Three Months Ended | ​ | For the Six Months Ended
​ | ​ | June 30, | ​ | June 30,
(Dollars in thousands) |  | 2023 |  | 2022 |  | 2023 |  | 2022
Stock-based compensation expense | ​ | $ | 170 | ​ | $ | 172 | ​ | $ | 325 | ​ | $ | 302
Excess tax benefits (deficiencies) related to stock-based compensation | ​ |  | (1) | ​ |  | 2 | ​ |  | 21 | ​ |  | 45

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | June 30, | ​
(Dollars in thousands) |  | 2023 |  | 2022 |
Unrecognized stock-based compensation expense | ​ | $ | 279 | ​ | $ | 461 | ​
Weighted average period unrecognized expense is expected to be recognized | ​ |  | 0.8 | years |  | 0.7 | years

​

The following table summarizes restricted stock award activity for the Company under the 2016 Equity Plan for the six months ended June 30, 2023.

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | 2023
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Weighted Average
​ | ​ | Number of | ​ | Grant Date
​ |  | Shares |  | Fair Value
Nonvested at beginning of period |  | 36,860 | ​ | $ | 20.15
Granted |  | 27,550 | ​ |  | 17.49
Vested |  | (30,199) | ​ |  | 20.01
Forfeited |  | (900) | ​ |  | 17.49
Nonvested at end of period |  | 33,311 | ​ | $ | 17.63

​

The fair value of restricted stock awards that vested during the first six months of 2023 and 2022 was $523 thousand and $505 thousand, respectively.

Note 12 – Derivatives

The Company maintains and accounts for derivatives, in the form of interest rate lock commitments (IRLCs) and mandatory forward contracts, in accordance with the FASB guidance on accounting for derivative instruments and hedging activities. We recognize gains and losses through mortgage-banking revenue in the Consolidated Statements of Income.

​

IRLCs on mortgage loans that we intend to sell in the secondary market are considered derivatives. We are exposed to price risk from the time a mortgage loan is locked in until the time the loan is sold. The period of time between issuance of a loan commitment and closing and sale of the loan generally ranges from 14 days to 120 days, however, this period may be longer for construction to permanent loans that are originated with the intent of selling in the secondary market upon permanent financing. For these IRLCs and our closed inventory in loans held for sale, we attempt to protect the Bank from changes in interest rates through the use of to be announced (TBA) securities, which are forward contracts, as well as, to a significantly lesser degree, loan level commitments in the form of best efforts and mandatory forward contracts. These assets and liabilities are included in the Consolidated Balance Sheets in other assets and accrued expenses and other liabilities, respectively.

​

​

30

Table of Contents

The following table provides information pertaining to the carrying amounts of our derivative financial instruments at June 30, 2023 and December 31, 2022.

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | June 30, 2023 | ​ | December 31, 2022
​ | ​ | Notional | ​ | Estimated | ​ | Notional | ​ | Estimated
(Dollars in thousands) | ​ | Amount | ​ | Fair Value | ​ | Amount | ​ | Fair Value
Asset - IRLCs | ​ | $ | 15,045 | ​ | $ | 32 | ​ | $ | 4,166 | ​ | $ | 35
Asset - TBA securities | ​ | ​ | 17,100 | ​ | ​ | 117 | ​ | ​ | 8,750 | ​ | ​ | 41
Liability - IRLCs | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,150 | ​ | ​ | 7
Liability - TBA securities | ​ | ​ | 6,250 | ​ | ​ | 19 | ​ | ​ | 1,000 | ​ | ​ | 6

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

Note 13 – Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (Loss)

The Company records unrealized holding gains (losses), net of tax, on investment securities available for sale as accumulated other comprehensive income (loss), a separate component of stockholders’ equity. The following tables provide information on the changes in the component of accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) for the three and six months ended June 30, 2023 and 2022.

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | Unrealized
​ | ​ | gains (losses) on
​ | ​ | available for sale
(Dollars in thousands) | ​ | securities
Balance, March 31, 2023 | ​ | $ | (8,161)
Other comprehensive income | ​ |  | (400)
Balance, June 30, 2023 | ​ | $ | (8,561)
​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Balance, March 31, 2022 | ​ | $ | (2,172)
Other comprehensive (loss) | ​ |  | (4,479)
Balance, June 30, 2022 | ​ | $ | (6,651)

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | Unrealized
​ | ​ | gains (losses) on
​ | ​ | available for sale
(Dollars in thousands) | ​ | securities
Balance, December 31, 2022 | ​ | $ | (9,021)
Other comprehensive income | ​ |  | 460
Balance, June 30, 2023 | ​ | $ | (8,561)
​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Balance, December 31, 2021 | ​ | $ | 56
Other comprehensive (loss) | ​ |  | (6,707)
Balance, June 30, 2022 | ​ | $ | (6,651)

​

​

Note 14 – Fair Value Measurements

Accounting guidance under GAAP defines fair value as the exchange price that would be received for an asset or paid to transfer a liability (an exit price) in the principal or most advantageous market for the asset or liability in an orderly transaction between market participants on the measurement date. This accounting guidance also establishes a fair value hierarchy, which requires an entity to maximize the use of observable inputs and minimize the use of unobservable inputs when measuring fair value.

The Company uses fair value measurements to record fair value adjustments to certain assets and liabilities on a recurring basis and to determine fair value disclosures. Additionally, from time to time, the Company may be required to record at fair value other assets on a nonrecurring basis. These nonrecurring fair value adjustments typically involve application of lower of cost or market accounting or write-downs of individual assets.

31

Table of Contents

Under fair value accounting guidance, assets and liabilities are grouped at fair value in three levels, based on the markets in which the assets and liabilities are traded and the reliability of the assumptions used to determine their fair values. These hierarchy levels are:

Level 1 inputs – Unadjusted quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities that the entity has the ability to access at the measurement date.

Level 2 inputs – Inputs other than quoted prices included in Level 1 that are observable for the asset or liability, either directly or indirectly. These might include quoted prices for similar assets or liabilities in active markets, and inputs other than quoted prices that are observable for the asset or liability, such as interest rates and yield curves that are observable at commonly quoted intervals.

Level 3 inputs – Unobservable inputs for determining the fair values of assets or liabilities that reflect an entity’s own assumptions about the assumptions that market participants would use in pricing the assets or liabilities.

Below is a discussion on the Company’s assets measured at fair value on a recurring basis.

Investment Securities Available for Sale

Fair value measurement for investment securities available for sale is based on quoted prices from an independent pricing service. The fair value measurements consider observable data that may include present value of future cash flows, prepayment assumptions, credit loss assumptions and other factors. The Company classifies its investments in U.S. Treasury securities, if any, as Level 1 in the fair value hierarchy, and it classifies its investments in U.S. Government agencies securities and mortgage-backed securities issued or guaranteed by U.S. Government sponsored entities as Level 2.

Equity Securities

Fair value measurement for equity securities is based on quoted market prices retrieved by the Company via on-line resources. Although these securities have readily available fair market values, the Company determined that they should be classified as Level 2 investments in the fair value hierarchy due to not being considered traded in a highly active market.

LHFS

Loans held for sale (LHFS) are carried at fair value, which is determined based on Mark to Trade (MTT) for allocated/committed loans or Mark to Market (MTM) analysis for unallocated/uncommitted loans based on third-party pricing models (Level 2).

LHFI, at fair value

​

Certain loans that have been transferred from LHFS to LHFI have and continue to be accounted for under the fair value option as described in Note 1. These loans are valued based on third-party pricing models using quoted prices for similar loans and adjusted for observable inputs related to the loans.

​

MSRs

The fair value of mortgage servicing rights (MSRs) is determined using a valuation model administered by a third party that calculates the present value of estimated future net servicing income (Level 3). The model incorporates assumptions that market participants use in estimating future net servicing income, including estimates of prepayment speeds, discount rate, default rates, cost to service (including delinquency and foreclosure costs), escrow account earnings, contractual servicing fee income, and other ancillary income such as late fees. Management reviews all significant assumptions on a quarterly basis. Mortgage loan prepayment speed, a key assumption in the model, is the annual rate at which borrowers are forecasted to repay their mortgage loan principal. The discount rate used to determine the present value of estimated future net servicing income, another key assumption in the model, is an estimate of the required rate of return investors in the market would require for an asset with similar risk. Both assumptions can, and generally will, change as market conditions and interest rates change.

32

Table of Contents

The significant unobservable inputs used in the fair value measurement of the reporting entity’s residential MSRs are prepayment speeds, probability of default, rate of return, and cost of servicing. Significant increases/decreases in any of those inputs in isolation would have resulted in a significantly lower/higher fair value measurement. Generally, a change in the assumption used for prepayment speeds would have been accompanied by a directionally similar change in the markets, i.e. the 10-Year Treasury, and in the probability of default.

IRLCs

We utilize a third-party specialist model to estimate the fair value of our IRLCs, which are valued based upon mortgage securities (TBA) prices less estimated costs to process and settle the loan. Fair value is adjusted for the estimated probability of the loan closing with the borrower (Level 3).

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
(Dollars in thousands) |  | Fair Value |  | Valuation Technique |  | Unobservable Input |  | Range
June 30, 2023 |  | ​ |  |  |  | ​ |  | ​ |
MSRs (1) | ​ | $ | 5,466 |  | Market Approach | ​ | Weighted average prepayment speed (PSA) (2) | ​ | 111
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
IRLCs - asset | ​ | $ | 32 |  | Market Approach | ​ | Range of pull through rate | ​ | 86% - 100%
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Average pull through rate | ​ | 98%

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
(Dollars in thousands) |  | Fair Value |  | Valuation Technique |  | Unobservable Input |  | Range
December 31, 2022 |  | ​ |  |  |  | ​ |  | ​ |
MSRs (1) | ​ | $ | 5,275 |  | Market Approach | ​ | Weighted average prepayment speed (PSA) (2) | ​ | 121
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
IRLCs - net asset | ​ | $ | 28 |  | Market Approach | ​ | Range of pull through rate | ​ | 78% - 100%
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Average pull through rate | ​ | 92%

| (1) | The weighted average was calculated with reference to the principal balance of the underlying mortgages.

| (2) | PSA = Public Securities Association Standard Prepayment Model

​

The following table presents activity in MSRs for the three and six months ended June 30, 2023.

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | For the Three Months Ended | ​ | For the Six Months Ended
(Dollars in thousands) |  | June 30, 2023 |  | June 30, 2023
Beginning balance |  | $ | 5,310 |  | $ | 5,275
Servicing rights resulting from sales of loans | ​ | ​ | 114 | ​ | ​ | 231
Valuation adjustment | ​ | ​ | 42 | ​ | ​ | (40)
Ending balance | ​ | $ | 5,466 | ​ | $ | 5,466

​

The following table presents activity in the IRLCs for the three and six months ended June 30, 2023.

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | For the Three Months Ended | ​ | For the Six Months Ended
(Dollars in thousands) |  | June 30, 2023 |  | June 30, 2023
Beginning balance |  | $ | 101 |  | $ | 28
Valuation adjustment | ​ | ​ | (69) | ​ | ​ | 4
Ending balance | ​ | $ | 32 | ​ | $ | 32

​

Forward Contracts

To avoid interest rate risk, we hedge the open locked/closed position with TBA forward trades. On a regular basis, we allocate disbursed loans to mandatory commitments with government-sponsored enterprises (“GSE”) and private investors delivering the loans within 120 days of origination to maximize interest earnings. For a small percentage of our business, we enter into best efforts forward sales commitments with investors at the time we make an IRLC to a borrower. Once a loan has been closed and funded, the best efforts commitments convert to mandatory forward sales commitments. The mandatory commitments are derivatives, and we measure and report them at fair value. Fair value is based on the gain or

33

Table of Contents

loss that would occur if we were to pair-off the transaction with the investor at the measurement date. This is a level 2 input. We have elected to measure and report best efforts commitments at fair value, when outstanding, using a valuation methodology similar to that used for mandatory commitments.

Market assumptions utilized in the fair value measurement of the reporting entity’s residential mortgage derivatives, inclusive of IRLCs, Closed Loan Inventory, TBA derivative trades, and Mandatory Forwards may be subject to investor overlays that may result in a significantly lower fair value measurement. Generally such overlays are announced with advanced notice in order to include the risk adjuster, however there are times when announcements are mandated resulting in a lower fair value measurement. Additionally market assumptions such as spec pool payups may result in a significantly higher fair value measurement at time of loan allocation to specific trades.

The following tables present the recorded amount of assets measured at fair value on a recurring basis at June 30, 2023 and December 31, 2022. No assets were transferred from one hierarchy level to another during the first six months of 2023 or 2022.

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Significant | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Other | ​ | Significant
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Quoted | ​ | Observable | ​ | Unobservable
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Prices | ​ | Inputs | ​ | Inputs
(Dollars in thousands) |  | Fair Value |  | (Level 1) |  | (Level 2) |  | (Level 3)
June 30, 2023 |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |
Assets: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Securities available for sale: |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |
U.S. Government agencies | ​ | $ | 18,062 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 18,062 | ​ | $ | —
Mortgage-backed | ​ |  | 58,179 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 58,179 | ​ |  | —
Other debt securities | ​ | ​ | 1,828 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,828 | ​ | ​ | —
​ | ​ |  | 78,069 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 78,069 | ​ |  | —
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Equity securities | ​ | ​ | 1,245 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,245 | ​ | ​ | —
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
TBA securities | ​ | ​ | 117 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 117 | ​ | ​ | —
LHFS | ​ | ​ | 6,845 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 6,845 | ​ | ​ | —
LHFI, at fair value | ​ | ​ | 9,745 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 9,745 | ​ | ​ | —
MSRs | ​ | ​ | 5,466 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 5,466
IRLCs | ​ | ​ | 32 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 32
Total assets at fair value | ​ | $ | 101,519 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 96,021 | ​ | $ | 5,498
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Liabilities: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
TBA securities | ​ | $ | 19 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 19 | ​ | $ | —
Total liabilities at fair value | ​ | $ | 19 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 19 | ​ | $ | —

​

​

34

Table of Contents

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Significant | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Other | ​ | Significant
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Quoted | ​ | Observable | ​ | Unobservable
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Prices | ​ | Inputs | ​ | Inputs
(Dollars in thousands) |  | Fair Value |  | (Level 1) |  | (Level 2) |  | (Level 3)
December 31, 2022 |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |
Assets: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Securities available for sale: |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |
U.S. Government agencies | ​ | $ | 18,178 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 18,178 | ​ | $ | —
Mortgage-backed | ​ |  | 63,519 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 63,519 | ​ |  | —
Other debt securities | ​ | ​ | 1,890 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,890 | ​ | ​ | —
​ | ​ |  | 83,587 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 83,587 | ​ |  | —
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Equity securities | ​ | ​ | 1,233 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,233 | ​ | ​ | —
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
TBA securities | ​ | ​ | 41 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 41 | ​ | ​ | —
LHFS | ​ | ​ | 4,248 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 4,248 | ​ | ​ | —
LHFI, at fair value | ​ | ​ | 8,437 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 8,437 | ​ | ​ | —
MSRs | ​ | ​ | 5,275 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 5,275
IRLCs | ​ | ​ | 35 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 35
Total assets at fair value | ​ | $ | 102,856 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 97,546 | ​ | $ | 5,310
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Liabilities: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
IRLCs | ​ | $ | 7 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 7
TBA securities | ​ | ​ | 6 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 6 | ​ | ​ | —
Total liabilities at fair value | ​ | $ | 13 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 6 | ​ | $ | 7

​

Below is a discussion on the Company’s assets measured at fair value on a nonrecurring basis.

Individually Evaluated Collateral-Dependent Loans

Loans for which repayment is substantially expected to be provided through the operation or sale of collateral are considered collateral dependent, and are valued based on the estimated fair value of the collateral, less estimated costs to sell at the reporting date, where applicable. Individually evaluated collateral-dependent loans are reviewed and evaluated on at least a quarterly basis for additional impairment and adjusted accordingly, based on the factors identified above. Accordingly, collateral dependent loans are classified within Level 3 of the fair value hierarchy.

Other Real Estate Owned (Foreclosed Assets)

Foreclosed assets are adjusted for fair value upon transfer of loans to foreclosed assets establishing a new cost basis. Subsequently, foreclosed assets are carried at the lower of carrying value or fair value. The estimated fair value for foreclosed assets included in Level 3 are determined by independent market based appraisals and other available market information, less costs to sell, that may be reduced further based on market expectations or an executed sales agreement. If the fair value of the collateral deteriorates subsequent to the initial recognition, the Company records the foreclosed asset as a non-recurring Level 3 adjustment. Valuation techniques are consistent with those techniques applied in prior periods.

​

35

Table of Contents

The following tables set forth the Company’s financial and nonfinancial assets subject to fair value adjustments (impairment) on a nonrecurring basis at June 30, 2023 and December 31, 2022. Assets are classified in their entirety based on the lowest level of input that is significant to the fair value measurement.

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | Quantitative Information about Level 3 Fair Value Measurements
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Weighted
(Dollars in thousands) |  | Fair Value |  | Valuation Technique |  | Unobservable Input |  | Range |  | Average (1)
June 30, 2023 |  | ​ |  |  |  | ​ |  | ​ |  | ​ |
Nonrecurring measurements: |  | ​ |  |  |  | ​ |  | ​ |  | ​ |
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Individually evaluated collateral dependent loans | ​ | $ | 890 |  | Appraisal of collateral | ​ | Liquidation expense | ​ | 10% | ​ | 10%
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Other real estate owned | ​ | $ | 179 |  | Appraisal of collateral | ​ | Appraisal adjustments | ​ | 0% - 20% | ​ | (0%)

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | Quantitative Information about Level 3 Fair Value Measurements
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Weighted
(Dollars in thousands) |  | Fair Value |  | Valuation Technique |  | Unobservable Input |  | Range | ​ | Average (1)
December 31, 2022 |  | ​ |  |  |  | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | ​ |
Nonrecurring measurements: |  | ​ |  |  |  | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | ​ |
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Other real estate owned | ​ | $ | 197 |  | Appraisal of collateral | ​ | Appraisal adjustments | ​ | 0% - 20% | ​ | (2%)

​

(1)Unobservable inputs were weighted by the relative fair value of the instruments.

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

36

Table of Contents

The carrying amounts and estimated fair values of the Company’s financial instruments are presented in the following table. Fair values for June 30, 2023 and December 31, 2022 were estimated using an exit price notion.

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | June 30, 2023 |  | December 31, 2022
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Estimated | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Estimated
​ | ​ | Carrying | ​ | Fair | ​ | Carrying | ​ | Fair
(Dollars in thousands) |  | Amount |  | Value |  | Amount |  | Value
Financial assets |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |
Level 1 inputs |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |
Cash and cash equivalents | ​ | $ | 45,827 | ​ | $ | 45,827 | ​ | $ | 55,499 | ​ | $ | 55,499
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Level 2 inputs | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |
Investment securities available for sale | ​ | $ | 78,069 | ​ | $ | 78,069 | ​ | $ | 83,587 | ​ | $ | 83,587
Investment securities held to maturity | ​ | ​ | 536,970 | ​ | ​ | 473,296 | ​ | ​ | 559,455 | ​ | ​ | 494,626
Equity securities | ​ | ​ | 1,245 | ​ | ​ | 1,245 | ​ | ​ | 1,233 | ​ | ​ | 1,233
Restricted securities | ​ |  | 21,208 | ​ |  | 21,208 | ​ |  | 11,169 | ​ |  | 11,169
LHFS | ​ | ​ | 6,845 | ​ | ​ | 6,845 | ​ | ​ | 4,248 | ​ | ​ | 4,248
TBA securities | ​ | ​ | 117 | ​ | ​ | 117 | ​ | ​ | 41 | ​ | ​ | 41
Cash surrender value on life insurance | ​ |  | 60,150 | ​ |  | 60,150 | ​ |  | 59,218 | ​ |  | 59,218
Loans, at fair value | ​ | ​ | 9,745 | ​ | ​ | 9,745 | ​ | ​ | 8,437 | ​ | ​ | 8,437
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Level 3 inputs | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |
Loans, net | ​ | $ | 2,714,464 | ​ | $ | 2,550,457 | ​ | $ | 2,531,027 | ​ | $ | 2,431,808
MSRs | ​ | ​ | 5,466 | ​ | ​ | 5,466 | ​ | ​ | 5,275 | ​ | ​ | 5,275
IRLCs | ​ | ​ | 32 | ​ | ​ | 32 | ​ | ​ | 35 | ​ | ​ | 35
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Financial liabilities | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |
Level 2 inputs | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |
Deposits: | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |
Noninterest-bearing demand | ​ | $ | 778,963 | ​ | $ | 778,963 | ​ | $ | 862,015 | ​ | $ | 862,015
Checking plus interest | ​ |  | 694,221 | ​ |  | 694,221 | ​ |  | 694,101 | ​ |  | 694,101
Money market | ​ |  | 600,724 | ​ |  | 600,724 | ​ |  | 709,132 | ​ |  | 709,132
Savings | ​ |  | 270,884 | ​ |  | 270,884 | ​ |  | 319,814 | ​ |  | 319,814
Club | ​ |  | 1,098 | ​ |  | 1,098 | ​ |  | 374 | ​ |  | 374
Certificates of deposit | ​ |  | 591,636 | ​ |  | 583,747 | ​ |  | 424,348 | ​ |  | 410,455
Advances from FHLB - short-term | ​ |  | 276,000 | ​ |  | 276,012 | ​ |  | 40,000 | ​ |  | 40,002
Subordinated debt | ​ | ​ | 43,227 | ​ |  | 40,377 | ​ |  | 43,072 | ​ |  | 41,193
TBA Securities | ​ | ​ | 19 | ​ |  | 19 | ​ |  | 6 | ​ |  | 6
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Level 3 inputs | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
IRLCs | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 7 | ​ |  | 7

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

​

Note 15 – Commitments and Contingencies

​

In the normal course of business, to meet the financial needs of its customers, the Bank is a party to financial instruments with off-balance sheet risk. These financial instruments include commitments to extend credit and standby letters of credit. Commitments to extend credit are agreements to lend to a customer as long as there is no violation of any condition established in the contract. Letters of credit are conditional commitments issued by the Bank to guarantee the performance of a customer to a third party. Letters of credit and other commitments generally have fixed expiration dates or other termination clauses and may require payment of a fee. Because many of the letters of credit and commitments are expected to expire without being drawn upon, the total commitment amount does not necessarily represent future cash requirements.

​

37

Table of Contents

The following table provides information on commitments outstanding at June 30, 2023 and December 31, 2022.

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
(Dollars in thousands) |  | June 30, 2023 |  | December 31, 2022
Commitments to extend credit | ​ | $ | 378,045 | ​ | $ | 406,353
Letters of credit | ​ |  | 9,130 | ​ |  | 8,009
Total | ​ | $ | 387,175 | ​ | $ | 414,362

​

​

​

The Company provides banking services to customers who do business in the cannabis industry. Prior to the second quarter of 2022, the Company restricted these businesses to include only those in the medical-use cannabis industry in the state of Maryland. During the second quarter of 2022, the Company expanded its cannabis banking program to include both medical and adult -use licensees in other states, with an initial offering of the Company’s existing Maryland customers with multi-state operations. While the Company is providing banking services to customers that are engaged in the growing, processing, and sales of cannabis in a manner that complies with applicable state law, such customers engaged in those activities currently violate Federal law. The Company may be deemed to be aiding and abetting illegal activities through the services that it provides to these customers. While we are not aware of any instance of a federally-insured financial institution being subject to such aiding and abetting liability, the strict enforcement of Federal laws regarding cannabis would likely result in the Company’s inability to continue to provide banking services to these customers and the Company could have legal action taken against it by the Federal government, including imprisonment and fines. There is an uncertainty of the potential impact to the Company’s Consolidated Financial Statements if the Federal government takes actions against the Company. As of June 30, 2023, the Company had not accrued an amount for the potential impact of any such actions.

​

Following is a summary of the level of business activities with our cannabis industry customers:

​

● Deposit and loan balances at June 30, 2023 were approximately $121.8 million, or 4.2% of total deposits, and $59.8 million, or 2.2% of total gross loans, respectively.

​

● Interest and noninterest income for the six months ended June 30, 2023, were approximately $4.8 million and $549 thousand, respectively.

​

In the normal course of business, the Company may become involved in litigation arising from banking, financial, and other activities. Management, after consultation with legal counsel, does not anticipate that the future liability, if any, arising out of current proceedings will have a material effect on the Company’s financial condition, operating results, or liquidity.

​

​

Note 16 – Revenue Recognition

Topic 606 does not apply to revenue associated with financial instruments, including revenue from loans and securities. Topic 606 is applicable to noninterest revenue streams such as trust and asset management income, deposit related fees, interchange fees and merchant income. Noninterest revenue streams in-scope of Topic 606 are discussed below.

​

Service Charges on Deposit Accounts

​

Service charges on deposit accounts consist of account analysis fees (i.e., net fees earned on analyzed business and public checking accounts), monthly service fees, check orders, and other deposit account related fees. The Company’s performance obligation for account analysis fees and monthly service fees is generally satisfied, and the related revenue recognized, over the period in which the service is provided.

​

Check orders and other deposit account related fees are largely transactional based, and therefore, the Company’s performance obligation is satisfied, and related revenue recognized, at a point in time. Payment for service charges on deposit accounts is primarily received immediately or at the end of the month through a direct charge to customers’ accounts.

​

​

38

Table of Contents

Trust and Investment Fee Income

​

Trust and investment fee income are primarily comprised of fees earned from the management and administration of trusts and other customer assets. The Company’s performance obligation is generally satisfied over time and the resulting fees are recognized monthly, based upon the month-end market value of the assets under management and the applicable fee rate. Payment is generally received a few days after month end through a direct charge to customers’ accounts. The Company does not earn performance-based incentives.

​

Optional services such as real estate sales and tax return preparation services are also available to existing trust and asset management customers. The Company’s performance obligation for these transactional-based services is generally satisfied, and related revenue recognized, at a point in time (i.e., as incurred). Payment is received shortly after services are rendered.

​

Title Company Revenue

Title Company revenue consists of revenue earned on performing title work for real estate transactions. The revenue is earned when the title work is performed. Payment for such performance obligations generally occurs at the time of the settlement of a real estate transaction. As such settlement is generally within 90 days of the performance of the title work, we recognize the revenue at the time of the settlement.

All contract issuance costs are expensed as incurred. We had no contract assets or liabilities at June 30, 2023.

Other Noninterest Income

​

Other noninterest income consists of: fees, exchange, other service charges, safety deposit box rental fees, and other miscellaneous revenue streams. Fees and other service charges are primarily comprised of debit and credit card income, ATM fees, merchant services income, and other service charges. Debit and credit card income is primarily comprised of interchange fees earned whenever the Company’s debit and credit cards are processed through card payment networks such as Visa. ATM fees are primarily generated when a Company cardholder uses a non-Company ATM or a non-Company cardholder uses a Company ATM. Merchant services income mainly represents fees charged to merchants to process their debit and credit card transactions, in addition to account management fees. Other service charges include revenue from processing wire transfers, bill pay service, cashier’s checks, and other services. The Company’s performance obligation for fees, exchange, and other service charges are largely satisfied, and related revenue recognized, when the services are rendered or upon completion. Payment is typically received immediately or in the following month. Safe deposit box rental fees are charged to the customer on an annual basis and recognized upon receipt of payment. The Company determined that rentals and renewals of safe deposit boxes will be recognized on a monthly basis consistent with the duration of the performance obligation.

The following presents noninterest income, segregated by revenue streams in-scope and out-of-scope of Topic 606, for the three and six months ended June 30, 2023 and 2022.

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | For the Three Months Ended | ​ | For the Six Months Ended
​ | ​ | June 30, | ​ | June 30,
(Dollars in thousands) |  | 2023 |  | 2022 |  | 2023 |  | 2022
Noninterest Income |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |
In-scope of Topic 606: |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |
Service charges on deposit accounts | ​ | $ | 1,264 | ​ | $ | 1,438 | ​ | $ | 2,477 | ​ | $ | 2,797
Trust and investment fee income | ​ |  | 399 | ​ |  | 447 | ​ |  | 831 | ​ |  | 961
Interchange income | ​ | ​ | 1,311 | ​ | ​ | 1,253 | ​ | ​ | 2,523 | ​ | ​ | 2,291
Title Company revenue | ​ | ​ | 186 | ​ | ​ | 426 | ​ | ​ | 323 | ​ | ​ | 749
Other noninterest income | ​ |  | 500 | ​ |  | 582 | ​ |  | 945 | ​ |  | 1,042
Noninterest Income (in-scope of Topic 606) | ​ |  | 3,660 | ​ |  | 4,146 | ​ |  | 7,099 | ​ |  | 7,840
Noninterest Income (out-of-scope of Topic 606) | ​ |  | 1,634 | ​ |  | 1,687 | ​ |  | 3,529 | ​ |  | 4,039
Total Noninterest Income | ​ | $ | 5,294 | ​ | $ | 5,833 | ​ | $ | 10,628 | ​ | $ | 11,879

​

​

39

Table of Contents

​

Note 17 – Subsequent Events

On July 3, 2023, the Company announced that it had completed the acquisition, effective July 1, 2023, of The Community Financial Corporation (“TCFC”).

​

Pursuant to the terms of the merger agreement, each outstanding share of TCFC ‘s common stock was converted into the right to receive 2.3287 shares of the Company’s common stock. The value of the total transaction consideration was approximately $153.6 million. The consideration included the issuance of 13,201,693 shares of the Company’s common stock, which had a value of $11.56 per share, which was the closing price of the Company’s common stock on June 30, 2023, the last trading day prior to the consummation of the acquisition. Also included in the total consideration were cash in lieu of any fractional shares, converted share-based payment awards, and debt of TCFC that was effectively settled upon closing.

​

As of the closing, TCFC had more than $2.4 billion in assets and operated ten full-service offices in Maryland and two full-service offices in Virginia.

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​
(Dollars in thousands) |  | ​ | ​
Purchase Price: |  | ​ | ​
Shore Bancshares, Inc common stock paid at closing price of $11.56 as of June 30, 2023 | ​ | $ | 152,612
Effective settlement of pre-existing debt | ​ | ​ | 500
Cash consideration (cash in lieu for fractional shares) | ​ | ​ | 4
Fair value of converted share-based payment awards | ​ | ​ | 499
Total purchase price | ​ | $ | 153,615

​

Sales of Acquired Securities

​

As of July 24, 2023, the Company sold most of the available-for-sale securities portfolio acquired from TCFC on July 1, 2023, for net proceeds of $430 million and used $380 million of the proceeds to reduce FHLB advances and brokered deposits. Management anticipates these actions will positively impact the return on average assets, net interest margin and the tangible common equity ratios in the third quarter.

​

​

​

40

Table of Contents

​

Item 2. Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations.

Unless the context clearly suggests otherwise, references to “the Company”, “we”, “our”, and “us” in the remainder of this report are to Shore Bancshares, Inc. and its consolidated subsidiaries.

Forward-Looking Information

This Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q (“Quarterly Report”) contains forward-looking statements. These forward-looking statements reflect our current views with respect to, among other things, future events and our financial performance. These statements are often, but not always, made through the use of words or phrases such as “may,” “should,” “could,” “predict,” “potential,” “believe,” “will likely result,” “expect,” “continue,” “will,” “anticipate,” “seek,” “estimate,” “intend,” “plan,” “project,” “projection,” “forecast,” “goal,” “target,” “would,” “aim” and “outlook,” or the negative version of those words or other comparable words or phrases of a future or forward-looking nature. These forward-looking statements are not historical facts, and are based on current expectations, estimates and projections about our industry and management’s beliefs and certain assumptions made by management, many of which, by their nature, are inherently uncertain and beyond our control. The inclusion of these forward-looking statements should not be regarded as a representation by us or any other person that such expectations, estimates and projections will be achieved. Accordingly, we caution you that any such forward-looking statements are not guarantees of future performance and are subject to risks, assumptions and uncertainties that are difficult to predict. New risks and uncertainties may emerge from time to time, and it is not possible for us to predict their occurrence. In addition, we cannot assess the impact of each risk and uncertainty on our business or the extent to which any risk or uncertainty, or combination of risks and uncertainties, may cause actual results to differ materially from those contained in any forward-looking statements.

​

If one or more of the factors affecting our forward-looking information and statements proves incorrect, then our actual results, performance or achievements could differ materially from those expressed in, or implied by, forward-looking information and statements contained in this Quarterly Report and other reports and registration statements filed by us with the Securities and Exchange Commission (“SEC”). For information on the factors that could cause actual results to differ from the expectations stated in the forward- looking statements, see “Risk Factors” under Part I, Item 1A of our 2022 Form 10-K and other reports filed by us with the SEC.

​

Any forward-looking statement speaks only as of the date of this Quarterly Report, and we do not undertake any obligation to publicly update or review any forward-looking statement, whether because of new information, future developments or otherwise, except as required by law.

​

Introduction

The following discussion and analysis is intended as a review of significant factors affecting the Company’s financial condition and results of operations for the periods indicated. This discussion and analysis should be read in conjunction with the unaudited consolidated financial statements and related notes presented elsewhere in this Quarterly Report, as well as the audited consolidated financial statements and related notes included in the 2022 Annual Report.

Shore Bancshares, Inc. is the largest independent financial holding company headquartered on the Eastern Shore of Maryland. It is the parent company of Shore United Bank, N.A. The Bank operates 30 full-service branches in Baltimore County, Howard County, Kent County, Queen Anne’s County, Caroline County, Talbot County, Dorchester County, Anne Arundel County and Worcester County in Maryland, Kent County and Sussex County in Delaware and in Accomack County, Virginia. The Company engages in trust and wealth management services through Wye Financial Partners, a division of Shore United Bank, N.A. The Company also engages in title work for real estate transactions through Mid-Maryland Title Company, Inc. (“Title Company”). As a result of the acquisition of TCFC, which was effective July 1, 2023, the Bank now operates 43 full-service branches in the above locations as well as Calvert County, St Mary’s County, and Charles County in Maryland and Fredericksburg City and Spotsylvania County in Virginia.

The shares of common stock of Shore Bancshares, Inc. are listed on the NASDAQ Global Select Market under the symbol “SHBI”.

41

Table of Contents

Shore Bancshares, Inc. maintains an Internet site at www.shorebancshares.com on which it makes available free of charge its Annual Report on Form 10-K, Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q, Current Reports on Form 8-K, and all amendments to the foregoing as soon as reasonably practicable after these reports are electronically filed with, or furnished to, the SEC.

Critical Accounting Policies

The Company’s consolidated financial statements are prepared in accordance with GAAP and follow general practices within the industries in which it operates. Application of these principles requires management to make estimates, assumptions, and judgments that affect the amounts reported in the financial statements and accompanying notes. These estimates, assumptions, and judgments are based on information available as of the date of the financial statements; accordingly, as this information changes, the financial statements could reflect different estimates, assumptions, and judgments. Certain policies inherently have a greater reliance on the use of estimates, assumptions, and judgments and as such have a greater possibility of producing results that could be materially different than originally reported.

The most significant accounting policies that the Company follows are presented in Note 1 of the 2022 Annual Report along with Note 2 of the current period interim financial information. These policies, along with the disclosures presented in the notes to the financial statements and in this discussion, provide information on how significant assets and liabilities are valued in the financial statements and how those values are determined. Based on the valuation techniques used and the sensitivity of financial statement amounts to the methods, assumptions, and estimates underlying those amounts, management has determined that the accounting policies relating to the allowance for credit losses on loans and goodwill are critical accounting policies. These policies are considered critical because they relate to accounting areas that require the most subjective or complex judgments, and, as such, could be most subject to revision as new information becomes available.

Allowance for Credit Losses on Loans

​

The Company adopted ASU No. 2026-13, “Financial Instruments – Credit Losses (Topic 326)”, as amended, on January 1, 2023 and in accordance with ASC 326, has recorded an allowance for credit losses (“ACL”) on loans carried at amortized cost. The ACL represents management’s estimate of expected lifetime credit losses within the Company's loan portfolio as of the balance sheet date. The ACL is established through a provision for credit losses and is increased by recoveries of loans previously charged off. Loan losses are charged against the allowance when management's assessments confirm that the Company will not collect the full amortized cost basis of a loan. The calculation of expected credit losses is determined using cash flow methodology, and includes considerations of historical experience, current conditions, and reasonable and supportable economic forecasts that may affect collection of the recorded balances. The Company assesses an ACL to groups of loans which share similar risk characteristics or on an individual basis, as deemed appropriate. Changes in the ACL on loans, and as a result, the related provision for credit losses, can materially affect financial results. Although the overall balance is determined based on specific portfolio segments and individually assessed assets, the entire balance is available to absorb credit losses for loans in the portfolio.

​

The determination of the appropriate level of ACL on loans inherently involves a high degree of subjectivity and requires the Company to make significant judgments concerning credit risks and trends using quantitative and qualitative information, as well as reasonable and supportable forecasts of future economic conditions, all of which may undergo frequent and significant changes. Changes in conditions, including unforeseen events, changes in asset-specific risk characteristics, and other economic factors, both within and outside the Company's control, may indicate the need for an increase or decrease in the ACL on loans. While management makes every effort to utilize the best information available in making its assessment of the ACL estimate, the estimation process is inherently challenging as potential changes in any one factor or input may occur at different rates and/or impact pools of loans in different ways. Further, changes in factors and inputs may also be directionally inconsistent, such that improvement in one factor may offset deterioration in others.

​

The Company’s management reviews the adequacy of the ACL on loans on at least a quarterly basis. Refer to Note 2, “Adoption of Accounting Standards”, of the interim consolidated financial information for additional detail concerning the determination of the ACL on loans.

​

42

Table of Contents

Goodwill

Goodwill represents the excess of the cost of an acquisition over the fair value of the net assets acquired. Determining fair value is subjective, requiring the use of estimates, assumptions and management judgment. Goodwill is tested at least annually for impairment, usually during the fourth quarter, or on an interim basis if circumstances dictate. Impairment testing requires a qualitative assessment or that the fair value of each of the Company’s reporting units be compared to the carrying amount of its net assets, including goodwill. If the fair value of a reporting unit is less than book value, an expense may be required to write down the related goodwill to record an impairment loss.

OVERVIEW

The Company reported net income of $4.0 million for the second quarter of 2023, or diluted income per common share of $0.20, compared to net income of $7.5 million, or diluted income per common share of $0.38, for the second quarter of 2022. For the first quarter of 2023, the Company reported net income of $6.5 million, or diluted income per common share of $0.32. Net income, excluding merger related expenses, for the second quarter of 2023 was $4.9 million or $0.25 per diluted common share, compared to net income, excluding merger related expenses, of $7.0 million or $0.35 per diluted common share for the first quarter of 2023 and net income, excluding merger related expenses, of $7.7 million or $0.39 per diluted common share for the second quarter of 2022. When comparing net income, excluding merger related expenses, for the second quarter of 2023 to the second quarter of 2022, net income decreased $2.8 million, primarily due to decreases in net interest income of $2.1 million and noninterest income of $539 thousand, coupled with increases in both noninterest expense of $558 thousand and provision for credit losses of $467 thousand. When comparing the second quarter of 2023 to the first quarter of 2023, excluding merger related expenses, net income decreased $1.9 million, due to decreases in net interest income of $3.2 million and noninterest income of $40 thousand, coupled with an increase in noninterest expense of $209 thousand, partially offset by a decrease in provision for credit losses of $546 thousand. Merger related expenses recorded for the second quarter of 2023 and the first quarter of 2023 were $1.2 million and $691 thousand, respectively.

​

For the first six months of 2023, the Company reported net income of $10.5 million, or diluted income per common share of $0.53, compared to net income of $13.1 million, or diluted income per common share of $0.66, for the first six months of 2022. When comparing net income for the first six months of 2023 to the first six months of 2022, the decrease in net income was primarily due to a decrease in noninterest income of $1.3 million and an increase in noninterest expense of $2.1 million, partially offset by an increase in net interest income of $1.1 million.

​

RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

Net Interest Income

Tax-equivalent net interest income is net interest income adjusted for the tax-favored status of income from certain loans and investments. As shown in the table below, tax-equivalent net interest income was $22.5 million for the second quarter of 2023 and $24.7 million for the second quarter of 2022. Tax-equivalent net interest income was $25.7 million for the first quarter of 2023. The decrease in net interest income when comparing the second quarter of 2023 to the second quarter of 2022 was due to increases in interest expense on interest-bearing deposits and FHLB short-term borrowings. The Company’s net interest margin decreased to 2.68% for the second quarter of 2023 from 3.18% for the first quarter of 2023 and decreased compared to 3.10% for the second quarter of 2022. The decrease in the net interest margin when compared to the first quarter of 2023 and the second quarter of 2022 was primarily due to increased funding costs as rates on deposits and borrowings increased at a faster pace than yields on loans as well as a change in the overall mix of interest-bearing liabilities. The average balance of FHLB short -term borrowings increased from $114.0 million in the first quarter of 2023 to $261.8 million in the second quarter of 2023. In addition, the migration of deposits from lower rate to higher rate accounts, specifically reciprocal deposits, contributed to the decrease in margins. The modest increase in average loan yields during the second quarter of 2023 to 4.85% from 4.79% in the first quarter of 2023 was due to a change in the overall mix of loans with more loans onboarded from lower yielding consumer mortgages than higher yielding commercial portfolios. Average consumer mortgage loans have increased from 33.0% of average loans in the fourth quarter of 2022 to 34.9% of average loans in the second quarter of 2023. Management intends to significantly decrease consumer mortgage

43

Table of Contents

portfolio production in the second half of 2023 and emphasize the mortgage loan production of saleable loans. In addition, management intends to reduce the annualized growth rate on all loans to between 4%-6% in the second half of 2023.

Interest Income

On a tax-equivalent basis, interest income increased $10.0 million, or 37.4%, for the second quarter of 2023 when compared to the second quarter of 2022. The improvement to interest income was the result of increases in interest and fees on loans and income from investment securities. The primary driver for the increase in interest income on loans was the higher average volume of loans of $492.8 million coupled with an increase in the average yield of 60bps. The average balance of taxable investment securities increased $98.9 million and the average yield increased, providing $1.3 million of additional income.

On a tax-equivalent basis, interest income increased $1.6 million, or 4.5%, for the second quarter of 2023 when compared to the first quarter of 2023. The primary driver for the increase in interest income was growth in the average balance of loans of $98.3 million, or 3.8%, coupled with a higher average yield of 6bps.

Interest Expense

Interest expense increased $12.1 million, or 589.0%, when comparing the second quarter of 2023 to the second quarter of 2022. The increase in interest expense from the second quarter of 2022 was due to increases in expenses on interest-bearing deposits of $8.4 million and FHLB short-term borrowings of $3.4 million, primarily a result of an increase in the rates paid on interest-bearing deposits and an increase in the average balance of FHLB short-term borrowings of $261.2 million.

Interest expense increased $4.7 million, or 50.5%, when comparing the second quarter of 2023 to the first quarter of 2023 primarily due to increases in rates paid on interest-bearing liabilities. These interest-bearing liabilities included increases in the rate on interest-bearing deposits of 50bps and FHLB short-term borrowings of 44bps.

​

44

Table of Contents

The following tables present the distribution of the average consolidated balance sheets, interest income/expense, and annualized yields earned and rates paid for the three months ended June 30, 2023 and 2022.

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | For Three Months Ended | ​ | For Three Months Ended | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | June 30, 2023 | ​ | June 30, 2022 | ​ | ​
​ |  | Average |  | Income(1)/ |  | Yield/ |  | Average |  | Income(1)/ |  | Yield/ |  | ​
(Dollars in thousands) | ​ | Balance | ​ | Expense | ​ | Rate | ​ | Balance | ​ | Expense | ​ | Rate | ​ | ​
Earning assets |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​
Loans (2), (3) | ​ | $ | 2,709,944 | ​ | $ | 32,780 |  | 4.85 | % | $ | 2,217,139 | ​ | $ | 23,490 |  | 4.25 | % | ​
Investment securities: | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​ | ​
Taxable | ​ |  | 645,178 | ​ |  | 3,729 |  | 2.32 | ​ |  | 546,252 | ​ |  | 2,392 |  | 1.75 | ​ | ​
Tax-exempt | ​ |  | 664 | ​ |  | 6 |  | 3.62 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — |  | — | ​ | ​
Interest-bearing deposits | ​ |  | 13,397 | ​ |  | 170 |  | 5.09 | ​ |  | 426,535 | ​ |  | 826 |  | 0.78 | ​ | ​
Total earning assets | ​ |  | 3,369,183 | ​ |  | 36,685 |  | 4.37 | % |  | 3,189,926 | ​ |  | 26,708 |  | 3.36 | % | ​
Cash and due from banks | ​ |  | 29,923 | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​ |  | 26,162 | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​ | ​
Other assets | ​ |  | 225,935 | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​ |  | 218,353 | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​ | ​
Allowance for credit losses | ​ |  | (28,730) | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​ |  | (15,273) | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​ | ​
Total assets | ​ | $ | 3,596,311 | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​ | $ | 3,419,168 | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Interest-bearing liabilities | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​ | ​
Demand deposits | ​ | $ | 685,674 | ​ |  | 3,913 |  | 2.29 | % | $ | 644,881 | ​ |  | 354 |  | 0.22 | % | ​
Money market and savings deposits | ​ |  | 907,068 | ​ |  | 2,526 |  | 1.12 | ​ |  | 1,019,295 | ​ |  | 522 |  | 0.21 | ​ | ​
Certificates of deposit $100,000 or more | ​ |  | 312,367 | ​ |  | 2,337 |  | 3.00 | ​ |  | 234,325 | ​ |  | 337 |  | 0.58 | ​ | ​
Other time deposits | ​ |  | 225,495 | ​ |  | 1,138 |  | 2.03 | ​ |  | 221,714 | ​ |  | 298 |  | 0.54 | ​ | ​
Interest-bearing deposits | ​ |  | 2,130,604 | ​ |  | 9,914 |  | 1.87 | ​ |  | 2,120,215 | ​ |  | 1,511 |  | 0.29 | ​ | ​
Advances from FHLB - short-term | ​ | ​ | 261,797 | ​ | ​ | 3,449 | ​ | 5.28 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ |  | — |  | — | ​ | ​
Advances from FHLB - long-term | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 10,075 | ​ |  | 15 |  | 0.60 | ​ | ​
Subordinated debt | ​ |  | 43,185 | ​ |  | 776 |  | 7.21 | ​ |  | 42,876 | ​ |  | 527 |  | 4.93 | ​ | ​
Total interest-bearing liabilities | ​ |  | 2,435,586 | ​ |  | 14,139 |  | 2.33 | % |  | 2,173,166 | ​ | ​ | 2,053 |  | 0.38 | % | ​
Noninterest-bearing deposits | ​ |  | 778,058 | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​ |  | 872,883 | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​ | ​
Other liabilities | ​ |  | 19,442 | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​ |  | 19,927 | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​ | ​
Stockholders’ equity | ​ |  | 363,225 | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​ |  | 353,192 | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​ | ​
Total liabilities and stockholders’ equity | ​ | $ | 3,596,311 | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​ | $ | 3,419,168 | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Net interest spread | ​ |  |  | ​ | $ | 22,546 |  | 2.04 | % |  |  | ​ | $ | 24,655 |  | 2.98 | % | ​
Net interest margin | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  |  | 2.68 | % |  |  | ​ |  |  |  | 3.10 | % | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Tax-equivalent adjustment | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Loans | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 51 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 38 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Investment securities | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Total | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 52 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 38 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​

(1) | All amounts are reported on a tax-equivalent basis computed using the statutory federal income tax rate of 21.0%, exclusive of nondeductible interest expense.

(2) | Average loan balances include nonaccrual loans.

(3) | Interest income on loans includes accreted loan fees, net of costs and accretion of discounts on acquired loans, which are included in the yield calculations.

​

Net Interest Income

​

Tax-equivalent net interest income increased $1.1 million, or 2.4%, during the six months ended June 30, 2023 compared to the six months ended June 30, 2022. The increase in net interest income was primarily due to an increase in total interest income of $20.7 million, or 40.6%, with interest and fees on loans driving an increase of $18.0 million, or 39.6%. The improvement of interest and fees on loans was primarily due to the increase in the average balance of loans of $472.8 million, or 21.6%. Interest on investment securities increased $3.4 million, or 78.0%, primarily due to an increase in the average balance of $110.7 million, or 20.5%. Total interest expense increased $19.6 million, or 496.5%, primarily due to a 135bps increase in rates paid on interest-bearing deposits. In addition, an increase in the average balance of FHLB short-term borrowings of $188.3 million, or 100%, increased interest expense by $4.8 million.

​

45

Table of Contents

Interest Income

​

On a tax-equivalent basis, interest income increased $20.7 million, or 40.6%, for the six months ended June 30, 2023 when compared to the six months ended June 30, 2022. The increase was primarily due to higher interest and fees on loans of $18.0 million, or 39.5%, and increased interest income on taxable investment securities of $3.4 million, or 78.0%. The increase in interest and fees on loans was due to a higher average balance of loans of $472.8 million, or 21.6%, and the increase in interest on taxable investment securities was due to a higher average balance in these securities of $110.7 million, or 20.5%.

​

Interest Expense

​

Total interest expense increased $19.6 million, or 496.5%, primarily due to a 135bps increase in rates paid on interest-bearing deposits. In addition, an increase in the average balance of FHLB short term borrowings of $188.3 million, or 100%, increased interest expense by $4.8 million.

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | For Six Months Ended | ​ | For Six Months Ended | ​
​ | ​ | June 30, 2023 | ​ | June 30, 2022 | ​
​ |  | Average |  | Income(1)/ |  | Yield/ |  | Average |  | Income(1)/ |  | Yield/ |
(Dollars in thousands) | ​ | Balance | ​ | Expense | ​ | Rate | ​ | Balance | ​ | Expense | ​ | Rate | ​
Earning assets |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  |  |
Loans (2), (3) | ​ | $ | 2,661,066 | ​ | $ | 63,646 |  | 4.82 | % | $ | 2,188,236 | ​ | $ | 45,614 |  | 4.20 | %
Investment securities: | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​
Taxable | ​ |  | 649,329 | ​ |  | 7,793 |  | 2.42 | ​ |  | 538,676 | ​ |  | 4,377 |  | 1.64 | ​
Tax-exempt | ​ |  | 665 | ​ |  | 15 |  | 4.55 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — |  | — | ​
Interest-bearing deposits | ​ |  | 13,622 | ​ |  | 333 |  | 4.93 | ​ |  | 506,224 | ​ |  | 1,080 |  | 0.43 | ​
Total earning assets | ​ |  | 3,324,682 | ​ |  | 71,787 |  | 4.35 | % |  | 3,233,136 | ​ |  | 51,071 |  | 3.19 | %
Cash and due from banks | ​ |  | 29,266 | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​ |  | 5,569 | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​
Other assets | ​ |  | 226,989 | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​ |  | 224,219 | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​
Allowance for credit losses | ​ |  | (29,364) | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​ |  | (14,759) | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​
Total assets | ​ | $ | 3,551,573 | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​ | $ | 3,448,165 | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Interest-bearing liabilities | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​
Demand deposits | ​ | $ | 690,258 | ​ |  | 7,149 |  | 2.09 | % | $ | 617,461 | ​ |  | 582 |  | 0.19 | %
Money market and savings deposits | ​ |  | 955,541 | ​ |  | 4,899 |  | 1.03 | ​ |  | 1,048,634 | ​ |  | 1,120 |  | 0.22 | ​
Certificates of deposit $100,000 or more | ​ |  | 277,096 | ​ |  | 3,413 |  | 2.48 | ​ |  | 260,312 | ​ |  | 623 |  | 0.48 | ​
Other time deposits | ​ |  | 216,500 | ​ |  | 1,734 |  | 1.62 | ​ |  | 198,828 | ​ |  | 544 |  | 0.55 | ​
Interest-bearing deposits | ​ |  | 2,139,395 | ​ |  | 17,195 |  | 1.62 | ​ |  | 2,125,235 | ​ |  | 2,869 |  | 0.27 | ​
Securities sold under retail repurchase agreements and federal funds purchased | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — |  | — | ​ |  | 1,377 | ​ |  | 2 |  | 0.29 | ​
Advances from FHLB - short-term | ​ | ​ | 188,293 | ​ |  | 4,810 |  | 5.15 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — |  | — | ​
Advances from FHLB - long-term | ​ | ​ | — | ​ |  | — |  | — | ​ |  | 10,096 | ​ |  | 29 |  | 0.58 | ​
Subordinated debt | ​ |  | 43,147 | ​ |  | 1,532 |  | 7.16 | ​ |  | 42,840 | ​ |  | 1,046 |  | 4.92 | ​
Total interest-bearing liabilities | ​ |  | 2,370,835 | ​ |  | 23,537 |  | 2.00 | % |  | 2,179,548 | ​ | ​ | 3,946 |  | 0.37 | %
Noninterest-bearing deposits | ​ |  | 798,994 | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​ |  | 893,282 | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​
Other liabilities | ​ |  | 19,539 | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​ |  | 22,233 | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​
Stockholders’ equity | ​ |  | 362,205 | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​ |  | 353,102 | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​
Total liabilities and stockholders’ equity | ​ | $ | 3,551,573 | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​ | $ | 3,448,165 | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Net interest spread | ​ |  |  | ​ | $ | 48,250 |  | 2.35 | % |  |  | ​ | $ | 47,125 |  | 2.82 | %
Net interest margin | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  |  | 2.93 | % |  |  | ​ |  |  |  | 2.94 | %
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Tax-equivalent adjustment | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Loans | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 89 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 77 | ​ | ​ | ​
Investment securities | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 3 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | ​
Total | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 92 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 77 | ​ | ​ | ​

(1) | All amounts are reported on a tax-equivalent basis computed using the statutory federal income tax rate of 21.0%, exclusive of nondeductible interest expense.

(2) | Average loan balances include nonaccrual loans.

(3) | Interest income on loans includes accreted loan fees, net of costs and accretion of discounts on acquired loans, which are included in the yield calculations.

46

Table of Contents

​

Noninterest Income

​

Total noninterest income for the second quarter of 2023 decreased $40 thousand from $5.33 million to $5.29 million compared to the first quarter of 2023 and decreased $539 thousand, or 9.2%, when compared to $5.83 million in the second quarter of 2022. The decrease compared to the first quarter of 2023 was primarily due to decreases in other loan and fee income, rental income and trust and investment fee income, partially offset by increases in interchange credits, mortgage banking revenue, service charges on deposit accounts, and revenue from the Title Company. The decrease in noninterest income when compared to the second quarter of 2022 was primarily due to decreases in revenue from the Title Company, service charges on deposit accounts and revenue associated with mortgage banking, partially offset by increases in interchange credits and other fees on bank services.

​

​

Total noninterest income for the six months ended June 30, 2023 decreased $1.3 million, or 10.5%, when compared to the same period in 2022. The decrease in noninterest income consisted of revenue associated with the mortgage division, title company revenue and service charges on deposit accounts, partially offset by an increase interchange credits and other noninterest income.

Noninterest Expense

Total noninterest expense, excluding merger related expenses, for the second quarter of 2023 increased $209 thousand to $20.4 million, or 1.0%, when compared to the first quarter of 2023 expense of $20.2 million and increased $558 thousand, or 2.8%, when compared to the second quarter of 2022 expense of $19.9 million. The increase in noninterest expense when compared to the first quarter of 2023 was primarily due to increases in FDIC insurance premiums, salaries and wages and legal and professional fees partially offset by decreases in employee related benefits. The increase from the second quarter of 2022 was primarily due to increases in FDIC insurance premiums, legal and professional fees and employee related benefits partially offset by decreases in other loan expense.

Total noninterest expense, excluding merger related expenses, for the six months ended June 30, 2023 increased $1.2 million, or 2.9%, when compared to the same period in 2022. The increase was primarily the result of an increase in employee benefits, occupancy expense, other intangibles, data processing costs, other noninterest expenses, and FDIC insurance premiums due to recent volatility in the banking industry and additional legal and professional fees related to a larger overall organization.

Provision for Credit Losses

The provision for credit losses was $667 thousand for the three months ended June 30, 2023. The comparable amounts were $1.2 million and $200 thousand for the three months ended March 31, 2023, and June 30, 2022, respectively. The provision for the second quarter of 2023 reflected the strong growth in total loans compared to the first quarter of 2023 and declined slightly based on the composition of growth and the Company’s evaluation of factors used in developing its estimate. The increase in the provision when compared to the second quarter of 2022 was primarily a result of higher reserves required by the Company’s CECL allowance model as compared to the incurred loss model utilized in 2022. Net charge-offs for the second quarter of 2023 were $50 thousand, compared to net charge-offs of $20 thousand for the first quarter of 2023 and net recoveries of $573 thousand for the second quarter of 2022.

The provision for credit losses for the six months ended June 30, 2023 and 2022 was $1.9 million and $800 thousand, respectively. The increase in the provision for credit losses was the result of loan growth during the first six months of 2023 outpacing loan growth during the first six months of 2022 by $51.7 million as well as higher levels of reserves required by the Company’s CECL allowance model as compared to the incurred loss methodology utilized in 2022.

​

Income Taxes

​

The Company reported income tax expense of $1.5 million for the second quarter of 2023, $2.7 million for the second quarter of 2022 and $2.4 million for the first quarter of 2023. Income tax expense decreased when compared to the second quarter of 2022 and the first quarter of 2023 due to lower pre-tax earnings. The effective tax rate for the second quarter of 2023 was 27.1%, 27.4% for the first quarter of 2023, and 26.2% for the second quarter of 2022. Income tax expense was $3.9 million for the six months ended June 30, 2023, and $4.6 million for the six months ended June 30, 2022. The effective

47

Table of Contents

tax rate was 27.3% for the six months ended June 30, 2023, and 25.9% for the six months ended June 30, 2022. The higher rate for the six months period in 2023 was due to an increase in merger-related nondeductible expenses and apportionment of earnings in states with higher tax rates.

​

ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION

​

Loans Held for Sale

The Bank originates residential mortgage loans for sale on the secondary market, which are recorded at fair value. At June 30, 2023 and December 31, 2022, the fair value of loans held for sale amounted to $6.8 million and $4.2 million, respectively.

The Bank makes certain representations to purchasers in the sale of the mortgage loans related to loan ownership, loan compliance and legality, and accurate documentation. If a loan is found to be out of compliance with any of the representations subsequent to the date of purchase, the Bank may be required to repurchase the loan or indemnify the purchaser.

​

​

48

Table of Contents

Loans Held for Investment

​

The following tables represent the composition of the Company’s loan portfolio at June 30, 2023 and December 31, 2022.

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | June 30, 2023
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Loans acquired from | ​ | ​ | ​
(Dollars in thousands) |  | Legacy Loans |  | Severn acquisition | ​ | Total Loans
Construction | ​ | $ | 208,230 | ​ | $ | 11,998 | ​ | $ | 220,228
Residential real estate | ​ |  | 824,497 | ​ |  | 113,654 | ​ |  | 938,151
Commercial real estate | ​ |  | 957,911 | ​ |  | 172,435 | ​ |  | 1,130,346
Commercial | ​ |  | 104,597 | ​ |  | 33,714 | ​ |  | 138,311
Consumer | ​ |  | 325,425 | ​ |  | 614 | ​ |  | 326,039
Total loans excluding PPP loans | ​ | ​ | 2,420,660 | ​ | ​ | 332,415 | ​ | ​ | 2,753,075
PPP loans | ​ | ​ | 148 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 148
Total loans | ​ | $ | 2,420,808 | ​ | $ | 332,415 | ​ | $ | 2,753,223
Allowance for credit losses | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ |  | (29,014)
Total loans, net | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 2,724,209

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | December 31, 2022
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Loans acquired from | ​ | ​ | ​
(Dollars in thousands) |  | Legacy Loans |  | Severn acquisition | ​ | Total Loans
Construction | ​ | $ | 226,908 | ​ | $ | 19,411 | ​ | $ | 246,319
Residential real estate | ​ |  | 680,423 | ​ |  | 130,074 | ​ |  | 810,497
Commercial real estate | ​ |  | 879,265 | ​ |  | 186,144 | ​ |  | 1,065,409
Commercial | ​ |  | 111,826 | ​ |  | 35,843 | ​ |  | 147,669
Consumer | ​ |  | 285,315 | ​ |  | 711 | ​ |  | 286,026
Total loans excluding PPP loans | ​ | ​ | 2,183,737 | ​ | ​ | 372,183 | ​ | ​ | 2,555,920
PPP loans | ​ | ​ | 187 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 187
Total loans | ​ | $ | 2,183,924 | ​ | $ | 372,183 | ​ | $ | 2,556,107
Allowance for credit losses | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ |  | (16,643)
Total loans, net | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 2,539,464

​

The acquisition of Severn added $584.6 million in total loans as of October 31, 2021, of which $332.4 million in total loans remained outstanding as of June 30, 2023. Excluding these loans and PPP loans, total legacy loans increased $236.9 million, or 10.8%, when compared to December 31, 2022. Most of our loans, excluding PPP loans, are secured by real estate and are classified as construction, residential or commercial real estate loans. The increase in legacy loans, excluding PPP loans, was comprised of increases in residential real estate loans of $144.1 million, or 21.2%, consumer loans of $40.1 million, or 14.1% and commercial real estate loans of $78.6 million or 8.9%, partially offset by decreases in construction loans of $18.7 million, or 8.2%, and commercial loans of $7.2 million, or 6.5%, at June 30, 2023 compared to December 31, 2022. At June 30, 2023, the legacy loan portfolio, excluding PPP loans, was comprised of 39.6% commercial real estate, 34.1% residential real estate, 13.4% consumer, 8.6% construction and 4.3% commercial. That compares to 40.3%, 31.2%, 13.1%, 10.4% and 5.1%, respectively, at December 31, 2022. We do not engage in foreign or subprime lending activities. See Note 5, “Loans and Allowance for Credit Losses”, in the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements and below under the caption “Allowance for Credit Losses” for additional information.

​

Our loan portfolio has a commercial real estate loan concentration, which is generally defined as a combination of certain construction and commercial real estate loans. Construction loans were $220.2 million, or 8.0% of total loans, at June 30, 2023 and $246.3 million, or 9.6% of total loans, at December 31, 2022. Commercial real estate loans were $1.13 billion, or 41.1% of total loans, at June 30, 2023, compared to $1.07 billion, or 41.7% of total loans, at December 31, 2022.

​

The federal banking regulators have issued guidance for those institutions which are deemed to have concentrations in commercial real estate lending. Pursuant to the supervisory criteria contained in the guidance for identifying institutions with a potential commercial real estate concentration risk, institutions which have (1) total reported loans for construction, land development, and other land acquisitions which represent 100% or more of an institution’s total risk-based capital; or (2) total non-owner occupied commercial real estate loans representing 300% or more of the institution’s total risk-based capital and the institution’s non-owner occupied commercial real estate loan portfolio (including construction) has

49

Table of Contents

increased 50% or more during the prior 36 months are identified as having potential commercial real estate concentration risk. Institutions which are deemed to have concentrations in commercial real estate lending are expected to employ heightened levels of risk management with respect to their commercial real estate portfolios, and may be required to hold higher levels of capital. The Company, like many community banks, has a concentration in commercial real estate loans, and the Company has experienced significant growth in its commercial real estate portfolio in recent years. At June 30, 2023, non-owner-occupied commercial real estate loans (including construction, land and land development loans) represented 287.5% of total risk-based capital. At such time, construction, land and land development loans represented 60.9% of total risk-based capital.

The commercial real estate portfolio (including construction) has increased 94.4% during the prior 36 months. Management has extensive experience in commercial real estate lending, and has implemented and continues to maintain heightened risk management procedures, as well as strong underwriting criteria with respect to its commercial real estate portfolio. Monitoring practices include periodic stress testing analysis to evaluate changes to cash flows, owing to interest rate increases and declines in net operating income. We may be required to maintain higher levels of capital as a result of our commercial real estate concentrations, which could require us to obtain additional capital or be required to sell/participate portions of loans, which may adversely affect shareholder returns.

Allowance for Credit Losses on Loans

​

The allowance for credit losses was $29.0 million at June 30, 2023, $16.6 million at December 31, 2022 and $15.5 million at June 30, 2022. There were net charge-offs of $50 thousand for the second quarter of 2023, compared to net charge-offs of $20 thousand for the first quarter of 2023 and net recoveries of $573 thousand for the second quarter of 2022. The ratio of annualized net charge-offs to average loans was 0.01% for the second quarter of 2023, compared to annualized net charge-offs of 0.00% for the first quarter of 2023 and annualized net recoveries of 0.10% for the second quarter of 2022. Management remains focused on its efforts to dispose of problem loans and to prudently charge-off nonperforming loans to enable the Company to maintain overall credit quality. The allowance for credit losses on loans as a percentage of period-end loans was 1.05% at June 30, 2023 and 0.65% at December 31, 2022.

​

​

50

Table of Contents

The following tables present a summary of the activity in the allowance for credit losses at or for the three and six months ended June 30, 2023 and 2022.

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | For the Three Months Ended
​ | ​ | June 30, 2023 | ​ | ​ | June 30, 2022
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Percentage of net | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Percentage of net
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | charge-offs (recoveries) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | charge-offs (recoveries)
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (annualized) to | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (annualized) to
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | average loans | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | average loans
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Net (charge-offs) | ​ | outstanding | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Net (charge-offs) | ​ | outstanding
(Dollars in thousands) |  | Average balances | ​ | recoveries |  | during the year | ​ | ​ | Average balances | ​ | recoveries |  | during the year
Construction | ​ | $ | 228,689 | ​ | $ | 4 | ​ | (0.01) | % | ​ | ​ | $ | 253,742 | ​ | $ | 4 | ​ | (0.01) | %
Residential real estate | ​ | ​ | 902,353 | ​ |  | 3 | ​ | - | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 670,999 | ​ |  | 69 | ​ | (0.04) | ​
Commercial real estate | ​ | ​ | 1,109,044 | ​ |  | — | ​ | - | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 932,782 | ​ |  | 549 | ​ | (0.24) | ​
Commercial | ​ | ​ | 138,067 | ​ |  | 1 | ​ | - | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 164,944 | ​ |  | (50) | ​ | 0.12 | ​
Consumer | ​ | ​ | 324,454 | ​ |  | 119 | ​ | 0.07 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 177,531 | ​ |  | 1 | ​ | - | ​
Total | ​ | $ | 2,702,607 | ​ | $ | 127 | ​ | 0.01 | % | ​ | ​ | $ | 2,199,998 | ​ | $ | 573 | ​ | (0.10) | %

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Allowance for credit losses at period end as a percentage of total period end loans (1) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | 1.05 | % | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | 0.68 | %
Allowance for credit losses at period end as a percentage of total period end loans (2) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1.05 | % | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 0.89 | %
Allowance for credit losses at period end as a percentage of average loans (3) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | 1.07 | % | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | 0.70 | %
Allowance for credit losses at period end as a percentage of period end nonaccrual loans | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | 833.50 | % | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | 574.94 | %

​

| (1) | At June 30, 2023 and June 30, 2022, these ratios included all loans held for investment, including PPP loans of $148 thousand and $1.7 million, respectively.

| (2) | For 2023, this ratio excludes only PPP loans given the Company’s adoption of the CECL standard. For periods in 2022, this ratio excludes PPP loans and loans acquired in the Severn and Northwest branch acquisitions.

| (3) | At June 30, 2023 and June 30, 2022, these ratios included all loans held for investment, including average PPP loans of $157 thousand and $7.6 million, respectively.

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | For the Six Months Ended
​ | ​ | June 30, 2023 | ​ | ​ | June 30, 2022
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Percentage of net | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Percentage of net
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | charge-offs (recoveries) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | charge-offs (recoveries)
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (annualized) to | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | (annualized) to
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | average loans | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | average loans
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Net (charge-offs) | ​ | outstanding | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Net (charge-offs) | ​ | outstanding
(Dollars in thousands) |  | Average balances | ​ | recoveries |  | during the year | ​ | ​ | Average balances | ​ | recoveries |  | during the year
Construction | ​ | $ | 238,540 | ​ | $ | 7 | ​ | (0.01) | % | ​ | ​ | $ | 253,156 | ​ | $ | 7 | ​ | (0.01) | %
Residential real estate | ​ | ​ | 869,069 | ​ |  | 34 | ​ | (0.01) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 658,108 | ​ |  | 115 | ​ | (0.04) | ​
Commercial real estate | ​ | ​ | 1,094,387 | ​ |  | — | ​ | - | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 917,956 | ​ |  | 699 | ​ | (0.15) | ​
Commercial | ​ | ​ | 139,975 | ​ |  | 8 | ​ | (0.01) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 169,525 | ​ |  | (74) | ​ | 0.09 | ​
Consumer | ​ | ​ | 312,877 | ​ |  | (119) | ​ | 0.08 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 169,298 | ​ |  | (8) | ​ | 0.01 | ​
Total | ​ | $ | 2,654,848 | ​ | $ | (70) | ​ | 0.01 | % | ​ | ​ | $ | 2,168,043 | ​ | $ | 739 | ​ | (0.07) | %

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Allowance for credit losses at period end as a percentage of total period end loans (1) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | 1.05 | % | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | 0.68 | %
Allowance for credit losses at period end as a percentage of total period end loans (2) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1.05 | % | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 0.89 | %
Allowance for credit losses at period end as a percentage of average loans (3) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | 1.09 | % | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | 0.71 | %
Allowance for credit losses at period end as a percentage of period end nonaccrual loans | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | 833.50 | % | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | 574.94 | %

​

| (1) | At June 30, 2023 and June 30, 2022, these ratios included all loans held for investment, including PPP loans of $148 thousand and $1.7 million, respectively.

| (2) | For 2023, this ratio excludes only PPP loans given the Company’s adoption of the CECL standard. For periods in 2022, this ratio excludes PPP loans and loans acquired in the Severn and Northwest branch acquisitions.

| (3) | At June 30, 2023 and June 30, 2022, these ratios included all loans held for investment, including average PPP loans of $166 thousand and $13.0 million, respectively.

51

Table of Contents

Nonperforming Assets

As shown in the following table, nonperforming assets were $4.7 million at June 30, 2023 and $3.9 million at December 31, 2022. The balance of nonperforming assets increased primarily due to an increase in total nonaccrual loans of $1.6 million, or 82.4%.

The following table summarizes our nonperforming assets at June 30, 2023 and December 31, 2022.

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
(Dollars in thousands) |  | June 30, 2023 |  | December 31, 2022 |  | ​
Nonperforming assets |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  |
Nonaccrual loans | ​ | $ | 3,481 | ​ | $ | 1,908 | ​ | ​
Total loans 90 days or more past due and still accruing | ​ |  | 1,050 | ​ |  | 1,841 | ​ | ​
Other real estate owned | ​ |  | 179 | ​ |  | 197 | ​ | ​
Total nonperforming assets | ​ | $ | 4,710 | ​ | $ | 3,946 | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
As a percent of total loans: | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ | ​
Nonaccrual loans | ​ |  | 0.13 | % |  | 0.07 | % | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
As a percent of total loans and other real estate owned: | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ | ​
Nonperforming assets | ​ |  | 0.17 | % |  | 0.15 | % | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
As a percent of total assets: | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ | ​
Nonaccrual loans | ​ |  | 0.10 | % |  | 0.05 | % | ​
Nonperforming assets | ​ |  | 0.13 | % |  | 0.11 | % | ​

​

Investment Securities

The investment portfolio includes debt and equity securities. Securities are classified as either available for sale or held to maturity. Investment securities available for sale are stated at estimated fair value based on quoted prices. They represent securities which may be sold as part of the asset/liability management strategy or in response to changing interest rates. Net unrealized holding gains and losses on these securities are reported net of related income taxes as accumulated other comprehensive income (loss), a separate component of stockholders’ equity.

Investment securities in the held to maturity category are stated at cost adjusted for amortization of premiums and accretion of discounts and the allowance for credit losses. We have the intent and ability to hold such securities until maturity. At June 30, 2023, 12.7% of the portfolio of debt securities was classified as available for sale and 87.3% was classified as held to maturity, compared to 14.5% and 85.5% respectively, at December 31, 2022. See Note 3 – “Investment Securities”, in the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements for additional details on the composition of our investment portfolio.

Investment securities, including restricted stock, totaled $637.5 million at June 30, 2023, a $18.0 million, or 2.7%, decrease since December 31, 2022. At June 30, 2023, 74.5% of the securities available for sale were mortgage-backed, 23.1% were U.S. Government agencies and 2.3% were corporate bonds, compared to 76.0%, 21.7% and 2.3%, respectively, at year-end 2022. At June 30, 2023, 69.8% of the securities held to maturity were mortgage-backed, 27.9% were U.S. Government agencies, 2.0% were subordinated debt instruments and less than 1% were community reinvestment bonds, compared to 70.4%, 27.2%, 2.1% and less than 1%, respectively, at year-end 2022. Our investments in mortgage-backed securities are issued or guaranteed by U.S. Government agencies or government-sponsored agencies.

Deposits

Total deposits at June 30, 2023 amounted to $2.94 billion, a decrease of $72.3 million, or 2.4%, when compared to the level at December 31, 2022. The decrease in total deposits consisted of a decrease in money market and savings accounts of $157.3 million and $83.1 million in noninterest bearing deposits partially offset by an increase in total time deposits of $168.0 million. The decrease in money market and savings accounts was mainly due to competitive market pressures for these products. The decrease in noninterest bearing deposits were mainly due to a shift to higher yielding accounts.

52

Table of Contents

Total estimated uninsured deposits were $503.5 million or 17.1% of total deposits at June 30, 2023 and $671.1 million or 22.3% of total deposits at December 31, 2022.

Short-Term Borrowings

The Company had $276.0 million of short-term borrowings consisting of short-term advances with the FHLB as of June 30, 2023, compared to short-term borrowings consisting of advances with the FHLB of $40.0 million at December 31, 2022. This increase was due to funding needs as a result of the decrease in deposits and the increase in loans. Other short-term borrowings may consist of overnight borrowing from correspondent banks or securities sold under agreements to repurchase, primarily with commercial depositors. Short-term advances are defined as those with original maturities of one year or less. At June 30, 2023 and December 31, 2022, the Company had no securities sold under agreements to repurchase or overnight borrowings from correspondent banks.

Long-Term Debt

​

The Company occasionally borrows from the FHLB to meet longer term liquidity needs, specifically to fund loan growth when liquidity from deposit growth is not sufficient. There were no long-term borrowings from the FHLB outstanding at June 30, 2023 and December 31, 2022.

On August 25, 2020, the Company entered into Subordinated Note Purchase Agreements with certain purchasers pursuant to which the Company issued and sold $25.0 million in aggregate principal amount with an initial interest rate of 5.375% of Fixed-to-Floating Rate Subordinated Notes due September 1, 2030.

As a result of the Severn merger, the Company acquired Junior Subordinated Debt Securities due in 2035 which had an outstanding principal balance of $20.6 million. The debt balance of $18.5 million at June 30, 2023 and $18.4 million at December 31, 2022 was presented net of a fair value adjustment of $2.1 million and $2.2 million, respectively.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

We derive liquidity through increased customer deposits, non-reinvestment of the cash flow from the investment portfolio, loan repayments, borrowings and income from earning assets. As seen in the Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows in the Financial Statements, the net decrease in cash and cash equivalents was $9.7 million for the first six months of 2023 compared to a decrease of $180.6 million for the first six months of 2022. The decrease in cash and cash equivalents in 2023 was mainly due to funding net loan growth of $196.2 million.

To the extent that deposits are not adequate to fund customer loan demand, liquidity needs can be met in the short-term fund markets. The Bank has arrangements with other correspondent banks whereby it has $15 million available in federal funds lines of credit and a reverse repurchase agreement available to meet any short-term needs which may not otherwise be funded by the Bank’s portfolio of readily marketable investments that can be converted to cash. The Bank is also a member of the FHLB, which provides another source of liquidity. Through the FHLB, the Bank had available lendable collateral of approximately $264.4 million and $298.9 million at June 30, 2023 and December 31, 2022, respectively. The Bank has pledged, under a blanket lien, all qualifying residential and commercial real estate loans under borrowing agreements with the FHLB.

Total stockholders’ equity decreased $1.1 million, or less than 1%, to $363.1 million at June 30, 2023 when compared to December 31, 2022 primarily due to a $7.8 million CECL adjustment in the first quarter of 2023 and dividends paid of $4.8 million, partially offset by $10.5 million in current year earnings.

The Bank and the Company are subject to various regulatory capital requirements administered by the federal banking agencies. Failure to meet minimum capital requirements can initiate certain mandatory and possibly additional discretionary actions by regulators that, if undertaken, could have a material effect on the Company’s financial statements. Under capital adequacy guidelines and the regulatory framework for prompt corrective action, the Bank must meet specific capital guidelines that involve quantitative measures of its assets, liabilities, and certain off-balance sheet items as

53

Table of Contents

calculated under regulatory accounting practices. The capital amounts and classifications are also subject to qualitative judgments by the regulators about components, risk weightings, and other factors.

Quantitative measures established by regulation to ensure capital adequacy require the Bank and the Company to maintain minimum ratios of common equity Tier 1, Tier 1, and total capital as a percentage of assets and off-balance sheet exposures, adjusted for risk weights ranging from 0% to 1,250%. The Bank and Company are also required to maintain capital at a minimum level based on quarterly average assets, which is known as the leverage ratio. The Bank and the Company were deemed “well capitalized” under applicable regulatory capital requirements at June 30, 2023.

The following tables present the applicable capital ratios for the Company and the Bank as of June 30, 2023 and December 31, 2022.

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | Tier 1 |  | Common Equity |  | Tier 1 |  | Total |
​ | ​ | leverage | ​ | Tier 1 | ​ | risk-based | ​ | risk-based |
June 30, 2023 | ​ | ratio | ​ | ratio | ​ | capital ratio | ​ | capital ratio |
Shore Bancshares, Inc. |  | ​ | 9.09 | % | ​ | 11.04 | % | ​ | 11.72 | % | 13.69 | %
Shore United Bank | ​ | ​ | 9.38 | % | ​ | 12.07 | % | ​ | 12.07 | % | 13.15 | %
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | Tier 1 |  | Common Equity |  | Tier 1 |  | Total | ​
​ |  | leverage |  | Tier 1 |  | risk-based |  | risk-based | ​
December 31, 2022 |  | ratio |  | ratio |  | capital ratio |  | capital ratio | ​
Shore Bancshares, Inc. |  | ​ | 9.52 | % | ​ | 11.62 | % | ​ | 12.33 | % | 13.91 | %
Shore United Bank | ​ | ​ | 9.92 | % | ​ | 12.82 | % | ​ | 12.82 | % | 13.47 | %

​

​

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk.

Our primary market risk is interest rate fluctuation and management has procedures in place to evaluate and mitigate this risk. This risk and these procedures are discussed in Item 7 of Part II of the 2022 Annual Report under the caption “Market Risk Management and Interest Sensitivity”. Management recognizes that recent increases in interest rates has had an impact on the Company’s market risk. The procedures used to evaluate and mitigate these risks remain unchanged and we continue to monitor our actual and simulated sensitivity positions since December 31, 2022.

Item 4. Controls and Procedures.

We maintain disclosure controls and procedures that are designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed in the reports that the Company files under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (“Exchange Act”) with the SEC, such as this Quarterly Report, is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in those rules and forms, and that such information is accumulated and communicated to management, including Shore Bancshares, Inc.’s principal executive officer (“PEO”) and its principal financial officer (“PFO”), as appropriate, to allow for timely decisions regarding required disclosure. A control system, no matter how well conceived and operated, can provide only reasonable, not absolute, assurance that the objectives of the control system are met. Further, the design of a control system must reflect the fact that there are resource constraints, and the benefits of controls must be considered relative to their costs. These inherent limitations include the realities that judgments in decision-making can be faulty, and that breakdowns can occur because of simple error or mistake. Additionally, controls can be circumvented by the individual acts of some persons, by collusion of two or more people, or by management override of the control. The design of any system of controls also is based in part upon certain assumptions about the likelihood of future events, and there can be no assurance that any design will succeed in achieving its stated goals under all potential future conditions; over time, controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.

An evaluation of the effectiveness of these disclosure controls and procedures as of June 30, 2023 was carried out under the supervision and with the participation of management, including the PEO and the PFO. Based on that evaluation, the Company’s management, including the PEO and the PFO, has concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures are, in fact, effective at the reasonable assurance level at June 30, 2023.

54

Table of Contents

There have been no changes in the Company’s internal control over financial reporting during the fiscal quarter ended June 30, 2023 that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, the Company’s internal control over financial reporting.

​

PART II – OTHER INFORMATION

Item 1. Legal Proceedings

From time to time the Company may become involved in legal proceedings. At the present time, there are no proceedings which the Company believes will have a material adverse impact on the financial condition or earnings of the Company.

Item 1A. Risk Factors

​

There have been no material changes to the risk factors as previously disclosed under Item 1A in our Annual Report for the year ended December 31, 2022. Item 1A in our Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2023 and those referenced in other reports on file with the SEC.

​

Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds

There were no unregistered sales of the Company’s common stock, par value $0.01 per share (“Common Stock”), during the quarter-to-date period ended June 30, 2023.

​

Item 3. Defaults Upon Senior Securities

None

Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures

Not Applicable

Item 5. Other Information

Rule 10b5-1 Trading Plans

During the quarter ended June 30, 2023, no officer or director of the Company adopted or terminated any contract, instruction, or written plan for the purchase or sale of securities of the Company’s common stock that is intended to satisfy the affirmative defense conditions of Securities Exchange Act Rule 10b5-1(c) or any non-Rule 10b5-1 trading arrangement as defined in 17 CFR § 229.408(c).

​

55

Table of Contents

Item 6. Exhibits.

​

Exhibit Number |  | Description
​ | ​ | ​
2.1 | ​ | Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of December 14, 2022, between Shore Bancshares, Inc. and The Community Financial Corporation (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 2.1 of the Company’s Form 8-K filed on December 14, 2022)
​ | ​ | ​
3.1(i) | ​ | Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 of the Company’s Form 8-K filed on December 14, 2000).
​ | ​ | ​
3.1(ii) | ​ | Articles of the Amendment of the Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 of the Company’s Form 8-K filed on July 3, 2023).
​ | ​ | ​
3.1(iii) | ​ | Articles Supplementary relating to the Fixed Rate Cumulative Perpetual Preferred Stock Series A (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 of the Company’s Form 8-K filed on January 13, 2009).
​ | ​ | ​
3.1(iv) | ​ | Articles Supplementary relating to the reclassification of the Fixed Rate Cumulative Perpetual Preferred Stock Series A, as common stock (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1(i) of the Company’s Form 8-K filed on June 17, 2009).
​ | ​ | ​
3.2 | ​ | Second Amended and Restated By-Laws, dated July 1, 2023 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.2 of the Company’s Form 8-K filed on July 3, 2023).
​ | ​ | ​
4.1 | ​ | Description of Registrant’s Securities (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to the Company’s Form 10-K filed March 13, 2020).
​ | ​ | ​
4.2 | ​ | Form of Common Stock Certificate (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 of the Company’s Form S-3 filed on June 25, 2010).
​ | ​ | ​
10.1 | ​ | Assumption and Amendment of Employment Agreement, effective as of July 1, 2023, by and between Shore Bancshares, Inc. and James M. Burke (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of the Company’s Form 8-K filed on July 3, 2023).
​ | ​ | ​
10.2 | ​ | Assumption and Amendment of Employment Agreement, effective as of July 1, 2023, by and between Shore Bancshares, Inc. and Todd L. Capitani (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 of the Company’s Form 8-K filed on July 3, 2023).
​ | ​ | ​
10.3 | ​ | Retention Agreement, effective as of July 1, 2023, by and between Shore Bancshares, Inc. and James M. Burke (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 of the Company’s Form 8-K filed on July 3, 2023)
​ | ​ | ​
10.4 | ​ | Retention Agreement, effective as of July 1, 2023, by and between Shore Bancshares, Inc. and Todd L. Capitani (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.4 of the Company’s Form 8-K filed on July 3, 2023).
​ | ​ | ​
10.5 | ​ | Retention Agreement, effective as of July 1, 2023, by and between Shore Bancshares, Inc. and Donna Stevens (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.5 of the Company’s Form 8-K filed on July 3, 2023).
​ | ​ | ​
31.1 | ​ | Certifications of the Principal Executive Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act (filed herewith).
​ | ​ | ​

56

Table of Contents

31.2 | ​ | Certifications of the Principal Accounting Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act (filed herewith).
​ | ​ | ​
32 | ​ | Certification pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act (furnished herewith).
​ | ​ | ​
101 | ​ | Inline Interactive Data File
​ | ​ | ​
101.INS | ​ | Inline XBRL Instance Document (the instance document does not appear in the Interactive Data File because its XBRL tags are embedded within the Inline XBRL document)
​ | ​ | ​
101.SCH | ​ | Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema (filed herewith)
​ | ​ | ​
101.CAL | ​ | Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase (filed herewith)
​ | ​ | ​
101.DEF | ​ | Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase (filed herewith)
​ | ​ | ​
101.LAB | ​ | Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase (filed herewith)
​ | ​ | ​
101.PRE | ​ | Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase (filed herewith)
​ | ​ | ​
104 | ​ | Cover Page Interactive Data File (formatted as Inline XBRL and contained in Exhibit 101).

​

​

​

57

Table of Contents

​

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
|  | SHORE BANCSHARES, INC. |
Date: August 14, 2023 |  | By: | /s/ James M. Burke |
|  |  | James M. Burke |
|  |  | President & Chief Executive Officer |
|  |  | (Principal Executive Officer) |
Date: August 14, 2023 |  | By: | /s/ Todd L. Capitani |
|  |  | Todd L. Capitani |
|  |  | Executive Vice President & Chief Financial Officer |
|  |  | (Principal Financial Officer) |

​

​

​

​

​

58